Minister for Planning and Public Spaces

Landcom

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd

Planning Agreement

Section 7.4 of the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act, 1979 (NSW)

th

Contents

¥

1	Definitions	1
2	Operation and Application of this Deed	7
	2.1 Operation	7
	2.2 Planning agreement under the Act	7
	2.3 Application	7
3	Application of Sections 7.11, 7.12 and 7.24 of the Act	7
4	Development Contributions	7
	4.1 Developer to provide Development Contributions	7
	4.2 Acknowledgment	7
	4.3 Conditions Precedent under the TIC Deed	8
	4.4 No satisfactory arrangements for over 3600 Dwelling	s 8
5	Interest for late provision of Monetary Contribution	8
6	Effect of future SIC Determination	9
7	Effect of termination of TIC Deed	9
8	Publicity	10
9	Enforcement	10
	9.1 Developer to provide security	10
	9.2 Restrictions on subdivision	10
	9.3 Restriction on Construction Certificates	11
10	Land ownership and registration of Deed	11
	10.1 Land ownership	11
	10.2 Registration of Deed	11
	10.3 Evidence of registration	12
	10.4 Right to lodge caveat	12
	10.5 Release and discharge of Deed	12
1	Dispute Resolution	14
	11.1 Not commence	14
	11.2 Written notice of dispute	14
	11.3 Attempt to resolve	14
	11.4 Mediation	14
	11.5 Court proceedings	15
	11.6 Use of information	15
	11.7 No prejudice	15
	11.8 Continued performance of obligations	15
2	GST	15
	12.1 Definitions	15
	12.2 Intention of the parties	15

	12.3 Reimbursement	15
	12.4 Consideration GST exclusive	16
	12.5 Additional Amounts for GST	16
	12.6 Non monetary consideration	16
	12.7 Assumptions	16
	12.8 No merger	16
13	Assignment and Dealings	16
	13.1 Assignment or novation by Developer	16
	13.2 Assignment by Minister	17
	13.3 Dealings with the Land	17
14	Capacity	18
	14.1 General warranties	18
	14.2 Power of attorney	18
15	Reporting Requirement	18
16	General Provisions	19
0	16.1 Liability	19
	16.2 Entire agreement	19
	16.3 Inconsistency	19
	16.4 Variation	19
	16.5 Waiver	19
	16.6 Further assurances	20
	16.7 Time for doing acts	20
	16.8 Governing law and jurisdiction	20
	16.9 Severance	20
	16.10 Preservation of existing rights	20
	16.11 No merger	20
	16.12 Counterparts	20
	16.13 Relationship of parties	20
	16.14 Good faith	20
	16.15 No fetter	21
	16.16 Explanatory Note	21
	16.17 Costs, expenses and stamp duty	
	16.18 Notices	21
	16.19 Interpretation	21 22
Sche	dule 1 - Section 7.4 Requirements	22 24
	dule 2 – Address for Service	
	dule 3 – Land	26
		27
Sche	dule 4 - Development Contribution	29
Schee	dule 5 - Security Terms	35
Schee	dule 6 – School Site Selection Criteria	38

Execution	40
Annexure A – TIC Deed	42
Annexure B – Education Land	43
Annexure C – Novation Deed	44
Annexure D – Greater Macarthur Growth Area	45

Parties

Minister for Planning and Public Spaces ABN 20 770 707 468 of Level 15, 52 Martin Place, Sydney, New South Wales, 2000 (Minister)

Landcom ABN 79 268 260 688 of Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150 (Landcom)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 235 of Suite 02, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (**Dahua 2**)

Background

- A Landcom owns the Property B Land.
- B Dahua 2 owns the Property A Land.
- C Landcom and Dahua 2 have entered into a put and call option agreement for Landcom to sell, and for Dahua 2 to purchase, the Property B Land.
- D In December 2016, Campbelltown City Council endorsed a planning proposal to amend the LEP to rezone land in Menangle Park, NSW, including the Land, to create the Menangle Park Urban Release Area.
- E The Developer proposes to carry out the Development on the Land.
- F Clause 6.1 of the LEP provides that the Consent Authority must not grant Development Consent for certain land subdivision in an Urban Release Area unless the Secretary has issued a Satisfactory Arrangements Certificate regarding the provision of Designated State Public Infrastructure.
- G The Developer has offered to enter into this Deed with the Minister to provide the Development Contributions to enable a Satisfactory Arrangements Certificate to be issued for the Development under clause 6.1 of the LEP, subject to compliance with this Deed. For the avoidance of doubt, this Deed only constitutes satisfactory arrangements for a maximum of 3,600 Dwellings on the Land.

Operative provisions

Sh

1 Definitions

In this Deed these terms have the following meanings:

Act	the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979 (NSW)	•
Additional Dedicated Land	the Land identified under clause 7.1 of the TIC Deed as forming part of the Dedicated Land.	
		1.4

3459-1260-1868v19 Planning Agreement

L\331496308.1

Date

			ss of each party appearing in Schedule 2 of this ny new address notified in writing by any party to all ies as its new address for service.
Approval	regi inclu	stratio	ent, approval, authorisation, determination, licence, n, order, permission or concurrence required by Law, hose under this Deed, and includes a Development
Authority	stati		al, State or local government or semi-governmental, judicial or public person, instrumentality or nt.
Bank Guarantee	or e TCo	nd dat rp) in f	able and unconditional undertaking without an expiry e (except in respect of any undertaking issued by favour of the Minister to pay an amount or amounts to the Minister, on demand issued by:
	(a)	one	of the following banks:
		(i)	Australia and New Zealand Banking Group Limited;
		(ii)	Commonwealth Bank of Australia;
		(iii)	Macquarie Bank Limited;
		(iv)	National Australia Bank Limited;
		(v)	St George Bank Limited;
		(vi)	Westpac Banking Corporation; or
	(b)		other financial institution approved by the Minister in bsolute discretion; or
	(c)	TCo	rp.
Business Day	Sydr holid	ney, ar	hich banks are open for business generally in ad which is not a Saturday, Sunday or bank or public Sydney and specifically excluding 27, 28, 29, 30 and ber.
Carriageway	has t	he me	aning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.
Completion	has t	he me	aning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.
Claim	and v actua arisir	whethe	action, proceeding or demand, however it arises er it is present or future, fixed or unascertained, ontingent including any claim for compensation er the <i>Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation)</i> NSW).
Complying	has t	he me	aning given to that expression in the Act.
Development Certificate			
Conditions Precedent	has t	he me	aning given to that term in the TIC Deed.
Consent Authority	has tl	ne mea	aning given to that expression in the Act.

Certificate Contamination	has the meaning given to that expression in the Act. has the meaning given to it in the <i>Contaminated Land</i>
	Management Act 1997 (NSW).
Costs	includes any liability, loss, cost, fee, charge, expense, Tax, rate, charge, fine, penalty or debt including those incurred in connection with advisers and any compensation payable to any person in accordance with the Law.
Dahua 2	means Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 235 of Suite 02, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000.
Dahua 3	means Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 922 of Suite 02, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000.
Dahua 3 Development	means the development identified by the Dahua 3 VPA as the 'Development'.
Dahua 3 VPA	means the voluntary planning agreement between the Minister and Dahua 3 dated on or about the date of this Deed.
Dealing	in relation to the Land, means sell, transfer, assign, or dispose of the Land in whole or part, but excludes the entry by the Developer into a contract for the sale of a Final Lot (including a contract for an "off the plan" sale).
Dedicated Land	means the land to be transferred to RMS under the TIC Deed for the purposes of the Spring Farm Parkway.
Dedicated Land Contribution	means the transfer of the Dedicated Land from the Developer to RMS under the TIC Deed.
Dedicated Land Contribution Value	means the value of the Dedicated Land as determined in accordance with clause 3(b) of Schedule 4 .
Deed	means this document.
Designated State Public Infrastructure	has the meaning given to that expression in the LEP.
Developer	means Landcom and Dahua 2.
Development	the subdivision and other development of the Land for residential, commercial, industrial and related purposes and includes the subdivision of the Land into Final Lots to enable the erection of a maximum of 3600 Dwellings.
Development Application	has the same meaning given to that expression in the Act.
Development Consent	has the same meaning given to that expression in the Act.
Development	the contributions to be provided by the Developer in

Dwelling		the meaning given to that expression in the <i>Standard</i> rument (Local Environmental Plans) Order 2006.
Education Land	hec Non and	parts of the Land having an area of approximately 2 tares to be transferred to the Minister (or to his or her ninated Transferee) pursuant to clause 4.4 of Schedule 4 proposed for use as a School, as indicatively shown on the at Annexure B .
Education Land Contribution	(or h	transfer of the Education Land by Dahua 2 to the Minister his or her Nominated Transferee) pursuant to clause 4.4 of edule 4 .
Explanatory Note	Dee	ins the note exhibited with a copy of this Deed when this d is made available for inspection by the public pursuant to Act, as required by the Regulation.
Final Lot	resid	ns any lot created in the Development for separate dential, retail, industrial or commercial occupation and osition and which is not:
	(a)	intended to be further subdivided (including to create a strata or community lot); or
	(b)	a Service Lot or a lot of a kind or created for a purpose that is otherwise agreed by the Parties,
	and	not being a lot created by the subdivision of the Land:
	(c)	that is to be dedicated or otherwise transferred to the Minister or his or her Nominated Transferee; or
	(d)	on which is situated a dwelling-house that was in existence at the date of this Deed.
Funding Amount	has	the meaning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.
Funding Amount Allocation	has (the meaning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.
Greater Macarthur Growth Area	Area <i>Grea</i> plan respe	ns the area identified as the "Greater Macarthur Growth " in the <i>Proposed Special Infrastructure Contribution -</i> <i>iter Macarthur</i> dated November 2018, as depicted in the at Annexure D , or if a SIC Determination is made in ect of the Land, then the area identified in that SIC rmination.
GST	has t Law.	he same meaning given to that expression in the GST
GST Law	Syste other	he meaning given to that expression in <i>A New Tax</i> <i>am (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999</i> (Cth) and any Act or regulation relating to the imposition or nistration of the GST.
Land		ns the parcels of land known as the 'Property A Land' and Property B Land', which land is identified in Schedule 3 .

Law	any statute, regulation, rule, proclamation, order, ordinance or by-law whether present or future and whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local, and the common law.
LEP	the Campbelltown Local Environmental Plan 2015 (NSW).
LRS	NSW Land Registry Services.
Menangle Park Development Area	means the Land and the parcels of land known as the "Land" in the Dahua 3 VPA.
Menangle Park Urban Release Area	the Urban Release Area at Menangle Park, New South Wales.
Milestone 1 Payment	means the Funding Amount Allocation for Milestone 1 under the TIC Deed.
Milestone 2 Payment	means the Funding Amount Allocation for Milestone 2 under the TIC Deed.
Monetary Contribution	a cash payment to the Minister (or RMS) in the amounts required by Schedule 4 .
Nominated Transferee	any person nominated by the Minister to whom the Dedicated Land or the Education Land (as the case may be) is to be transferred under this Deed.
Novation Deed	the Deed attached at Annexure C.
Occupation Certificate	has the meaning given to that expression in the Act.
Overdraft Base Rate	the Commonwealth Bank of Australia's overdraft index rate as usually published by the Bank from time to time. Any change in that rate becomes effective as at the day specified in the relevant publication or, if no day is specified, the day on which the change is first published, or, if there is no such rate at any time, any substitute reference rate published by the Commonwealth Bank of Australia from time to time.
Per Dwelling SIC Amount	has the meaning given to that expression in clause 6(b)(ii) .
Plan of Subdivision	a plan of subdivision within the meaning of section 195 of the <i>Conveyancing Act 1919</i> (NSW).
Planning Agreement	a planning agreement under section 7.4 of the Act.
Real Property	the Real Property Act 1900 (NSW).
Act Register	the Torrens title register maintained under the Real Property Act.
Regulation	the Environmental Planning and Assessment Regulation 2000 (NSW).

Required Works	has	s the meaning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.
RMS	Go	ads and Maritime Services ABN 76 236 371 088, a NSW vernment agency and corporation constituted under section of the <i>Transport Administration Act 1988</i> (NSW).
Satisfactory Arrangements Certificate	arra Des	ertificate issued by the Secretary that satisfactory angements have been made to contribute to the provision of signated State Public Infrastructure in accordance with use 6.1 of the LEP.
School	has	the meaning given to that term in the LEP.
School Site Selection Criteria	me	ans the criteria set out in Schedule 6 to this Deed.
Secretary	En	Secretary of the Department of Planning, Industry and vironment or any replacement position carrying out the ne or a similar role.
Security	has	the meaning given to that term in the TIC Deed.
Service Lot		ans a registered lot that is created for one or more of the owing purposes:
	(a)	to be dedicated or otherwise transferred to an Authority;
	(b)	for any public utility undertaking (within the meaning of the <i>Standard Instrument (Local Environmental Plans)</i> <i>Order 2006</i> as at the date of this Deed;
	(c)	for roads, open space, recreation, environmental conservation, water cycle management or riparian land management; or
	(d)	for avoidance of doubt – association property within the meaning of the <i>Community Land Development Act 1989</i> (NSW) that is to be used for any one or more of the purposes set out in (c) above.
SIC		ecial infrastructure contribution required in accordance a SIC Determination.
SIC Credit	has	the meaning given to that expression in clause 6 .
SIC Determination	acco	velopment contribution (SIC) determined by the Minister in ordance with section 7.23 of the Act for a special ributions area that includes any part of the Land.
Site Audit Statement		ns a site audit statement defined under the <i>Contaminated</i> d Management Act 1997 (NSW) which:
	(a)	confirms that the land to which the statement relates is free from Contamination;
	(b)	states that the land to which the statement relates is suitable for use for its intended purpose; and
	(c)	does not specify any conditions or restrictions on the use of the land for its intended purpose.

Strata Certificate	has the same meaning given to that expression in the <i>Strata Schemes Development Act 2015</i> (NSW).
Subdivision Certificate	has the same meaning given to that expression in the Act.
Sunset Date	has the meaning given to that term in the TIC Deed.
Тах	a tax, duty (including stamp duty and any other transaction duty), levy, impost, charge, fee (including a registration fee) together with all interest, penalties, fines and costs concerning them.
TIC Deed	the Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deed between RMS, Landcom, Dahua 2 and Dahua 3 attached at Annexure A dated on or about the date of this Deed.
Urban Release Area	has the meaning given to that expression in the LEP.

2 Operation and Application of this Deed

2.1 Operation

This Deed will operate once it is signed by the parties.

2.2 Planning agreement under the Act

This Deed is a Planning Agreement governed by Part 7, Division 7.1, Subdivision 2 of the Act.

2.3 Application

This Deed applies to the Land and the Development.

3 Application of Sections 7.11, 7.12 and 7.24 of the Act

The application of sections 7.11, 7.12 and 7.24 of the Act are excluded to the extent stated in **Schedule 1**.

4 Development Contributions

4.1 Developer to provide Development Contributions

The Developer must provide, or must procure the provision of, the Development Contributions comprising the:

- (a) transfer of the Dedicated Land;
- (b) transfer of the Education Land; and
- (c) payment of the Monetary Contribution,

in accordance with Schedule 4.

4.2 Acknowledgment

The Developer acknowledges and agrees that the Minister:

- (a) has no obligation to use or expend, or to require RMS or the Minister's Nominated Transferee (where applicable) to use or expend, the Development Contribution for a particular purpose;
- (b) has no obligation to repay or provide any compensation or payment for the Development Contribution, except as provided for in the TIC Deed; and
- (c) has not made any representation or warranty that, if any part of the Development Contribution is transferred, dedicated or provided to another Authority, the Development Contribution will or must be used for any particular purpose by that or any other Authority.

4.3 Conditions Precedent under the TIC Deed

- (a) The parties acknowledge that the obligation for the Developer to pay all of the Monetary Contribution (Portion 2) is subject to the Conditions Precedent being satisfied (or waived in accordance with the TIC Deed) by the Sunset Date.
- (b) If the Conditions Precedent are not satisfied (or waived in accordance with clause 2.2 of the TIC Deed) by the Sunset Date and the TIC Deed is terminated:
 - the parties agree to negotiate in good faith the implications under this Deed and until such time as this Deed is amended in accordance with clause 16.4 to address the implications of termination of the TIC Deed, the Developer remains bound by all of the obligations under this Deed, including in relation to all Subdivision Certificate and Construction Certificate caps; and
 - (ii) the Minister may direct RMS retain an amount from the Milestone 1 Payment so that the value of the Development Contributions provided by the Developer as at the date of termination of the TIC Deed is equivalent to the number of Dwellings which are developed or are expected to be delivered as part of the Development on the Land, and from which the Deed has been released and discharged under **clause 10.5** as at the date the TIC Deed was terminated, multiplied by \$25,000 being the notional contribution rate under this Deed.
- (c) For the avoidance of doubt, if the Minister directs RMS retain any amount from the Milestone 1 Payment, that amount may be retained by RMS pursuant to clause 2.1(c)(ii)(B) of the TIC Deed.

4.4 No satisfactory arrangements for over 3600 Dwellings

For the avoidance of doubt, provision of the Development Contributions under this Deed does not enable a Satisfactory Arrangements Certificate to be issued for the subdivision of the Land to develop more than 3,600 Dwellings.

5

Interest for late provision of Monetary Contribution

(a) If the Developer is required to pay a Monetary Contribution under this Deed and fails to do so on the due date for provision of that Monetary Contribution, the Developer must also pay to the Minister or RMS (as instructed by the Minister) interest on the overdue amount at a rate of 2% above the Overdraft Base Rate charged by the Commonwealth Bank of Australia from time to time.

(b) Interest will be payable on the daily balance of amounts due from the due date for provision of those amounts until those amounts (including interest on those amounts) have been paid to the Minister.

6 Effect of future SIC Determination

- (a) This clause 6 applies if a SIC Determination is made before the Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate is issued for the subdivision of land into Final Lots on which the 3600th Dwelling in the Development is to be developed and the Per Dwelling SIC Amount is less than \$25,000.
- (b) Within 20 Business Days of the date the last Development Contribution is made, the Developer is to notify the Minister of:
 - the number of Post SIC Dwellings in the Development, being 3,600 less the number of Dwellings for which a Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate had been issued as at the date of the SIC Determination;
 - (ii) the amount which is payable per Dwelling under the SIC Determination (or, if the SIC Determination requires contributions to be paid other than on a per Dwelling basis, the total amount of contributions that, but for this Deed, would have been payable for the Development under that SIC Determination, divided by 3600) as at the date of the SIC Determination (**Per Dwelling SIC Amount**); and
 - (iii) the **SIC Credit**, being an amount calculated in accordance with the following formula:

SIC Credit = Post SIC Dwellings *multiplied by* (\$25,000 *less* the Per Dwelling SIC Amount)

- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision in this clause 6, the SIC Credit accrues to Landcom once all Development Contributions obligations have been fully satisfied and provided that the Developer is not otherwise in material default of any of its obligations under this Deed.
- (d) Once accrued to Landcom, the SIC Credit may be used by Landcom to satisfy an obligation to make a SIC relating to any land which is located within the Greater Macarthur Growth Area.
- (e) Nothing in this **clause 6** entitles the Developer to a cash refund from the Minister for any amount paid under this Deed by the Developer.

7 Effect of termination of TIC Deed

If the TIC Deed is terminated by RMS in accordance with clause 12 of the TIC Deed:

(a) for the purposes of clause 12.2 of the TIC Deed, in addition to any amount which RMS is entitled to retain under the TIC Deed, the Minister may direct RMS to retain:

- (i) all or any sums of money in the hands of RMS in respect of the TIC Deed; and
- (ii) all Security provided to RMS under the TIC Deed,

so that the value of the Development Contributions provided by the Developer as at the date of termination of the TIC Deed are equivalent to the number of Dwellings which are developed or are expected to be delivered as part of the Development on the Land, and from which the Deed has been released and discharged under **clause 10.5** as at the date the TIC Deed was terminated, multiplied by \$25,000 being the notional contribution rate under this Deed; and

(b) the parties agree to negotiate in good faith the implications under this Deed and until such time as this Deed is amended in accordance with clause 16.4 to address the implications of termination of the TIC Deed, the Developer remains bound by all of the obligations under this Deed, including in relation to all Subdivision Certificate and Construction Certificate caps.

8 Publicity

The Developer will not refuse any reasonable request by the Minister to provide copies of photographic montages, plans or other materials in the Developer's possession which are necessary to assist the Minister to publish a media release or announcement about the Development Contributions required under this Deed including the TIC Deed, provided that the Developer holds sufficient intellectual property rights in those materials to allow the Minister to use them for that purpose.

9 Enforcement

9.1 Developer to provide security

The Developer has agreed to provide security to the Minister for the performance of the Developer's obligation to provide the Development Contributions under this Deed by:

- (a) registering this Deed on the title of the Land in accordance with clause 10;
- (b) providing Security for the Funding Amount, Dedicated Land (including the Additional Dedicated Land) in accordance with the TIC Deed; and
- (c) providing one or more Bank Guarantees to the Minister in accordance with the terms and procedures set out in **clause 4** of **Schedule 5**.

9.2 Restrictions on subdivision

(a) The requirement to pay or make a Development Contribution by a timeframe required in this Deed (as that timeframe may be extended under this Deed) constitutes a restriction on the issue of a Subdivision Certificate within the meaning of section 6.15 of the Act, with the effect that, if the required timeframe for provision of a Development Contribution has passed (or the Developer applies for a Subdivision Certificate which, if issued, would cause that timeframe to pass), a Subdivision Certificate may not be issued unless and until the requirement to pay or make that Development Contribution has been discharged.

(b) The Completion and opening of the Carriageway must occur in accordance with the TIC Deed prior to the issue of a Subdivision Certificate in respect of the subdivision of the Land into Final Lots on which the 1800th Dwelling in the Menangle Park Development Area is to be developed as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development. The parties agree that this **clause 9.2(b)** constitutes a restriction on the issue of a Subdivision Certificate within the meaning of section 6.15 of the Act.

9.3 **Restriction on Construction Certificates**

- (a) If, for any reason, the TIC Deed is terminated before the Developer's obligation to provide the Funding Amount and the Dedicated Land has been fully satisfied under the TIC Deed, a Construction Certificate will not be issued for subdivision work and building work comprising the erection of a Dwelling on a Final Lot as part of the Development unless:
 - (i) the Developer has fulfilled its Development Contribution obligations in accordance with Schedule 4 in so far as they relate to the part of the Land on which the Dwelling is to be erected, including, if applicable, in respect of the timing for the transfer of the Education Land and Dedicated Land; and
 - (ii) Development Contributions of a proportionate value have been made under this Deed and by reference to the notional contribution rate under this Deed of \$25,000 per Dwelling.
- (b) The parties agree that this **clause 9.3** constitutes a restriction on the issue of a Construction Certificate within the meaning of clause 146A of the Regulation.

10 Land ownership and registration of Deed

10.1 Land ownership

- (a) The Developer represents and warrants that:
 - (i) Dahua 2 is the current registered proprietor of the Property A Land;
 - (ii) Landcom is the current registered proprietor of the Property B Land; and
 - (iii) Landcom and Dahua 2 are parties to a put and call option agreement for Landcom to sell, and for Dahua 2 to purchase, the Property B Land.
- (b) The Developer must promptly, and within 5 Business Days, notify the Minister after the option referred to in clause 10.1(a)(iii) is exercised, whether by Landcom or Dahua 2.

10.2 Registration of Deed

Within 10 Business Days of receiving a copy of this Deed executed by the Minister, the Developer must, at its expense, take all practical steps and otherwise do anything necessary to procure:

- (a) the consent of each person, as required by the Registrar-General, who:
 - (i) has an estate or interest in the Land registered under the Real Property Act; or
 - (ii) is seized or possessed of an estate or interest in the Land,

to the registration of this Deed on the title of the Land and to the terms of this Deed;

- (b) the execution of any documents required to enable registration of this Deed on the title of the Land;
- (c) the production of the certificates of title for the Land; and
- (d) the lodgement for registration of this Deed by the Registrar-General in the relevant folios of the Register for the Land.

10.3 Evidence of registration

The Developer must provide the Minister with:

- (a) evidence of the lodgement of this Deed pursuant to clause 10.2(d) within 10 Business Days of such lodgement at the LRS; and
- (b) a copy of the relevant folios of the Register and a copy of all registered dealings for the Land within 10 Business Days of registration of this Deed.

10.4 Right to lodge caveat

- (a) Subject to clause 10.4(b), until such time as this Deed is registered on the title of the Land in accordance with clause 10.2, the Developer acknowledges that this Deed confers on the Minister an interest in the Land and entitles the Minister to lodge and maintain a caveat on the title to the Land to prevent any Dealing in respect of the Land.
- (b) If the Minister lodges a caveat in accordance with **clause 10.4(a)**, then the Minister will do all things reasonably necessary to:
 - ensure that the caveat does not prevent or delay the registration of this Deed or any dealing between Landcom and Dahua 2 arising out of the exercise by Dahua 2 of its option to purchase the Property B Land from Landcom or the exercise by Landcom of its option to sell the Property B Land to Dahua 2; and
 - (ii) remove the caveat from the title to the Land promptly, following registration of this Deed in accordance with **clause 10.2**.
- (c) If the Developer has failed or has been unable to comply with clause 10.2 within the time frames specified in that clause, the Developer must pay the Minister's reasonable costs and expenses, including legal costs, of exercising the Minister's rights under clause 10.4(a) to lodge and withdraw a caveat(s) (as applicable).

10.5 Release and discharge of Deed

(a) The Developer will be released from its obligations under this Deed (other than the obligation to grant an easement for batter and drainage under the TIC Deed and the reporting obligations in **clause 15**) once the Developer has satisfied its obligations to provide the Development Contributions in accordance with this Deed.

- (b) After the Developer has satisfied its obligations to provide the Development Contributions in accordance with this Deed, the Minister will do all things reasonably required by the Developer to have the Registrar-General remove this Deed from the relevant folio(s) of the Register.
- (c) From time to time, the Developer may request that the Minister facilitate the progressive release and removal of this Deed from the relevant folio(s) of the Register for any part of the Land for which a Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate has been issued. For the avoidance of doubt, a request may be made under this **clause 10.5(c)** in advance of the issue of the relevant Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate.
- (d) The request under clause 10.5(c) must be accompanied by:
 - (i) a table identifying the number of:
 - (A) Dwellings for which a Subdivision Certificate or a Strata Certificate has been issued for each stage of the Development;
 - (B) Dwellings proposed to be developed as part of the Development on the part of the Land to which the request under clause 10.5(c) relates; and
 - (C) Occupation Certificates which have been issued for the Development; and
 - (ii) an aerial photograph of the Development with sufficient detail to show the number of Dwellings on the Land.
- (e) Within 30 Business Days of receipt of a request from the Developer under clause 10.5(c) and:
 - (i) any additional period of time during which the Minister, acting reasonably, has requested further information from the Developer which is necessary for the Minister to consider the Developer's request and the Developer has not provided that information; and
 - (ii) for a request made in advance of the issue of a Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate, within a further 5 Business Days after the Minister is provided with a copy of the relevant Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate,

the Minister must facilitate the release and removal of this Deed from the relevant folio(s) of the Register for the part(s) of the Land forming the subject of the request (except to the extent that the Land comprises the Education Land or Dedicated Land), subject to the Developer satisfying the Minister:

- (iii) that if the required timeframe for provision of a Development Contribution under this Deed (as that timeframe may be extended under this Deed) has passed, that the requirement to pay or make that Development Contribution has been discharged;
- (iv) that:

 $\frac{\$DCV}{\$90,000,000} \ge \frac{N}{3600}$

Where:

DCV is the value of the Development Contributions which have been provided as at the date of the request; and

N is the number of Dwellings which are developed, or will be developed, on the Land as part of the Development as enabled by the issue of Subdivision Certificate(s) and/or Strata Certificate(s) as at the date of the request; and

- (v) that the Developer is not otherwise in material default of any of its obligations under this Deed.
- (f) The Minister will promptly facilitate the release and removal of this Deed from the relevant folio(s) of the Register for the Dedicated Land and Education Land to enable that land to be transferred to the Minister, RMS or the Minister's Nominated Transferee (as the case may be) in accordance with this Deed.
- (g) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Deed, the Developer must not request a release and discharge of this Deed under this clause 10.5 for the part of the Land on which the 1801st Dwelling will be developed in the Menangle Park Development Area as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development unless the Carriageway is completed and open to be public.
- (h) The Minister may, but has no obligation to, agree to the release and discharge of this Deed on the whole or any part of the Land under this clause 10.5, on the basis of Security provided, and contributions paid, for the Milestone 2 Payment under the TIC Deed, in circumstances where a construction contract for the Carriageway has not been awarded.

11 Dispute Resolution

11.1 Not commence

A party must not commence any court proceedings relating to a dispute unless it complies with this **clause 11**.

11.2 Written notice of dispute

A party claiming that a dispute has arisen under or in relation to this Deed must give written notice to the other party specifying the nature of the dispute and requiring the dispute be addressed in accordance with this **clause 11**.

11.3 Attempt to resolve

On receipt of a notice under **clause 11.2**, the parties must endeavour in good faith to resolve the dispute expeditiously using informal dispute resolution techniques such as mediation, expert evaluation or other techniques agreed by them.

11.4 Mediation

If the parties do not agree within 21 Business Days of receipt of a notice under **clause 11.2** (or any further period agreed in writing by them) as to:

- (a) the dispute resolution technique and procedures to be adopted;
- (b) the timetable for all material steps in those procedures; or

(c) the selection and compensation of the independent person required for such technique,

then, subject to **clause 11.5**, the parties must mediate the dispute in accordance with the Law Society of NSW's Mediation Program. The parties must, as soon as possible, request the president of the Law Society of NSW or the president's nominee to select the mediator and determine the mediator's remuneration.

11.5 Court proceedings

If the dispute is not resolved within 60 Business Days after notice is given under **clause 11.2** (or any other period agreed in writing by the parties) then any party which has complied with the provisions of this **clause 11** may, by written notice to the other parties, terminate any dispute resolution process undertaken under this clause and either party may then commence court proceedings in relation to the dispute.

11.6 Use of information

The parties acknowledge the purpose of any exchange of information or documents or the making of any offer of settlement under this **clause 11** is to attempt to resolve the dispute. No party may use any information or documents obtained through any dispute resolution process undertaken under this **clause 11** for any purpose other than in an attempt to resolve the dispute.

11.7 No prejudice

This **clause 11** does not prejudice the right of a party to institute court proceedings for urgent injunctive or declaratory relief in relation to any matter arising out of or relating to this Deed.

11.8 Continued performance of obligations

Despite the existence of a dispute under this **clause 11**, but subject to any order of a court or the agreement of the parties, the parties must continue to perform their obligations under this Deed.

12 GST

12.1 Definitions

Words used in this clause that are defined in the GST Law have the meaning given in that legislation.

12.2 Intention of the parties

The parties intend that:

- (a) Divisions 81 and 82 of the GST Law apply to the supplies made under and in respect of this Deed; and
- (b) no additional amounts will be payable on account of GST and no tax invoices will be exchanged between the parties.

12.3 Reimbursement

Subject to **clause 16.17(a)**, any payment or reimbursement required to be made under this Deed that is calculated by reference to an amount paid or incurred will be limited to the total amount less the amount of any input tax

credit to which an entity is entitled for the acquisition to which the amount relates.

12.4 Consideration GST exclusive

Unless otherwise expressly stated, all prices or other sums payable or consideration to be provided under this Deed are exclusive of GST. Any consideration that is specified to be inclusive of GST must not be taken into account in calculating the GST payable in relation to a supply for the purposes of **clause 12.5**.

12.5 Additional Amounts for GST

To the extent an amount of GST is payable on a supply made by a party (**Supplier**) under or in connection with this Deed (the **GST Amount**), the Recipient will pay to the Supplier the GST Amount. However, where a GST Amount is payable by the Minister as recipient of the supply, the Developer will ensure that:

- (a) the Developer makes payment of the GST Amount on behalf of the Minister, including any gross up that may be required; and
- (b) the Developer provides a Tax Invoice to the Minister.

12.6 Non monetary consideration

Clause 12.5 applies to non-monetary consideration.

12.7 Assumptions

The Developer acknowledges and agrees that in calculating any amounts payable under **clause 12.5** the Developer will assume the Minister is not entitled to any input tax credit.

12.8 No merger

This clause will not merge on completion or termination of this Deed.

13 Assignment and Dealings

13.1 Assignment or novation by Developer

- (a) Subject to **clause 13.1(d)**, prior to a proposed assignment or novation of its rights or obligations under this Deed, each of the entitles comprising the Developer must seek the written consent of the Minister and:
 - satisfy the Minister, acting reasonably, that the person to whom the Developer's rights or obligations are to be assigned or novated (Incoming Party) has sufficient assets, resources and expertise required to perform the Developer's obligations under this Deed insofar as those obligations are to be novated to the Incoming Party;
 - (ii) satisfy the Minister, acting reasonably, that the Developer is not in material breach of its obligations under this Deed; and
 - (iii) procure the execution of an agreement with the Minister, the Developer and the Incoming Party substantially in the form of the Novation Deed.

- (b) The Minister may impose reasonable conditions on the Minister's entry into the Novation Deed under clause 13.1(a)(iii) including requirements that the Incoming Party provide additional security to that identified in clause 9.1 and that the Incoming Party indemnify the Minister in respect of any breach of this Deed by the Incoming Party.
- (c) The Developer must pay the Minister's reasonable costs incurred under this **clause 13.1** including legal costs and disbursements.
- (d) Clause 13.1 does not apply to any assignment or novation between the parties arising out of the exercise by Dahua 2 of its option to purchase the Property B Land from Landcom or the exercise by Landcom of its option to sell the Property B Land to Dahua 2.

13.2 Assignment by Minister

The Minister may assign the rights and benefits of this Deed in the Minister's absolute discretion, without the need for consent from the Developer.

13.3 Dealings with the Land

- (a) Subject to clause 13.3(b), none of the entities comprising the Developer may enter into any Dealing with a third party (Transferee) relating to its interest in the Land unless before the Dealing is entered into with the Transferee:
 - the Developer satisfies the Minister (acting reasonably) that the proposed Transferee is financially capable of complying with the Developer's obligations under this Deed;
 - the Transferee enters into a deed in favour of the Minister substantially in the form of the Novation Deed, under which the Transferee agrees to comply with the Developer's obligations under this Deed as if the Transferee was the Developer;
 - (iii) any default by the Developer under this Deed has been remedied by the Developer, unless that default has been waived expressly by the Minister (or RMS as the case may be) in writing; and
 - (iv) the Developer and the Transferee pay all costs reasonably incurred by the Minister in relation to that Dealing, including legal costs on a GST inclusive basis.
- (b) **Clause 13.3(a)** does not apply to:
 - (i) any Dealing between the parties arising out of or in connection with the exercise by Dahua 2 of its option to purchase the Property B Land from Landcom or the exercise by Landcom of its option to sell the Property B Land to Dahua 2;
 - (ii) any portion(s) of the Land in respect of which the Minister has granted a release pursuant to **clauses 10.5(c)** to **(f)**; and
 - (iii) any Dealing to effect the transfer of the Dedicated Land or Education Land to the Minister or his or her Nominated Transferee in accordance with this Deed.

14 Capacity

14.1 General warranties

- (a) Each party warrants to the other parties that:
 - (i) this Deed creates legal, valid and binding obligations, enforceable against the relevant party in accordance with its terms; and
 - (ii) unless otherwise stated, it has not entered into this Deed in the capacity of trustee of any trust.
- (b) Each of Dahua 2 and Landcom represents and warrants to the Minister that:
 - (i) it is duly registered and remains in existence;
 - the execution, delivery and performance of this Deed does not violate its constitution or any Law applying to it;
 - (iii) the execution, delivery and performance of this Deed does not violate any Law, or any document or agreement to which it is a party or which is binding on it or the Land, including any matters or interests not registered on the title of the Land;
 - (iv) any document or agreement to which it is a party or which is binding on it or any of its assets, including any matters or interests not registered on the title of the Land, does not in any way limit its ability to perform its obligations under this Deed; and
 - (v) no litigation, arbitration, mediation, conciliation, criminal or administrative proceedings are current, pending or, to its knowledge, threatened, which, if adversely determined, would or could have a material adverse effect on it or the Land, which has not been advised in writing to the Minister.
- (c) The warranties given by Dahua 2 and Landcom in this **clause 14.1** bind them individually and severally.

14.2 Power of attorney

If an attorney executes this Deed on behalf of any party, the attorney declares that it has no notice of the revocation of that power of attorney.

15 Reporting Requirement

- (a) The Developer must provide at least 20 Business Days' written notice to the Minister of any application for a Construction Certificate, Occupation Certificate, Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate in relation to the Development.
- (b) If any part of the Development is to be carried out without the need for a Subdivision Certificate, Strata Certificate or a Construction Certificate, and which triggers any obligation n under this Deed, then the Developer must provide at least 20 Business Days' written notice to the Minister of the date of:
 - (i) the proposed commencement of that part of the Development; and
 - (ii) the date of any application for a Complying Development Certificate in respect of that part of the Development.

- (c) On 1 September of each year, until the Development is complete, the Developer must deliver to the Secretary a report which must include those matters set out below:
 - (i) a description of the status of the Development and the provision of the Development Contributions;
 - (ii) a forecast in relation to the anticipated progression and completion of the Development;
 - (iii) an estimated date for when the Developer expects any application for a Subdivision Certificate to be submitted for the Development in respect of any part of the Land;
 - (iv) the estimated and actual number of Dwellings created and Occupation Certificates granted to date as part of the Development
 - (v) an indicative forecast of the number of Dwellings estimated for completion as part of the Development over the next 5 years; and
 - (vi) the actual or expected (as applicable) land uses for the Land as part of the Development.
- (d) Within five Business Days following receipt of a written request from the Secretary, the Developer must deliver to the Secretary all documents and other information which, in the reasonable opinion of the Secretary, are necessary for the Secretary to assess the status of the Development.

16 General Provisions

16.1 Liability

An obligation of two or more persons binds them separately and together.

16.2 Entire agreement

This Deed constitutes the entire agreement between the parties regarding the matters set out in it and supersedes any prior representations, understandings or arrangements made between the parties, whether orally or in writing.

16.3 Inconsistency

If there is any inconsistency between this document and the TIC Deed, this Deed prevails to the extent of that inconsistency.

16.4 Variation

This Deed must not be varied except by a later written document executed by all parties.

16.5 Waiver

A right created by this Deed cannot be waived except in writing signed by the party entitled to that right. Delay by a party in exercising a right does not constitute a waiver of that right, nor will a waiver (either wholly or in part) by a party of a right operate as a subsequent waiver of the same right or of any other right of that party.

16.6 Further assurances

Each party must promptly execute all documents and do everything necessary or desirable to give full effect to the arrangements contained in this Deed.

16.7 Time for doing acts

- (a) If:
 - (i) the time for doing any act or thing required to be done; or
 - (ii) a notice period specified in this Deed,

expires on a day other than a Business Day, the time for doing that act or thing or the expiration of that notice period is extended until the following Business Day.

(b) If any act or thing required to be done is done after 5.00pm on the specified day, it is taken to have been done on the following Business Day.

16.8 Governing law and jurisdiction

- (a) The laws applicable in New South Wales govern this Deed.
- (b) The parties submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of New South Wales and any courts competent to hear appeals from those courts.

16.9 Severance

If any clause or part of any clause is in any way unenforceable, invalid or illegal, it is to be read down so as to be enforceable, valid and legal. If this is not possible, the clause (or where possible, the offending part) is to be severed from this Deed without affecting the enforceability, validity or legality of the remaining clauses (or parts of those clauses) which will continue in full force and effect.

16.10 Preservation of existing rights

The expiration or termination of this Deed does not affect any right that has accrued to a party before the expiration or termination date.

16.11 No merger

Any right or obligation of any party that is expressed to operate or have effect on or after the completion, expiration or termination of this Deed for any reason, will not merge on the occurrence of that event but will remain in full force and effect.

16.12 Counterparts

This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts. All counterparts taken together constitute one instrument.

16.13 Relationship of parties

Unless otherwise stated:

 (a) nothing in this Deed creates a joint venture, partnership, or the relationship of principal and agent, or employee and employer between the parties; and (b) no party has the authority to bind any other party by any representation, declaration or admission, or to make any contract or commitment on behalf of any other party or to pledge any other party's credit.

16.14 Good faith

Each party must act in good faith towards all other parties and use its best endeavours to comply with the spirit and intention of this Deed.

16.15 No fetter

Nothing in this Deed shall be construed as requiring the Minister to do anything that would cause the Minister to breach any of the Minister's obligations at law and, without limitation, nothing in this Deed shall be construed as limiting or fettering in any way the discretion of the Minister in exercising any of the Minister's statutory functions, powers, authorities or duties.

16.16 Explanatory Note

The Explanatory Note must not be used to assist in construing this Deed.

16.17 Costs, expenses and stamp duty

- (a) The Developer must pay its own and the Minister's reasonable GST inclusive legal and valuation costs and GST inclusive disbursements in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution and carrying into effect of this Deed.
- (b) The Developer must pay for all reasonable costs and expenses associated with the giving of public notice of this Deed and the Explanatory Note in accordance with the Regulation.
- (c) The Developer must pay all Taxes assessed on or in respect of this Deed and any instrument or transaction required or contemplated by or necessary to give effect to this Deed (excluding stamp duty, if applicable, on any transfer of the Education Land or Dedicated Land). The Developer must provide the Minister with bank cheques in respect of the Minister's costs pursuant to clauses 16.17(a) and (b):
 - where the Minister has provided the Developer with written notice of the sum of such costs prior to execution of this Deed, on the date of execution of this Deed; or
 - (ii) where the Minister has not provided the Developer with prior written notice of the sum of such costs prior to execution, within 10 Business Days of demand by the Minister for payment.

16.18 Notices

- (a) Any notice, demand, consent, approval, request or other communication (Notice) to be given under this Deed must be in writing and must be given to the recipient at its Address for Service by being:
 - (i) hand delivered;
 - (ii) sent by email; or
 - (iii) sent by prepaid ordinary mail within Australia.
- (b) A Notice is given if:
 - (i) hand delivered, on the date of delivery;

- (ii) sent by email during any Business Day, on the date that the sending party's email records indicate the email was sent, unless the sender receives a delivery failure notification indicating that the email has not been delivered to the addressee; or
- sent by prepaid ordinary mail within Australia, on the date that is 5 Business Days after the date of posting.

16.19 Interpretation

In this Deed unless the context clearly indicates otherwise:

- (a) A reference to the Minister, includes a reference to the Secretary and any person specifically nominated by the Minister for the purposes of this Deed or for Planning Agreements generally to which the Minister is a party;
- (b) a reference to **this Deed** or another document means this Deed or that other document and any document which varies, supplements, replaces, assigns or novates this Deed or that other document;
- (c) a reference to legislation, a legislative or other instrument (such as a local environmental plan) or a legislative provision includes any modification, amendment, or substitution of that legislation, instrument or legislative provision and any subordinate legislation issued under that legislation or legislative provision;
- (d) a reference to a **body** or **authority** which ceases to exist is a reference to either a body or authority that the parties agree to substitute for the named body or authority or, failing agreement, to a body or authority having substantially the same objects as the named body or authority;
- (e) a reference to the introduction, a clause, schedule or annexure is a reference to the introduction, a clause, a schedule or an annexure to or of this Deed;
- (f) **clause headings**, **the introduction** and the **table of contents** are inserted for convenience only and do not form part of this Deed;
- (g) the **schedules** and **annexures** form part of this Deed;
- (h) a reference to a **person** includes a natural person, corporation, statutory corporation, partnership, the Crown or any other organisation or legal entity;
- (i) a reference to a **natural person** includes their personal representatives, successors and permitted assigns;
- (j) a reference to a corporation includes its successors and permitted assigns;
- (k) a reference to a right or obligation of a party is a reference to a right or obligation of that party under this Deed;
- (I) an obligation or warranty on the part of 2 or more persons (other than the warranties in clause 14.1) binds them jointly and severally and an obligation or warranty in favour of 2 or more persons benefits them jointly and severally;
- (m) a requirement to do any thing includes a requirement to cause that thing to be done and a requirement not to do any thing includes a requirement to prevent that thing being done;

- (n) including and includes are not words of limitation;
- (o) a word that is derived from a defined word has a corresponding meaning;
- (p) monetary amounts are expressed in Australian dollars;
- (q) the singular includes the plural and vice-versa;
- (r) words importing one gender include all other genders;
- (s) a reference to a thing includes each part of that thing; and
- (t) neither this Deed nor any part of it is to be construed against a party on the basis that the party or its lawyers were responsible for its drafting.

Requirements under the Act

The parties acknowledge and agree that the table set out below provides for certain terms, conditions and procedures for the purpose of this Deed complying with the Act.

Table 1 – Requirements under section 7.4 of the Act

Req	uirement under the Act	This Deed
	nning instrument and/or development lication – (section 7.4(1))	
The	Developer has:	
(a)	sought a change to an environmental planning instrument.	(a) Yes
(b)	made, or proposes to make, a Development Application.	(b) Yes
(c)	entered into an agreement with, or is otherwise associated with, a person, to whom paragraph (a) or (b) applies.	(c) N/A
	cription of land to which this Deed lies – (section 7.4(3)(a))	See Schedule 3
	cription of development to which this d applies – (section 7.4(3)(b))	The Development as defined in clause 1.
of co	scope, timing and manner of delivery ontribution required by this Deed – tion 7.4(3)(c))	See Schedule 4.
	licability of sections 7.11 and 7.12 of Act – (section 7.4(3)(d))	The application of sections 7.11 and 7.12 of the Act are not excluded in respect of the Development.
	icability of section 7.24 of the Act – ion 7.4(3)(d))	The application of section 7.24 of the Act is excluded in respect of the Development.
	sideration of benefits under this Deed ction 7.11 applies – (section 7.4(3)(e))	The Development Contributions to be provided by the Developer under this Deed must not be taken into consideration in
		determining a development contribution in respect of the Development under section 7.11

Requirement under the Act	This Deed
	of the Act.
Mechanism for Dispute Resolution – (section 7.4(3)(f))	See clause 11,
Enforcement of this Deed – (sections 7.4(3)(g) and 7.6)	See clauses 5, 9.1 and 10.
No obligation to grant consent or exercise functions – (section 7.4(10))	See clause 16.15.

Table 2 – Other Matters

Requirement under the Act or Regulation	This Deed
Registration of the Planning Agreement – (section 7.6 of the Act)	Yes (see clause 10)
Whether the Planning Agreement specifies that certain requirements of the agreement must be complied with before a construction certificate is issued – (clause 25E(2)(g) of the Regulation)	Yes
Whether the Planning Agreement specifies that certain requirements of the agreement must be complied with before an occupation certificate is issued – (clause 25E(2)(g) of the Regulation)	Νο
Whether the Planning Agreement specifies that certain requirements of the agreement must be complied with before a subdivision certificate is issued – (clause 25E(2)(g) of the Regulation)	Yes

Address for Service (clause 1)

<u>Minister</u>	
Contact:	The Secretary
Address:	Department of Planning, Industry and Environment 320 Pitt Street SYDNEY NSW 2000
Email:	PlanningAgreements@planning.nsw.gov.au
Developer	
Dahua 2	
Contact:	Yuxing (Eric) Li General Manager
	Dahua Australia, Sydney
Address:	Suite 2, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000
Email:	eric@dahuaaustralia.com.au
Landcom	
Contact:	Tasha Burrell
	Executive General Manager, Projects
	Landcom
Address:	Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150
Email:	tburrell@landcom.nsw.gov.au

Land (clause 1)

1.2	Registered Proprietor	Lot	Deposited Plan	Folio Identifier
	Prop	erty A Land		
1.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	641	DP600334	641/600334
2.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	1001	DP1219028	1001/1219028
3.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	32	DP1101983	32/1101983
4.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	1	DP598067	1/598067
5.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	7	DP801774	7/801774
6.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	1002	DP1234642	1002/1234642
	Prope	erty B Land		
7.	Landcom	2	DP554242	2/554242
8.	Landcom	59	DP10718	59/10718
9.	Landcom	12	DP251335	12/251335
10.	Landcom	D	DP19853	D/19853
11.	Landcom	32	DP1105615	32/1105615
12.	Landcom	1000	DP1219023	1000/1219023
13.	Landcom	1	DP1091474	1/1091474
14.	Landcom	9	DP249530	9/259530
15.	Landcom	15	DP251335	15/251335
16.	Landcom	17	DP251335	17/251335
17.	Landcom	4	DP628052	4/628052

	Registered Proprietor	Lot	Deposited Plan	Folio Identifier
18.	Landcom	2006	DP1234643	2006/1234643
19.	Landcom	2007	DP1234643	2007/1234643
20.	Landcom	2008	DP1234643	2008/1234643
21.	Landcom	2009	DP1234643	2009/1234643
22.	Landcom	2010	DP1234643	2010/1234643

Development Contribution (clause 4)

1 Development Contribution

1.1 **Provision of Development Contribution**

The Developer must provide the following Development Contributions in accordance with this **Schedule 4**:

	Column A:	Column B:	Column C:
	Development Contribution	Value	Timing
1	Monetary Contribution (Portion 1)	\$12,000,000	Upon execution of this Deed
2	Monetary Contribution (Portion 2)	The Funding Amount relating to "Property A" and "Property B" payable in accordance with the TIC Deed, being \$63,000,000, or, if another amount is specified as a result of the adjustment to the Funding Amount Allocation pursuant to clause 5.4 of the TIC Deed, then that amount.	In accordance with clause 5 and Column 3 of Annexure B to the TIC Deed.
3	Dedicated Land Contribution	Determined in accordance with clause 3 of this Schedule 4 .	In accordance with clause 7 and Column B of the table in clause 1 of Annexure D to the TIC Deed.
4	Education Land Contribution	Determined in accordance with clause 4.7 of this Schedule 4 .	In accordance with clause 4.4 of this Schedule 4 .
5	Monetary Contribution (Portion 3)	Determined in accordance with clause 2(b) of this Schedule 4 .	On the date the last Development Contribution (other than Monetary Contribution (Portion 3)) is provided under this Deed.

2 Monetary Contributions

(a) The Developer must pay:

 the Monetary Contribution (Portion 1) by way of payment to the Minister of the amount specified in Row 1, Column B of the table in clause 1 of this Schedule 4;

- (ii) the Monetary Contribution (Portion 2) by way of payment of the Funding Amount relating to "Property A" and "Property B" to RMS in accordance with the TIC Deed; and
- (iii) the Monetary Contribution (Portion 3) by way of payment to the Minister of the amount calculated in accordance with clause 2(b) of this Schedule 4 by the date specified in Row 5, Column C of the table in clause 1 of this Schedule 4.
- (b) Subject to clause 2(c) of this Schedule 4, the value of Monetary Contribution (Portion 3) is equal to the value of the sum represented by "MC3" in the following formula:

MC3 = DCV - MC1 - MC2 - DLCV - ELCV

Where:

- (i) **DCV** is the agreed total value of the Development Contributions, being **\$90,000,000**.
- (ii) MC1 is the value of Monetary Contribution (Portion 1), being \$12,000,000;
- (iii) MC2 is the value of Monetary Contribution (Portion 2), being \$63,000,000 or, if another amount is specified as a result of the adjustment to the Funding Amount Allocation pursuant to clause 5.4 of the TIC Deed, then that amount;
- (iv) **DLCV** is the Dedicated Land Contribution Value; and
- (v) **ELCV** is the value of the Education Land Contribution determined in accordance with **clause 4.7** of this **Schedule 4**.
- (c) The inclusion of DLCV or ELCV in the above formula is subject to the Dedicated Land or the Education Land (as the case may be) having been duly transferred to RMS or the Minister (or the Minister's Nominated Transferee), as the case may be, in accordance with this Deed or the TIC Deed.
- (d) If the value of "MC3" in the formula at **clause 2(b)** of this **Schedule 4** is a negative number:
 - the value of Monetary Contribution (Portion 3) is deemed to be zero;
 - (ii) Landcom will be entitled to a credit for the difference between zero and the value of "MC3", which Landcom may use to satisfy an obligation to make a SIC or another form of monetary development contribution relating to the provision of State or regional public infrastructure in respect of any land which is located within the Greater Macarthur Growth Area; and
 - (iii) nothing in this **clause 2(d)** of this **Schedule 4** entitles the Developer to a cash refund from the Minister.

3

Dedicated Land Contribution

(a) The Developer must transfer the Dedicated Land in accordance with the TIC Deed.

(b) The Dedicated Land Contribution Value is to be calculated by reference to the following table, by multiplying the area of the land comprised within the Dedicated Land (including any associated Additional Dedicated Land) as at the date the Dedicated Land was transferred which meets the criteria in the first column of that table by the value of the corresponding rate in the second column

Zoning	Rate
R5 Large Lot Residential	\$100 per m ²
RE1 Public Recreation	\$50 per m ²
R2 Low Density Residential	\$150 per m ²
SP2 Infrastructure	\$50 per m ²

4 Educational Land Contribution

4.1 Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate

For the purpose of this **clause 4** of this **Schedule 4**, at least 10 Business Days before a Subdivision Certificate or a Strata Certificate (as the case may be) for the subdivision of land into Final Lots on which the 400th Dwelling in the Menangle Park Development Area will be developed as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development is applied for, Dahua 2 must notify the Minister that an application for that Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate is intended to be lodged.

4.2 Site Selection

The Education Land shall be located generally at the site shown at Annexure B unless otherwise proposed by Dahua 2 and agreed in writing by the Minister, acting reasonably.

4.3 Site requirements

Unless Dahua 2 proposes and the Minister in his or her sole discretion agrees in writing otherwise, Dahua 2 must:

- (a) provide to the Minister a plan showing the precise boundaries of the land to be transferred as the Education Land;
- (b) ensure that the Education Land when transferred to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) satisfies the School Site Selection Criteria;
- (c) ensure that the Education Land when transferred to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) is free of all encumbrances, except those encumbrances which, in the Minister's reasonable opinion, do not impede the use of the land for the purposes of a School; and
- (d) ensure that the Education Land when transferred to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) is free from Contamination and suitable for its intended use as a School.

4.4 Transfer of the Education Land

- (a) Dahua 2 must (at its cost) prepare and register a Plan of Subdivision to create a separate lot for the Education Land.
- (b) Dahua 2 agrees to:

- (i) deliver to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee):
 - (A) a form of transfer in respect of the relevant land comprising the Education Land executed by the landowner and in registerable form; and
 - (B) the certificates of title for the relevant part of the Education Land; and
 - (C) a Site Audit Statement for the relevant part of the Education Land;
- (ii) take any other necessary action (other than paying stamp duty associated with the transfer or contract for sale) to give effect to the transfer of the title of the Education Land to the Transferee free of all encumbrances and affectations (including any charge or liability for rates, taxes and charges).
- (c) Dahua 2 must transfer the Education Land to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee):
 - before Dahua 2 applies for a Subdivision Certificate or a Strata Certificate (as the case may be) for the subdivision of land into Final Lots on which the 800th Dwelling in the Menangle Park Development Area is to be developed as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development; or
 - (ii) if the Minister decides in the Minister's sole and absolute discretion, acting reasonably, to defer the timeframe for transfer of the Education Land, by the date notified by the Minister, being a date no later than the earlier of:
 - (A) before Dahua 2 applies for a Subdivision Certificate or a Strata Certificate (as the case may be) for the subdivision of land into Final Lots on which the 1500th Dwelling in the Menangle Park Development Area is to be developed as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development; and
 - (B) 1 July 2023.
- (d) Upon transfer, the Education Land will be free from any encumbrances other than service easements and encumbrances excepted under clause 4.3(c) of this Schedule 4.
- (e) Dahua 2 indemnifies and agrees to keep indemnified the Minister (and the Nominated Transferee) against all claims made against the Minister (and the Nominated Transferee) as a result of any Contamination that is required by an Authority to be cleaned up over the whole or part of the Education Land, but only in relation to Contamination that existed on or before the date that the Education Land is transferred to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee).

4.5 Site Audit Statement

Dahua 2 agrees in relation to any Site Audit Statement provided to the Minister in accordance with **clause 4.4(b)(i)(C)** of this **Schedule 4**:

 to the extent that it is legally able to do so and where necessary, having obtained the consent of any other party, to assign the Site Audit Statement to the Minister or the Nominated Transferee; and
(b) to the extent that it is not legally able to assign the Site Audit Statement, to hold its rights and interest in the Site Audit Statement for the benefit of the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) and must do whatever the Minister reasonably requires to enable the Minister to enjoy that benefit.

4.6 Compulsory Acquisition

- (a) Dahua 2 expressly agrees that clause 4.6(b) and clause 4.6(c) of this Schedule 4 operate, to the extent necessary, as a Deed poll in favour of the Nominated Transferee.
- (b) If Dahua 2 does not transfer any part of the Education Land to the Minister or the Nominated Transferee as required by this Deed, Dahua 2 consents to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) compulsorily acquiring that part of the Education Land in accordance with the Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991 (NSW), for the amount of \$1.00.
- (c) Dahua 2 and the Minister and the Nominated Transferee agree that:
 - this clause 4.6 of this Schedule 4 is an agreement between them for the purposes of section 30 of the Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991 (NSW); and
 - (ii) in this **clause 4.6** of this **Schedule 4**, they have agreed on all relevant matters concerning the compulsory acquisition and the compensation to be paid for the acquisition.
- (d) If the Minister must pay compensation under Part 3 of the Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991 to any person, other than Dahua 2, in accordance with the compulsory acquisition arrangements under this clause 4.6 of this Schedule 4, Dahua 2 must reimburse the amount of that compensation to the Minister on request.
- (e) Dahua 2 must ensure that the Education Land is free of all encumbrances and affectations (including any charge or liability for rates, Taxes and charges), on the date that the Minister acquires the Education Land in accordance with this clause **4.6** of this **Schedule 4**.
- (f) Dahua 2 indemnifies and agrees to keep indemnified the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) against all Claims made against the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) as a result of any acquisition by the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) of the whole or any part of the Education Land under this clause 4.6 of this Schedule 4.
- (g) The Developer must pay the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee), promptly on demand, an amount equal to all Costs, charges or expenses incurred by the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) acquiring the whole or any part of the Education Land as contemplated by this clause 4.6 of this Schedule 4.
- (h) The Developer indemnifies and agrees to keep indemnified the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) against all Claims made against the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) as a result of any Contamination that is required to be cleaned up by an Authority over the whole or part of the Education Land but only in relation to Contamination that existed on or before the date that the Education Land is acquired by the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee).

4.7 Value of Education Land Contribution

The value of the Education Land Contribution is equal to the value of the sum represented by "ELCV" in the following formula:

ELCV = ELR x LA

Where:

- (a) ELR is \$275; and
- (b) LA is the area of the Education Land in m^2 .

Schedule 5

Security Terms

1 Provision of Security

In order to secure the provision of the Development Contributions in accordance with **Schedule 4**, the Developer will provide security in accordance with this **Schedule 5**.

2 Security for the Development Contributions

The parties agree that the obligation of the Developer to provide the Development Contributions in accordance with **Schedule 4** is secured by:

- (a) clause 9.1(b) and 9.2 of this Deed;
- (b) clause 10 of this Deed;
- (c) clause 4.6 of Schedule 4; and
- (d) clause 4 of this Schedule 5.

3 Security under the TIC Deed

- (a) At the date of this Deed, the Developer (in addition to Dahua 3) have entered into a TIC Deed with RMS in relation to the Required Works.
- (b) The Minister accepts the Security provided by the Developer under the TIC Deed and the Security provided under clause 4 of this Schedule 5 as security for the performance of the Developer's obligations under this Deed to provide the Monetary Contribution (Portion 2) and the transfer of the Dedicated Land.

4 Bank Guarantee

- (a) Upon execution of this Deed, the Developer must provide to the Minister one or more Bank Guarantees with a total face value of \$200,000, as security for the provision of the Development Contributions.
- (b) Each Bank Guarantee provided by the Developer to the Minister under this Deed must:
 - (i) name the "Minister for Planning and Public Spaces ABN 20 770 707 468" as the relevant beneficiary; and
 - (ii) not have an expiry date (except in respect of any undertaking issued by TCorp).

- (c) The Minister may call upon any Bank Guarantees or may request RMS to call on any Security under the TIC Deed, where the Developer has failed to comply with this Deed and the Minister may retain monies obtained from that Bank Guarantee or Security and apply those monies towards the costs and expenses incurred by the Minister in rectifying such failures by the Developer. Any expended costs and expenses incurred by the Minister in rectifying such failures by the Developer becomes a debt due and payable promptly on demand.
- (d) Prior to calling upon the Bank Guarantees or Security provided by the Developer under this Schedule 5, the Minister must give the Developer not less than 10 Business Days' written notice.
- (e) If the Minister:
 - (i) calls upon the Bank Guarantees or Security in accordance with clause 4 of this Schedule 5; and
 - (ii) applies all or part of the moneys obtained from that call in the manner authorised in **clause 4** of this **Schedule 5**,

then

- (iii) the Minister must notify the Developer in writing of the amount of the call; and
- (iv) promptly after receiving that notice, the Developer must provide to the Minister or RMS (as the case may be) a replacement Bank Guarantee or Security to ensure that the Developer complies with clause 4(a) of this Schedule 5.
- (f) If:
 - (i) the Developer has made the Development Contributions as required by this Deed;
 - (ii) the Developer provides the Minister with written notice containing:
 - evidence that the Monetary Contribution has been paid and the Dedicated Land and Education Land have been transferred; and
 - (B) a request for return of the Bank Guarantees or Security held by the Minister; and
 - (iii) the Minister is satisfied that those circumstances have occurred,

then the Minister must promptly return those Bank Guarantees or Security held by the Minister (less any costs, charges, duties and Taxes payable), or if there has been a call on those Bank Guarantees or Security in accordance with this Deed, the remainder of the monies secured by those Bank Guarantees or Security, to the Developer.

- (g) If any Bank Guarantee from TCorp provided by the Developer pursuant to this Schedule 5 is expressed as expiring on a certain date, the Developer must provide the Minister with a replacement Bank Guarantee 20 Business Days prior to the expiry of that Bank Guarantee.
- (h) If the Developer fails to provide the Minister with a replacement Bank Guarantee from TCorp in accordance with clause 4(g) of this Schedule 5, the Minister may call on the full amount of any Bank

Guarantee held by the Minister after giving 10 Business Days prior notice to the Developer.

(i) The release of a Bank Guarantee or Security under this Schedule 5 may involve the substitution of a Bank Guarantee or Security with another Bank Guarantee or Security having a different face value.

5 Right to Call for Additional Security

- (a) If the Developer breaches any of its obligations under this Deed, including the TIC Deed or fails to provide, increase or maintain the Bank Guarantee or Security under this Deed including the TIC Deed:
 - (i) any such breach will constitute a material breach of this Deed; and
 - (ii) the Minister may provide written notice to the Developer requesting that the Developer provide a Bank Guarantee to the Minister for an amount determined by the Minister, acting reasonably, that will rectify the Developer's breach of this Deed or the TIC Deed and ensure that sufficient Security is available for the Monetary Contributions, for the transfer of the Dedicated Land and the transfer of the Education Land
- (b) Within 10 Business Days following receipt of a written notice pursuant to clause 5(a) of this Schedule 5, the Developer must provide the Bank Guarantee to the Minister.

6 Right to Call for Security

If, for any reason:

- (a) RMS does not call on any Security under the TIC Deed;
- (b) that Security has been relied on by the Secretary to enable to the issue of a Subdivision Certificate or otherwise to allow the Minister to provide a release and discharge of the Deed under clause 10.5; and
- (c) RMS advises the Minister that it does not intend to call on that Security,

then the Minister may call on that Security for such an amount so that sufficient Development Contributions have been made under this Deed for the number of Dwellings on the Land from which this Deed has been released and discharged.

Schedule 6

School Site Selection Criteria

- the site must be a single lot;
- the nominated site must not have an area less than 2 hectares unless agreed to by Department of Education;
- the site must have a zoning which is a "prescribed zone" under Part 3, Division 3 of the State Environmental Planning Policy (Infrastructure) 2007 (NSW);
- the site must not adjoin any land which is developed or proposed to be developed for a use which is incompatible with a School;
- the site where possible adjoins land to be used for open space / recreation;
- the site must allow for the provision of appropriate access arrangements for a School;
- the site must be fully serviced with water, sewer, power, telecommunications, local traffic infrastructure (such as kerb, gutter, footpath, intersections, crossings, pedestrian pathways) and such other utilities and service infrastructure as is necessary for a School;
- the shape of the site must be substantially regular;
- the gradient of the site must be no greater than 1 in 10 being relatively flat and of a consistent topography;
- the site must be consistent with the requirements of *Planning for Bushfire Protection 2006* (or any replacement guidelines adopted under the Act from time to time);
- the site must be cleared of native vegetation in accordance with any Approval;
- the site must be well drained;
- the site must have a contiguous area sufficient for school construction;
- the site geotechnical conditions are suitable for building construction;
- the part of the site will be located must be above the 1 in 100-year flood level and have flood free access;
- the site must be free of Contamination which would make the site unsuitable for use as a School;
- the serviced and accessible site is delivered on time;
- a Site Audit Statement must be available in respect of the site confirming the site is suitable for use as a School;
- the site must have road frontage ideally on 3, but not less than 2 sides;
- the site must not be traversed by a road;

- that effect of noise contours has been considered for the site if near an airport;
- that a heritage report European and aboriginal has been prepared for the site; and
- the nominated site is to be free from all restrictions/encumbrances (other than those excepted under **clause 4.3(c)** of **Schedule 4**) including but not limited to restrictive covenants, mortgage, leases, easements, overhead transmission lines proximity to above and underground utility services including Australian Standard AS2885.

Execution

Executed as a deed.

Executed by the Minister for Planning and Public Spaces in the presence of

Signature of Witness

Signature of Minister

Name of Minister

)

)

)

)

))

.....

......

Name of Witness (print)

Signed, sealed and delivered by **Landcom** ABN 79 268 260 688 by the party's attorney pursuant to power of attorney registered Book 4749 No 274, who states that no notice of revocation of the power of attorney has been received in the presence of:

Witness

RACHEL GRALTON Name of Witness (print)

0		1.
X	~	//
20	1	5

Attorney	Sandra Lee
	ecutive General Manager
Name of Atto	price (print) mpliance
)	Q
ATTORNEY	

TASHA BURRELL EGM PROJECTS



EXECUTED by Dahua Group Sydney)Project 2 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 235 in)accordance with s127(1) of the)Corporations Act 2001 (Cth):)

.....

Company Secretary/Director

YR Fan

Name of Company-Secretary/Director (print)

......

Director

WX: w

Name of Director (print)

Annexure A

TIC Deed

Roads and Maritime Services

Landcom

1

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd

Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd

Menangle Park -Spring Farm Parkway Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deed

1

Contents

1	Interpretation	2
	1.1 Definitions	2
	1.2 Interpretation	8
	1.3 A party and its Personnel	9
	1.4 Order of precedence	9
2	Operation of this Deed	
	2.1 Conditions Precedent	9
	2.2 Waiver of Conditions Precedent	10
3	Intention of the parties	
	3.1 General intent	10
	3.2 Specific intent	10
4	Required Works	10
	4.1 Carrying out of the Required Works	10
	4.2 Acknowledgement	12
	4.3 Indicative Program	13
	4.4 Formation of Spring Farm SRG	13
	4.5 Intellectual Property Rights in the Deliverables	13
5	Payment and administration of Funding Amount	13
	5.1 Milestone 1	13
	5.2 Milestone 2	13
	5.3 Security in lieu of payment for Milestone 2	14
	5.4 Adjustment to Funding Amount Allocation	15
6	Grant of access	16
7	Dedicated Land	
	7.1 Identification of Additional Dedicated Land	16
	7.2 Subdivision of or boundary adjustment for Additional Dedicated Land	17
	7.3 Transfer	17
	7.4 Liability	20
•	7.5 Sale to Dahua 2	20 20
8	Easement for Batter or Drainage	
	8.1 Grant of Works Easement	20
	8.2 Support Works	21
	8.3 Drainage Works	23
9	Reporting by RMS	25
	9.1 Bi-monthly status reporting for the SRG	25
10	Authorised Representatives and Notices	25
	10.1 Representatives	25
	10.2 Notices	- 25

11	Dispute Resolution		26
	11.1	Resolution of disputes	26
	11.2	Continue to perform obligations	27
12	Term	Termination	
	12.1	Default by Landcom or the Dahua Group	27
	12.2	Termination of Deed	27
	12.3	No release	28
13	GST		28
	13.1	Construction	28
	13.2	Consideration GST exclusive	28
	13.3	Payment of GST	29
	13.4	Timing of GST payment	29
	13.5	Tax invoice	29
	13.6	Adjustment event	29
	13.7	Reimbursements	29
	13.8	No merger	29
14	Gene	eral	30
	14.1	No fetter on statutory functions and no limits on Liability	30
	14.2	Assignment and novation	30
	14.3	Entire agreement	30
	14.4	Costs	30
	14.5	Waiver	30
	14.6	Governing Law	30
	14.7	Modification of this Deed	30
	14.8	Representations and warranties	31
	14.9	Replacement of Government Agency	31
	14.10	No Delay	31

15	Caveat	31
Exe	cution	33
Ann	exure A - Required Works	35
Ann	exure B - Milestones and Contributions	36
Ann	exure C – Property A Land, Property B Land and Dahua Land	39
Annexure D - Dedicated Land		44
Annexure E - Lease Land		45
Annexure F - SRG Terms of Reference		47
Annexure G - Lease		53
Ann	Annexure H - Plan of Available Land and Easement Area	
Annexure I - Terms of Works Easement		66
Annexure J - Catchment Plan		71

Date

Parties

Roads and Maritime Services ABN 76 236 371 088 of 20-44 Ennis Road Milsons Point NSW 2061 (RMS)

Landcom ABN 79 268 260 688 of Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150 (Landcom)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd (ABN 80 606 391 235) of Suite 20.02, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 2)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd (ABN 49 606 391 922) of Suite 20.02, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 3)

Background

- A Landcom owns the Property B Land.
- B Dahua 2 and Dahua 3 respectively own the Property A Land and the Dahua Land.
- C Landcom and Dahua 2 have entered into a put and call option agreement for Landcom to sell, and for Dahua 2 to purchase, the Property B Land.
- D Landcom and the Dahua Group have agreed to contribute to the funding, procuring and carrying out of the Required Works.
- E To facilitate the delivery of the Required Works, Landcom and Dahua 3 will:
 - (a) pay, or pay and provide Security for, the Funding Amount to RMS upon satisfaction of the Milestones; and
 - (b) transfer the Dedicated Land to RMS,

in accordance with this Deed.

- F Initial funding for development of the Project to Final Business Case and delivery readiness will be made from the Housing Acceleration Fund Round 4 contribution of \$30 million committed to planning and construction of the Project.
- G The combined contributions from Landcom and Dahua 3 to the funding of the Required Works is capped at \$86 million and Housing Acceleration Fund Round 4 contributions to the funding of the Required Works is capped at \$30 million, unless otherwise agreed in writing between RMS, Landcom, Dahua 3 and the Department.
- H RMS will carry out the Required Works in accordance with this Deed.
- I The objective of the Required Works is to provide access to support the Development.

- J RMS will undertake project development and work within the INSW assurance gateway framework to confirm the specifications, project estimate and program for delivery of the Project.
- K While the Landcom design and cross-section is being used generally as a guide for the Required Works, both can be varied to facilitate delivery of the Project within the total amount of funding available.
- L The parties will agree an indicative program for the procurement and Final Completion of the Required Works.
- M RMS will use best endeavours to complete the Carriageway and as much of the other Required Works as possible by the Target End Date, up to the total amount of funding available for the Required Works and subject to the terms of this Deed.
- N Landcom's and the Dahua Group's contribution to the funding, procuring and carrying out of the Required Works and the value of the Dedicated Land to be transferred to RMS are provided as part of arrangements which are intended to enable the Secretary of the Department of Planning and Environment to issue Satisfactory Arrangements Certificates regarding the provision of Designated State Public Infrastructure under clause 6.1 of the Campbelltown Local Environmental Plan 2015 (NSW) for the Development.
- O The parties have otherwise agreed to the matters in this Deed.

Agreed terms

1 Interpretation

1.1 Definitions

In this Deed these terms have the following meanings:

Additional Dedicated Land means

- (a) those parts of the Available Land which is identified by RMS, acting reasonably; and
- (b) and any other land agreed between the parties in writing,

as set out in a Dedication Notice served in accordance with **clause 7.1(c)** as forming part of the Dedicated Land to be transferred to RMS under this Deed.

Approval means any consent, approval, authorisation, determination, licence, registration, order, permission or concurrence required by any Law required for the commencement, execution, Completion or use of the Required Works.

Authorised Representative means a person identified in clause 10.1(b) in respect of a party, or such replacement person as notified by a party in accordance with clause 10.1(c).

Available Land means land within the area bounded by a red line as shown on the map in **Annexure H**, as may be amended by agreement between the parties from time to time, including under **clause 7.1(b)**.

Business Day means a day on which banks are open for business generally in New South Wales, other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday in New South Wales and specifically excluding 27, 28, 29, 30 and 31 December.

Carriageway means a sealed road which delivers a minimum satisfactory level of public vehicular access through the length of the Spring Farm Parkway Stage One roadway to the Menangle Park Urban Release Area to enable development of the Menangle Park Urban Release Area.

Completion means that the Required Works have been completed to the relevant percentage as specified for each Milestone set out in Column 2 in **Annexure B**, as determined by RMS acting reasonably and evidenced by the status reports given by RMS under clause 9.1.

Conditions Precedent has the meaning set out in clause 2.1(b).

Contamination has the same meaning as in section 5 of the *Contaminated Land Management Act* 1997 (NSW), including hazardous materials such as asbestos in structures and soil.

Cost of the Required Works means the total cost incurred by RMS in carrying out the Required Works and the strategic planning for Stage 2 Spring Farm Parkway, including RMS' overhead costs for project management, and the cost of external consultants, in accordance with this Deed.

Council means Campbelltown City Council.

Dahua Group means Dahua 2 and Dahua 3.

Dahua Land means the land identified in section 3 of Annexure C.

Dedicated Land means the land identified in the table in Annexure D.

Dedication Notice has the meaning given to that expression in clause 7.1.

Deliverables means all design documentation, including final as-executed drawings, created for or in connection with the Required Works, and all drawings, sketches, specifications, calculations, digital records; data, studies, investigations, and other documents and information used in the design and construction of the Required Works.

Department means the Department of Planning & Environment.

Detailed Design Cost Estimate means an estimate of the Cost of the Required Works prepared on the basis of detailed design documentation for the Required Works and which incorporates a contingency which is reasonable and typical for detailed design estimates as determined by RMS having regard to projects of a similar nature and risk.

Developer means any party which is the registered proprietor of any part of the Property A Land, the Property B Land or the Dahua Land.

Development means the subdivision and development of the Land for residential, commercial and related purposes.

Development Consent has the same meaning given to that expression in the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act* 1979.

Easement Area means any part of the Land burdened by one or more Works Easements indicatively as the land bounded by the green line on the plan at **Annexure H**.

Environmental Law means any law relating to the environment.

Environmental Notice means any direction, order, demand, notice, declaration or other requirement from any Government Agency (whether written or oral) under an Environmental Law.

Final Business Case means the description of the Required Works and anticipated cost estimate for the Required Works set out in the Project's final business case submitted to INSW for assurance review and NSW Government approval.

Final Completion means that the Required Works have been finally completed with no defects or omissions, except for defects not known, as notified to each of the Developers in the Final Completion Notice or, if no Final Completion Notice is given, as evidenced by the status reports given by RMS under clause 9.1.

Final Completion Notice means a notice issued under clause 4.1(e)(i).

Final Lot means any lot created in the Development for separate residential, retail or commercial occupation and disposition and which is not:

- (a) intended to be further subdivided (including to create a strata or community lot);
- (b) a Service Lot or a lot of a kind created for a purpose that is otherwise agreed by the Minister for Planning and the Developer;
- to be dedicated or otherwise transferred to the Minister for Planning, or his or her nominated transferee;
- (d) a lot on which a dwelling house is situated that was in existence at the date of this Deed.

Funding Amount means the total amount of funding to be contributed by Landcom and the Dahua Group under this Deed, being the grand total set out in **Annexure B**, subject to any variation agreed between the parties in the course of Spring Farm SRG discussions and any notice from RMS pursuant to **clause 5.2(c)**.

Funding Amount Allocation means each allocation of the Funding Amount applicable to a Milestone, as set out in Column 3 of the table in **Annexure B**, subject to any variation agreed between the parties in the course of Spring Farm SRG discussions and any notice from RMS pursuant to **clause 5.2(c)**.

Funding Amount End Notice means a notice issued under clause 4.1(e)(ii).

Funding Date means for each Funding Amount Allocation, the date set out in Column 2 of the table in Annexure B.

Funding Party means the party liable to pay the relevant Funding Amount Allocation as set out in Column 4 of the table in **Annexure B**.

Government Agency means a department of State, statutory or public authority, instrumentality, statutory corporation, body or person whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local.

GST has the meaning as given to in clause 13.1.

HAF means the Housing Acceleration Fund.

HAF Funding means the contributions from the Housing Acceleration Fund Round 4 to the funding of the Required Works.

Indicative Program has the meaning given to it in clause 4.3.

INSW means Infrastructure NSW.

Intellectual Property Rights means all industrial and intellectual property rights, both in Australia and throughout the world, and includes any copyright, moral right, patent, registered or unregistered trade mark, registered or unregistered design, registered or unregistered plant breeder's right, trade secret, know-how, right in relation to semiconductors and circuit layouts, trade or business or company name, indication or source or appellation of origin or other proprietary right, or right of registration of those rights.

Just Terms Act means the Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991 (NSW).

Land means the Dahua Land, the Property A Land and the Property B Land.

Land Notification Date means the date that is 6 months after the date of execution of this Deed.

Law means:

- (a) any statute, regulation, rule, proclamation, order, ordinance or by-law whether present or future and whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local;
- (b) the common law;
- (c) any Approval (including any condition or requirement under an Approval); and
- (d) any standards, criteria and guidelines made or approved by the NSW Environment Protection Authority in relation to Contamination or the Remediation of Contamination.

Lease means the lease of the Lease Land between the owner of the Lease Land (as lessor) and RMS (as lessee) for the purposes of carrying out the Required Works on the terms set out in **Annexure G**.

Lease Land means the land generally identified as bounded by the red line the plan in Annexure E, being land owned by Landcom, Dahua 2 or Dahua 3 and required by RMS to construct the Required Works, as varied from time to time pursuant to the Lease.

Liability means any damage, loss, loss of use, liability, cost, charge, expense (including legal costs), outgoing or payment suffered or incurred by the relevant party.

Menangle Park Urban Release Area means the Urban Release Area at Menangle Park, New South Wales.

Milestone means each milestone as set out in Column 1 of the table in Annexure B.

Personnel means the employees, agents, officers, contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants and invitees of RMS, Landcom or the Dahua Group (as applicable).

Preliminary Assessment means the stage 1 preliminary site investigation assessment carried out on behalf of RMS by JBS&G Australia Pty Ltd dated 8 August 2017.

Preliminary Design Plans means indicative concept plans prepared by Jacobs copies of which are attached at **Annexure A**.

Project means the Stage One Spring Farm Parkway Project, which includes the strategic planning and delivery of the Required Works.

Property A Land means the land identified in section 1 of Annexure C.

Property B Land means the land identified in section 2 of Annexure C.

Relevant VPAs means one or more voluntary planning agreements between the Minister for Planning and Landcom or Dahua 2 or Dahua 3 or a combination of them, in relation to all (or substantially all) of the Land.

Remediation means any clean up, remediation or restoration measures relating to any Contamination with respect to the Dedicated Land, whether in existence prior to, on or after the date of this Deed, including any remediation required under any Environmental Notice or under any Law in relation to such Contamination.

Required Works means the activities and works set out in Annexure A – section 1 Description.

Security or Securities means:

- (a) for the Dahua Group an unconditional undertaking or certificate in a form acceptable to RMS and given by a bank or other financial institution regulated by the Australian Prudential Regulation Authority and acceptable to RMS;
- (b) for Landcom a letter of undertaking in a form acceptable to RMS and naming the Minister for Planning and the Department as beneficiaries.

Service Lot means a registered lot that is created for one or more of the following purposes:

- (a) to be dedicated or otherwise transferred to an Government Authority;
- (b) for any public utility undertaking (within the meaning of the Standard Instrument (Local Environmental Plans) Order 2006 as at the date of this Deed;
- (c) for roads, open space, recreation, environmental conservation, water cycle management or riparian land management;
- (d) for avoidance of doubt association property within the meaning of the Community Land Development Act 1989 (NSW) that is to be used for any one or more of the purposes set out in (c) above.

Specifications means the specifications generally described in Section 2 of **Annexure A**.

Spring Farm SRG means the Spring Farm Stakeholder Reference Group set up pursuant to **clause 4.4**.

Sunset Date means 15 months after the date this Deed is executed.

Target End Date means:

- (a) if the Relevant VPAs are executed before 3 February 2020, the date that is:
 - (i) 33 months after the date on which Relevant VPAs have been executed by the parties to the Relevant VPAs; or
 - 48 months from the date this Deed is executed by the parties,

whichever is the latest; or

- (b) if the Relevant VPAs are executed on or after 3 February 2020, the date that is up to:
 - (iii) 36 months after the date on which Relevant VPAs have been executed by the parties to the Relevant VPAs; or
 - (iv) 51 months from the date this Deed is executed by the parties,

whichever is the latest.

Terms of Reference means the Spring Farm SRG terms of reference generally in the form set out in **Annexure F**.

Urban Release Area has the meaning given to that expression in the Campbelltown Local Environmental Plan 2015 (NSW).

Works Easement means an easement over Easement Area for the benefit of the Dedicated Land or an easement in gross for the benefit of one or more Government Agencies, which is required:

- (a) to maintain the slope and stability of land adjoining the Required Works and the support provided to the Required Works (easement for batters); or
- (b) for the purposes of draining water (easement for drainage), or
- (c) for both (a) and (b) above,

on the terms set out in **Annexure I** subject to the drafting notes in **Annexure I** as applicable to the particular Works Easement in each case.

Works End Date means the earlier of the date on which:

- (a) Final Completion of the Required Works has occurred; or
- (b) all of the Funding Amount and HAF Funding have been spent on the Required Works.

1.2 Interpretation

In this Deed:

- (a) if any clause of this Deed is genuinely capable of different interpretations, the interpretation which reflects the intentions of the parties as set out in clause 3 is to be preferred;
- (b) clause headings are for convenience only and will be ignored in the interpretation of this Deed;
- (c) references to a party include the successors and permitted assigns of that party;
- (d) words importing the singular include the plural and words importing the plural include the singular;
- (e) words importing a person include a corporation, firm or body corporate;
- (f) nothing contained in this Deed will be deemed or construed as creating the relationship of partnership or joint venture of any kind;
- (g) references to a month mean a calendar month;
- (h) references to any document include any permitted amendment, supplement to or replacement or novation of this Deed;
- references to any legislation or to any section or provision of any legislation includes any:
 - (i) statutory modification or re-enactment of or any statutory provision substituted for that legislation, section or provision;
 - (ii) ordinances, by-laws, regulations and other statutory provision substituted for that legislation, section or provision;
- no waiver of any breach of this Deed or of any of its terms will be effective unless the waiver is in writing and signed by the party against whom the waiver is claimed, and no waiver of any breach will operate as a waiver of any other breach or subsequent breach;

- (k) other grammatical forms of defined words or expressions have corresponding meanings; and
- (I) 'including' and similar expressions are not words of limitation.

1.3 A party and its Personnel

If this Deed requires a party to do or not do something, that party must ensure that its Personnel do or not do that thing, as the case may be.

1.4 Order of precedence

In the event of any inconsistency between this Deed and a Relevant VPA, the Relevant VPA prevails to the extent of any inconsistency.

2 Operation of this Deed

2.1 Conditions Precedent

- (a) This Deed commences on the date of this Deed except for the following provisions, which will not commence unless and until the Conditions Precedent have been satisfied (or waived in accordance with clause 2.2):
 - (i) clause 4 (Required Works);
 - (ii) clause 5.2 (Milestone 2)
 - (iii) clause 5.3 (Security in lieu of payment for Milestone 2);
 - (iv) clause 5.4 (Reconciliation);
 - (v) clause 7.2 (Subdivision or Boundary Adjustment of Additional Dedicated Land);
 - (vi) clause 7.3(Transfer of Dedicated Land);
 - (vii) clause 8 (Easement for Batter or Drainage);
 - (viii) clause 9 (Reporting by RMS); and
 - (ix) Annexure B (Milestones and Contributions) (except in respect of Milestone 1).
- (b) The Conditions Precedent are:
 - the associated funding request from HAF for the HAF Funding for carrying out the Required Works be approved by the NSW Government; and
 - (ii) the Relevant VPAs are executed by the parties to the Relevant VPAs.
- (c) If the Conditions Precedent are not satisfied (or waived in accordance with clause 2.2) by the Sunset Date then:
 - (i) any party may terminate this Deed immediately on written notice to the other parties and the Department;

- (ii) within 20 Business Days of the termination of this Deed pursuant to clause 2.1(c)(i), RMS must repay to Landcom any part of the Milestone 1 Payment less the total of the following amounts:
 - (A) any amount which RMS has committed or spent; and
 - (B) any amount which is specified in the Relevant VPAs as an amount which may be retained for the purposes of this clause 2.1(c)(ii)(B).
- (iii) no party is entitled to make any claim against another arising out of or in connection with the termination of this Deed under clause 2.1(c)(i).

2.2 Waiver of Conditions Precedent

The parties agree that:

- (a) the Condition Precedent in clause 2.1(b)(i) is for the sole benefit of RMS and may only be waived in writing by RMS to Landcom and the Dahua Group (in its absolute and sole discretion); and
- (b) the Condition Precedent in clause 2.1(b)(ii) is for the benefit of Landcom and the Dahua Group jointly, and may only be waived in writing by Landcom and the Dahua Group jointly to RMS (in their absolute discretion).

3 Intention of the parties

3.1 General intent

The general intention of the parties in entering into this Deed is to formalise the agreement reached between the parties on the various matters referred to in the background section of this Deed.

3.2 Specific intent

The specific intent of the parties in entering into this Deed is (subject to the limitations and conditions set out in this Deed) to set out the process for:

- (a) the carrying out of the Required Works by RMS;
 - (b) the payment of the Funding Amount by Landcom and Dahua 3 to RMS; and
 - (c) the transfer of the Dedicated Land by Landcom and Dahua 2 to RMS,

in accordance with, and subject to, this Deed.

4 Required Works

4.1 Carrying out of the Required Works

(a) RMS must:

- use best endeavours to procure the carrying out of as much of the Required Works as possible (whilst prioritising delivery of the Carriageway) up to the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding available for the Required Works in accordance with the Indicative Program; and
- (ii) in carrying out the Required Works, comply with all Approvals, Laws and requirements of all Government Agencies affecting the Required Works.
- (b) RMS is not required to expend more money on the Required Works than the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding received by it for the Required Works and may elect, subject to Annexure F, to vary the specifications of the Required Works to ensure that the balance of the Required Works can be carried out for an amount equal to or less than the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding received by RMS.
- (c) Without limiting the terms of Annexure F, RMS will consider any recommendations from Dahua 2 or Dahua 3 and Landcom on the concept design for the Required Works and any recommendations which are agreed by RMS prior to submission of the Final Business Case for NSW Government approval will be documented in the Final Business Case. Dahua 2, Dahua 3 and Landcom acknowledge that RMS may propose changes to the timing set out for the carrying out and Completion of the Required Works in the Indicative Program to take into account of delays, including delays beyond the control of RMS such as delays on the part of the Developers in paying the Funding Amount or in transferring the Dedicated Land to RMS, or to the commencement of the Relevant VPAs promptly after the commencement of this Deed.
- (d) At a minimum, and notwithstanding anything else in this Deed, the Carriageway will be delivered to ensure vehicular access via a public road or road to be dedicated as a public road to the Property A Land, the Property B Land and the Dahua Land for the Development.
- (e) RMS must issue to each of the Developers:
 - (i) a Final Completion Notice as soon as reasonably practicable after Final Completion of the Required Works has occurred; and
 - (ii) a Funding Amount End Notice as soon as reasonably practicable after all of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding have been spent, if the Required Works have not been completed at that time and RMS is unable to complete the Required Works.
- (f) RMS must ensure that the land comprising the Carriageway, and as much of any other Required Works as is reasonably practicable, is dedicated as a public road under the *Roads Act 1993* as soon as practicable after the Target End Date or, if that is not practicable, then as soon as practicable after that date (having regard to the terms of this Deed).

4.2 Acknowledgement

The parties acknowledge and agree that:

- (a) RMS is solely responsible for, and takes all risks with respect to:
 - (i) obtaining all Approvals which are relevant in order to carry out the Required Works; and
 - (ii) the procurement, design, construction, security, safety and insurance of the Required Works;
- (b) RMS is not responsible for:
 - Landcom's and Dahua 3's obligations with respect to contributing to the funding of the Required Works in accordance with this Deed;
 - (ii) the cost of any additional works requested of RMS by Landcom or the Dahua Group; and
 - (iii) providing or obtaining any additional funding for the Required Works;
- (c) the Required Works do not include the provision of noise walls and provision for noise walls has not been made in the Dedicated Land;
- (d) the Dahua Group and Landcom are solely responsible for, and take all risks with respect to:
 - (i) obtaining all Approvals which are relevant in order to construct any noise walls which may be required along the Carriageway; and
 - the procurement, design, construction, security, safety and insurance of any noise walls which may be required along the Carriageway;
- (e) in carrying out the Development, the Dahua Group and Landcom must prevent runoff (both piped and overland) from Catchment A and Catchment C as shown on the plan in Annexure J discharging onto the Carriageway via Spine Road for storm events up to 1% (1 in 100) annual exceedance probability in intensity;
- (f) the final concept design and the anticipated Cost of the Required Works (inclusive of a reasonable contingency) based on final concept design (not detailed design) will be set out in the Project's Final Business Case submitted to INSW for assurance review and NSW Government Approval; and
- (g) this Deed is not to be construed in any way as a contract for the provision of construction work in respect of the Required Works or otherwise. Notwithstanding that the parties agree that this Deed is not a construction contract, the parties agree that if this Deed is found to be a construction contract, it is a construction contract under which it is agreed that the consideration payable for construction work carried out under the contract is to be calculated otherwise than by reference to the

value of the work carried out or the value of the goods and services supplied.

4.3 Indicative Program

- (a) RMS agrees to prepare an indicative program:
 - (i) identifying the Target End Date for the opening of the Carriageway to traffic and completion of as much of the other Required Works as possible; and
 - (ii) which addresses the timing for the carrying out, completion and Final Completion of the Required Works (in particular the anticipated timing for each of the Milestones).

(the Indicative Program)

(b) If it appears unlikely that all of the Required Works will be Completed by the Target End Date, the parties must meet and negotiate in good faith to agree arrangements which will enable the Carriageway (as a priority) and as much of the other Required Works as possible to be completed before the Target End Date or, if that is not possible, as soon as possible after the Target End Date.

4.4 Formation of Spring Farm SRG

The parties agree to form a Spring Farm SRG to meet and discuss any issues arising out of this Deed, or during the course of the carrying out of the Required Works, in accordance with the Terms of Reference.

4.5 Intellectual Property Rights in the Deliverables

The parties acknowledge and agree that RMS owns all of the Intellectual Property Rights in the Deliverables.

5 Payment and administration of Funding Amount

5.1 Milestone 1

Landcom must pay the Funding Amount Allocation for Milestone 1 on the Funding Date.

5.2 Milestone 2

- (a) Landcom and Dahua 3 must pay the Funding Amount Allocations for Milestone 2 to RMS on or by the Funding Date in accordance with and subject to this **clause 5**.
- (b) Other than Milestone 1, Landcom and Dahua 3 have no obligation to pay any Funding Amount Allocation to RMS until RMS has complied with clause 5.2(c).
- (c) Each of Landcom and Dahua 3 will pay the relevant Funding Amount Allocation to RMS after each of the following has occurred:
 - (i) for each Milestone, RMS has served a written notice on Landcom and Dahua 3 requiring payment of the Funding Amount Allocation,

by a date that is no earlier than 8 weeks prior to the Funding Date and at least 4 weeks prior to the Funding Date unless otherwise agreed. RMS acknowledges that if it does not serve the required notice on Landcom and Dahua 3 at least 4 weeks prior to a Funding Date, an adjustment to the relevant Funding Date to provide a minimum of 4 weeks' notice will be made in order to facilitate Landcom and Dahua 3's compliance with the requirement for the payment of the relevant Funding Amount Allocation; and

- (ii) RMS has provided Landcom and Dahua 3 (as the case may be) with a valid tax invoice in respect of the relevant amount.
- (d) Landcom and Dahua 3 agree that the report provided by RMS under clause 9.1 is reasonable evidence of achievement, and anticipated achievement, of the relevant Milestone.

5.3 Security in lieu of payment for Milestone 2

- (a) Subject to clause 5.2, on or before the Funding Date in respect of Milestone 2, each of Landcom and Dahua 3 must either:
 - (i) pay to RMS the total Funding Amount Allocation applicable to Milestone 2; or
 - (ii) pay to RMS the Funding Amount Allocation applicable to Milestone 2a and provide Security in an amount equal to the total Funding Amount Allocation for Milestones 2b to 2d payable by the party in Column 5 of the table in Annexure B.
- (b) Each of Landcom and Dahua 3 may provide multiple Securities to RMS provided:
 - the amount of each Security reflects the Funding Amount Allocation payable for the relevant sub-milestone under Milestone 2;
 - (ii) the total amount of the Securities equals the total Funding Amount Allocation payable by that party for Milestones 2b to 2d; and
 - (iii) all Securities are provided by the Funding Date for Milestone 2.
- (c) Where clause 5.3(a)(ii) applies:
 - (i) Landcom and Dahua 3 must pay to RMS the Funding Amount Allocation for each of Milestones 2b to 2d by no later than the Funding Date for each of those Milestones; and
 - (ii) Within 20 Business Days of receipt of the whole of the Funding Amount Allocation for each of Milestone 2b to 2d, RMS must return the relevant Security for that Funding Amount Allocation to Landcom and Dahua 3, as the case may be. RMS must use all reasonable endeavours to return the relevant Security as soon as possible within the 20 Business Day period.

- (d) If Landcom or Dahua 3 breach any of their respective obligations to pay all or part of their Funding Amount Allocations under this Deed, RMS may immediately call on the Security or Securities provided by the relevant party without notice in order to obtain all or part of the Funding Amount Allocation which is due and payable at that time.
- (e) If Dahua 3 provides Security to RMS, Dahua 3 agrees that RMS may, at any time prior to RMS calling on the Security or the Security is returned to Dahua 3, require Dahua 3 to replace the Security if the credit rating of the bank or financial institution changes after the date the Security was issued.

5.4 Adjustment to Funding Amount Allocation

- (a) The parties acknowledge and agree that:
 - (i) upon finalisation of the detailed design for the Required Works by RMS, RMS must prepare the Detailed Design Cost Estimate and provide it to Landcom, Dahua 3 and the Department; and
 - (ii) if the total amount identified in the Detailed Design Cost Estimate as the estimated cost of the Required Works is less than the grand total Funding Amount set out in Annexure B, then within 15 Business Days of finalisation of the detailed design for the Required Works, RMS must give notice to Landcom, Dahua 3 and the Department of the amount of any difference.
- (b) The notice in clause 5.4(a)(ii) must attach a table in the form of Annexure B, with an updated Column 4 setting out the updated Funding Amount Allocation amounts, which are adjusted, in the same proportions as those in Annexure B at the date of this Deed, so that the updated Funding Amount Allocation amounts are based on the Detailed Design Cost Estimate and, in terms of the Funding Amount Allocations where Landcom is the Funding Party, have regard to any payment which has been made by Landcom in respect of Milestone 1. For the avoidance of doubt, RMS may not make any other changes to the table without the prior written agreement of the Developers.
- (c) On service of the notice under clause 5.4(a), the table in Annexure B is deemed to be replaced by the updated table provided under clause 5.4(b), and Landcom and Dahua 3 must pay the Funding Amount Allocation in accordance with the updated table.
- (d) If there is any disagreement about the Funding Amount Allocation in the updated table, that dispute must be resolved in accordance with clause 11.

6 Grant of access

The owner of the Lease Land as at the date of this Deed grants to RMS a lease to access, use and occupy the Lease Land, for the purpose of carrying out the Required Works, on the terms set out Annexure G.

7 Dedicated Land

7.1 Identification of Additional Dedicated Land

- (a) The parties acknowledge and agree that:
 - (i) the Available Land shown in the plan at **Annexure H** of this Deed on the date of this Deed:
 - (A) does not include an allowance for noise walls; and
 - (B) assumes that the configuration and levels of the intersection of Spring Farm Parkway and Spine Road at the western end of the Carriageway will be in accordance with Preliminary Design Plans;
 - (ii) the Dedicated Land areas remain subject to detailed design of the Required Works;
 - (iii) as at the date of this Deed:
 - (A) Lots 2011 and 2012 in DP1234643 have already been created and specifically identified as Dedicated Land for the purpose of this Deed; and
 - (B) RMS has identified that some Additional Dedicated Land will likely be required to be transferred to RMS as part of the Dedicated Land under this Deed, to enable construction and ongoing operation and maintenance of the Required Works;
 - to avoid doubt, this Deed does not allow for the provision of Additional Dedicated Land outside the area of the Available Land, unless the parties agree otherwise in writing; and
 - (v) despite any other provision in this Deed, the parties will negotiate in good faith to minimise the area of land required for the Additional Dedicated Land.
- (b) RMS, Dahua 2 or Dahua 3 may, at any time prior to the Land Notification Date, ask the other parties in writing to consider moving the boundaries of the Available Land. If such a request is made, the parties will negotiate prior to the Land Notification Date in good faith in an endeavour to agree on moving the boundaries. If the parties agree, then RMS will prepare a new plan of Available Land to reflect the agreement and the Available Land will be taken to be as shown in that plan.
- (c) As soon as possible after the Land Notification Date and in accordance with any agreement between the parties under clause 7.1(b) as to what

land should be included as the Available Land, RMS must issue a notice (Dedication Notice):

- (i) identifying, acting reasonably, any area of Land required to be transferred to RMS as part of the Dedicated Land under this Deed, but such a notice may include land outside the Available Land only if agreed by the parties in writing;
- (ii) attaching a plan (including a plan in DWG format) delineating the boundaries of Lots 2011 and 2012 in DP1234643 adjusted to incorporate the Additional Dedicated Land; and
- (iii) attaching a plan (including a plan in DWG format) delineating the boundaries of the Additional Dedicated Land as one or more separate allotments,

with such notice to be issued to the:

- (iv) owner(s) of the Additional Dedicated Land identified in the notice (Relevant Landowner); and
- (v) Minister for Planning.
- (d) The parties acknowledge and agree that any delay to the transfer of the Dedicated Land to RMS pursuant to clause 7.3 may affect RMS' ability to open the Carriageway to traffic and complete as much of the Required Works as possible by the Target End Date.
- (e) A Dedication Notice is of no effect to the extent that it relates to Land that is not owned by the Relevant Landowner.

7.2 Subdivision of or boundary adjustment for Additional Dedicated Land

Before transferring the Additional Dedicated Land to RMS in accordance with clause 7.3, the Relevant Landowner must, at its cost:

- (a) obtain all Approvals necessary to create a separate lot or lots for the Additional Dedicated Land or effect a boundary adjustment so that the boundaries of the Dedicated Land are extended to incorporate the Additional Dedicated Land; and
- (b) in accordance with those Approvals, prepare and register a plan of subdivision to create a separate lot or lots for the Additional Dedicated Land, or effect a boundary adjustment so that the boundaries of the Dedicated Land are extended to incorporate the Additional Dedicated Land.

7.3 Transfer

- (a) The parties acknowledge and agree that:
 - (i) Landcom and Dahua 2 are the current owners of the Dedicated Land as set out in **Annexure D**;

- Landcom and Dahua 2 will, by the time set out in column B of Annexure D, effect the transfer of ownership of the Dedicated Land to RMS;
- (iii) the Dedicated Land will be transferred to RMS on an 'as is' basis, but, subject to clauses 7.3(a)(iv) and 7.3(a)(vii), any identification, assessment, management and Remediation carried out by or on behalf of RMS forms part of the Required Works and any costs incurred by RMS of such identification, assessment, management and Remediation will be paid for out of the total amount of funding available for the Required Works, including the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding;
- subject to clause 10 of the Lease, RMS will only accept responsibility for Contamination on the Dedicated Land, and Remediation of that Contamination, to the extent it is identified in the Preliminary Assessment;
- (v) RMS accepts responsibility for any Liability that arises in respect of the movement or handling of Contamination regardless of whether the Contamination is identified in the Preliminary Assessment, provided any Liability is limited to any claims that may be made for personal injuries, workplace health and safety or death;
- (vi) subject to compliance with Environmental Law, where Contamination is identified in the Preliminary Assessment, RMS will, where RMS determines, acting reasonably that it is appropriate to do so, utilise any Contaminated materials (including soils and building and demolition waste) on the land to the best extent possible and not dispose of any Contaminated materials offsite;
- (vii) subject to clause 7.3(a)(v), if any Contamination on the Dedicated Land is discovered that is not identified in the Preliminary Assessment, that additional Contamination and its Remediation, remains the responsibility of Landcom or Dahua 2 (as the case may be) and the following process will apply:
 - (A) upon the discovery of the relevant Contamination, RMS will promptly provide written notification to Landcom or Dahua 2 (as the case may be) of the Contamination, including provision of copies of any relevant contamination assessment reports / information;
 - (B) Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) may elect to undertake an independent assessment of the relevant Contamination (including for the purpose of seeking an independent expert opinion as to whether any relevant Contamination was or was not identified in the Preliminary Assessment), at its cost, provided the independent assessment is undertaken and the results are received by

Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) and provided to RMS within the earlier of 20 Business Days after the date on which RMS provided the written notification in **clause 7.3(a)(vii)(A)** or other timeframe imposed by a Government Agency or by Law for responding to the discovery of the relevant Contamination;

- (C) RMS will, acting reasonably, and in consultation with Council (if Council will be the roads authority for the Project after the Required Works are completed), determine the appropriate Remediation and management of the Contamination to be undertaken having regard to the requirements of the Law and any future liability which RMS may incur arising from the existence of the Contamination; and
- (D) subject to clause 7.3(a)(vii)(C), the standard of any Remediation of such Contamination should be only to make the affected Dedicated Land suitable for use as a road; and
- (viii) Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) will provide RMS with all necessary documents which are relevant to the transfer of ownership of the Dedicated Land to RMS.
- (b) If Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) fails to transfer the Dedicated Land, or any part of the Dedicated Land, in accordance with clause 7.3(a), the parties acknowledge and agree that RMS may determine, in its absolute discretion, to compulsorily acquire the Dedicated Land at any time.
- (c) If RMS determines to compulsorily acquire the Dedicated Land, or any part of the Dedicated Land, under clause 7.3(b), the parties agree:
 - (i) for the purposes of section 10A(3) of the Just Terms Act, to a shorter negotiation period of 5 Business Days; and
 - (ii) for the purposes of section 13(2) of the Just Terms Act, to a shorter proposed acquisition notice period of 5 Business Days.
- (d) If the Dedicated Land, or any part of the Dedicated Land is compulsorily acquired by RMS in accordance with clause 7.3(b) and (c), then:
 - (i) the parties agree for the purpose of section 30 of the Just Terms Act that:
 - (A) Part 2 Division 1 and Part 3 of the Just Terms Act do not apply; and
 - (B) the total compensation payable by RMS for the compulsory acquisition is \$1 (excluding GST); and
 - (ii) if required by RMS, Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) will enter into a deed of release and indemnity in a form reasonably required by RMS; and

- (iii) Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) agrees to pay RMS' reasonable costs associated with the acquisition of the relevant land.
- (e) If, at any time after entry into this Deed and prior to the transfer of the Dedicated Land to RMS, Landcom proposes to transfer any part of the Property B Land to a third party (other than a transfer to Dahua 2), Landcom must:
 - (i) ensure that no part of the Dedicated Land is included in that transfer; and
 - (ii) no less than 20 Business Days prior to entry into any agreement to transfer the land, notify RMS of the proposed transfer.
- (f) As soon as reasonably practicable but no later than 10 Business Days following the transfer or compulsory acquisition of any part of the Dedicated Land (including the Additional Dedicated Land) to RMS in accordance with this Deed, RMS must issue a notice to Landcom or Dahua 2 (as the case may be) confirming compliance with this obligation.

7.4 Liability

On and from the date when the transfer of ownership of the Dedicated Land to RMS has been effected in accordance with **clause 7.3**, RMS acknowledges and agrees that:

- (a) subject to clause 7.4(b), RMS assumes all responsibility, risk and Liability for the Dedicated Land (including, without limitation, assuming all responsibility for compliance with any Laws or the requirement of any Government Agency (including any Approval), irrespective of whom the liabilities and requirements may be imposed on); and
- (b) subject to clause 10 of the Lease, and otherwise in accordance with clauses 7.3(a)(iii) to 7.3(a)(vii), RMS assumes all responsibility, risk and Liability for any:
 - (i) Contamination with respect to the Dedicated Land only to the extent disclosed in the Preliminary Assessment; and
 - (ii) Remediation.

7.5 Sale to Dahua 2

If the sale of the Dedicated Land to Dahua 2 occurs prior to the transfer of the Dedicated Land to RMS, Dahua 2 must comply with **clause 7.3** as though all references to Landcom were references to Dahua 2.

8 Easement for Batter or Drainage

8.1 Grant of Works Easement

(a) RMS must use its best endeavours to ensure that the Required Works are designed and constructed so that any batters and drainage infrastructure are wholly contained within the Dedicated Land.

- (b) The parties acknowledge that the grant of one or more Works Easements is required as a result of Landcom and the Dahua Group's request that RMS reduce the area of land required for the Additional Dedicated Land as much as practicable.
- (c) If RMS (acting reasonably) determines that it is not reasonably practicable to design and construct the Required Works so that any batters or drainage infrastructure are wholly contained within the Dedicated Land, RMS may, within a reasonable time prior to the issue of the Final Completion Notice, issue a notice to Dahua 2, Dahua 3 or Landcom requiring Dahua 2, Dahua 3 or Landcom (as the case may be) (Relevant Landowner) to grant RMS one or more Works Easements over only those parts of the Land which RMS determines are necessary to support the Required Works (in the case of an easement for batters) or provide drainage (in the case of an easement for drainage) and which are delineated in a survey plan attached to the notice (Easement Notice).
- (d) Subject to clause 8.1(e), the Relevant Landowner must, as soon as reasonably practicable after receiving an Easement Notice but prior to the issue of the Final Completion Notice, procure the grant of one or more Works Easements over that part of the Land which is the subject of the Easement Notice.
- (e) An Easement Notice is of no effect to the extent that it relates to land that is not owned by the recipient of the Easement Notice.

8.2 Support Works

- (a) If the Relevant Landowner wishes to carry out works within an Easement Area which the Relevant Landowner believes would enable the Works Easement for batters and any related Works Easement for drainage in that Easement Area to be extinguished (Support Works), the Relevant Landowner must provide to RMS:
 - plans describing the Support Works and showing the finished surface levels proposed for the completion of the Support Works (Support Works Plans);
 - (ii) calculations for the Support Works;
 - plans which demonstrate how the batter supported by the Works Easement for batter and any related Works Easement for drainage will be maintained during the construction period for the Support Works;
 - (iv) documents which address any criteria which the Relevant Landowner and RMS have agreed under clause 8.2(i); and
 - (v) any other documents or information which RMS, acting reasonably and expeditiously requires for the purpose of considering whether it should provide its consent to the Support Works.

- (b) After receiving all documents and information described in clause 8.2(a), RMS must determine whether to grant consent to the Support Works Plans. RMS must not unreasonably withhold or delay its consent. If RMS does not grant consent to the Support Works Plans, RMS must give reasons to the Relevant Landowner.
- (c) Once RMS has granted its consent to the Support Works Plans:
 - (i) the Relevant Landowner must provide RMS with 10 Business Days' notice prior to commencing the Support Works;
 - (ii) if the Relevant Landowner commences the Support Works, the Relevant Landowner:
 - (A) must use reasonable endeavours to carry out and complete the Support Works as expeditiously as possible; and
 - (B) must carry out any Support Works in accordance with any Approval and the Support Works Plans (as may be amended from time to time in accordance with this clause 8.2(c));
 - (iii) the Relevant Landowner must not make any material change to the Support Works Plans without the prior consent of RMS, which must not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- (d) If the Relevant Landowner believes it has completed the Support Works, the Relevant Landowner must provide to RMS:
 - a certificate from a registered surveyor certifying that the Support Works have been completed and the finished levels of the Easement Area are as specified in the Support Works Plans;
 - a copy of the "as built" drawings for the Support Works, showing the finished levels of the Easement Area; and
 - (iii) any other documents or information which RMS, acting reasonably and expeditiously, requests in relation to the Support Works for the purpose of responding in accordance with clause 8.2(e).
- (e) Within 30 Business Days of the receipt of all the documents and information referred to in clause 8.2(d), or such longer period as may be agreed between the parties, RMS must give written notice to the Relevant Landowner stating that either:
 - (i) the Works Easements described in **clause 8.2(a)** are no longer required and that the Works Easements are released; or
 - (ii) the Support Works have not been completed to the satisfaction of RMS.
- (f) RMS must not give a notice under clause 8.2(e)(ii) unless, acting reasonably, RMS is of the opinion that the Support Works have not been completed to the satisfaction of RMS.
- (g) If RMS gives a notice under clause 8.2(e)(ii), RMS must give reasons to the Relevant Landowner.
- (h) If RMS gives a notice under clause 8.2(e)(i), RMS must promptly do all things and execute all necessary documents, dealings or instruments and provide any further consents reasonably necessary in order to effect the release of the Works Easements described in clause 8.2(a) and their removal from title to the Easement Area.
- (i) The Relevant Landowner and RMS agree to discuss in good faith the development of criteria which, if satisfied, would be sufficient for RMS to grant consent under clause 8.2(b) or give a notice under clause 8.2(e)(i).
- (j) The parties agree that Support Works which satisfy RMS' Specification R44 Earthworks (as amended from time to time, or any other standard which replaces or supersedes that standard) would be sufficient for RMS to grant consent under clause 8.2(b) and give a notice under clause 8.2(e)(i).

8.3 Drainage Works

- (a) If the Relevant Landowner wishes to carry out works within an Easement Area which the Relevant Landowner believes would enable the Works Easement for drainage in that Easement Area to be extinguished (Drainage Works), the Relevant Landowner must provide to RMS:
 - (i) plans describing the Drainage Works and showing details of the Drainage Works (**Drainage Works Plans**); and
 - plans which demonstrate how the drainage supported by the Works Easement for drainage will be maintained during the construction period for the Drainage Works;
 - (iii) a report, including hydraulic/drainage calculations and modelling (using a DRAINS model) from a hydraulic engineer;
 - (iv) documents which address any criteria which the Relevant Landowner and RMS have agreed under clause 8.3(i); and
 - (v) any other documents or information which RMS, acting reasonably and expeditiously requires for the purpose of considering whether it should provide its consent to the Drainage Works.
- (b) After receiving all documents and information described in clause 8.3(a), RMS must determine whether to grant consent to the Drainage Works Plans. RMS must not unreasonably withhold or delay its consent. If RMS does not grant consent to the Drainage Works Plans, RMS must give reasons to the Relevant Landowner.
- (c) Once RMS has granted consent to Drainage Works Plans:
 - (i) the Relevant Landowner must provide RMS with 10 Business Days' notice prior to commencing the Drainage Works;
 - (ii) if the Relevant Landowner commences the Drainage Works, the Relevant Landowner:

- (A) must use reasonable endeavours to carry out and complete the Drainage Works as expeditiously as possible; and
- (B) must carry out any Drainage Works in accordance with the Drainage Works Plans (as may be amended from time to time in accordance with this clause 8.3(c));
- (iii) the Relevant Landowner must not make any material change to the Drainage Works Plans without the prior consent of RMS which must not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- (d) If the Relevant Landowner believes it has completed the Drainage Works, the Relevant Landowner must provide to RMS:
 - a certificate from a hydraulic engineer certifying that the Drainage Works have been completed;
 - a certificate from a registered surveyor certifying that the finished levels of the Easement Area are as specified in the Support Works Plans;
 - (iii) a copy of the "as built" drawings for the Drainage Works, showing the finished levels of the Easement Area; and
 - (iv) any other documents or information which RMS, acting reasonably and expeditiously, requests in relation to the Drainage Works for the purpose of responding in accordance with clause 8.3(e).
- (e) Within 30 Business Days of the receipt of all the documents and information referred to in clause 8.3(d), or such longer period as may be agreed between the parties, RMS must give written notice to the Relevant Landowner stating that either:
 - (i) the Works Easement described in **clause 8.3(a)** is no longer required and that the Works Easement is released; or
 - (ii) the Drainage Works have not been completed to the satisfaction of RMS.
- (f) RMS must not give a notice under clause 8.3(e)(ii)unless, acting reasonably, RMS is of the opinion that the Support Works have not been completed to the satisfaction of RMS.
- (g) If RMS gives a notice under clause 8.3(e)(ii), RMS must give reasons to the Relevant Landowner.
- (h) If RMS gives a notice under clause 8.3(e)(i), RMS must promptly do all things and execute all necessary documents, dealings or instruments and provide any further consents reasonably necessary in order to effect the release of the Works Easement described in clause 8.3(a) and its removal from title to the Easement Area.
- (i) The Relevant Landowner and RMS agree to discuss in good faith the development of criteria which, if satisfied, would be sufficient for RMS to grant consent under clause 8.3(c)or give a notice under clause 8.3(e)(i).

9 Reporting by RMS

9.1 Bi-monthly status reporting for the SRG

RMS must, within 15 Business Days of the end of each two month period (being a two month period ending on the last day of each even numbered month each calendar year), provide to the other parties a report updating the other parties on the following matters in respect of the preceding two month period:

- the progress of the Required Works and Milestones achieved in the prior period;
- (b) major changes to the Required Works with the potential to substantially impact the cost and specifications of the Required Works;
- (c) the proportion of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding expended in the prior period; and
- (d) the anticipated date for:
 - (i) achieving Final Completion;
 - (ii) expending the remaining funds from the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding; and
 - (iii) achieving any remaining Milestones,

together with supporting information relating to these matters.

10 Authorised Representatives and Notices

10.1 Representatives

- (a) The Authorised Representative of a party may perform any function of that party under this Deed.
- (b) The Authorised Representatives of the parties are, as at the date of this Deed, the following:

RMS:	Colin Langford, Director, North West Precinct
Landcom:	Matthew Beggs, Executive General Manager, Projects
The Delvis Original	

The Dahua Group: Kith Clark, Development Director

(c) A party may change its Authorised Representative by notice in writing to the other party at any time.

10.2 Notices

(a) A party notifying or giving notice under this Deed must do so in writing sent by prepaid registered post and the original by post to the Authorised Representative at the address specified below:

RMS

Address: Level 7, 27 Argyle Street, Parramatta NSW 2150

Telephone: 02 8849 2339

Email: Colin.Langford@rms.nsw.gov.au

Attention: Colin Langford

Landcom

Address: Level 14, 60 Station Street Parramatta NSW 2150

Telephone: 02 9841 8759

Email: mbeggs@landcom.nsw.gov.au

Attention: Matthew Beggs

The Dahua Group

Address: Suite 2, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000

Telephone: 02 9267 7788

Email: kith.clark@dahuaaustralia.com.au

Attention: Kith Clark

- (b) A notice given in accordance with clause 10.2(a) will be deemed to have been given and received:
 - (i) if delivered, on receipt;
 - (ii) if posted, 3 Business Days after posting; and
 - (iii) in the case of email, if the sender of an email can provide evidence of the dispatch of the email and did not receive notice of the rejection or failure to deliver the email, it shall be deemed to have been given:
 - (A) if transmission was successfully completed before 4.00 pm on a Business Day, on the day it was sent; and
 - (B) otherwise on the next Business Day.
- (c) Any notice received after 5.00 pm or on a day not a Business Day shall be deemed to have been received at 9.00 am on the next Business Day.

11 Dispute Resolution

11.1 Resolution of disputes

- (a) If a party claims that a dispute has arisen under this Deed, it must give written notice to the other parties stating the matters in dispute.
- (b) As soon as practicable after receiving notice of the dispute, the parties' Authorised Representatives, or a suitable nominated representative, must meet and attempt to resolve the dispute within a timeframe agreed

by the parties, or, in the absence of agreement, within 15 Business Days from the delivery of the notice of the dispute.

- (c) If the dispute is not resolved, or an appropriate path for resolution is not agreed, by the Authorised Representatives of the parties within the timeframe set out in clause 11.1(b), the dispute may be referred to the parties' senior management who must meet and attempt to resolve the dispute within a timeframe agreed by the parties, or, in the absence of agreement, within 20 Business Days from expiry of the relevant period in clause 11.1(b).
- (d) If the dispute is not resolved within the timeframes set out in clauses 11.1(b) and 11.1(c) above, then the chief executive officers of the parties, or a suitably nominated representative, must meet and seek to resolve the dispute within a timeframe agreed by the parties, or, in the absence of agreement within 30 Business Days of the expiry of the 20 Business Day period referred to in clause 11.1(c).

11.2 Continue to perform obligations

Each party must continue to perform its obligations under this Deed, notwithstanding the existence of a dispute.

12 Termination

12.1 Default by Landcom or the Dahua Group

If any or all of Landcom, Dahua 2 and Dahua 3:

- (a) fails to pay or provide Security in accordance with clause 5;
- (b) is presumed to be insolvent under an applicable law, including any presumption under section 459C(2) of the *Corporations Act 2001* (Cth), or has proposed or made an arrangement or composition with any or all of its creditors, or application is made to a court for an or order, or a resolution is made, for its winding up or which may have the object of or result in its winding up;
- (c) has a judgment debt against it outstanding for more than 7 days;
- (d) commits any material breach of the Deed, or
- has a receiver or liquidator (including provisional) or any official manager, controller or administrator of any of its assets or business appointed;

and fails to remedy such event within 10 Business Days of a written request by RMS to do so, then RMS may, in its absolute discretion and without prejudice to its other rights, by notice in writing to the other parties, terminate the Deed as from the date of the notice without prejudice to its accrued rights under this Deed.

12.2 Termination of Deed

On termination of this Deed under clause 12.1,

- (a) all or any sums of money which may be in the hands of RMS in respect of this Deed; and
- (b) all Security which has been provided to RMS under clause 5 of this Deed,

which

- (c) RMS has committed or spent for the purposes of the Project; or
- (d) is specified in the Relevant VPAs as an amount which is forfeited for the purposes of this **clause 12.2**,

may be declared by RMS to be forfeited and all sums that are so declared to be forfeited shall be forfeited and shall be retained by or become payable to or vested in RMS, and in respect of the sums retained under **clause 12.2(c)** or **clause 12.2(d)**, RMS shall use such money and Security, and take appropriate steps to administer relevant contracts, for the completion of the Project.

12.3 No release

Termination by RMS will not release any party from Liability in respect of any breach of, or non-performance of any obligation pursuant to this Deed.

13 GST

13.1 Construction

In this clause 13:

- (a) unless there is a contrary indication, words and expressions which are not defined in this document but which have a defined meaning in the GST Law have the same meaning as in the GST Law;
- (b) GST Law has the same meaning given to that expression in the A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth) or, if that Act does not exist for any reason, means any Act imposing or relating to the imposition or administration of a goods and services tax in Australia and any regulation made under that Act; and
- (c) references to GST payable and input tax credit entitlements include:
 - notional GST payable by, and notional input tax credit entitlements of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory (including a government, government body, authority, agency or instrumentality of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory); and
 - (ii) GST payable by, and the input tax credit entitlements of, the representative member of a GST group of which the entity is a member.

13.2 Consideration GST exclusive

Unless otherwise expressly stated, all consideration, whether monetary or nonmonetary, payable or to be provided under or in connection with this Deed is exclusive of GST (**GST-exclusive consideration**).

13.3 Payment of GST

If GST is payable on any supply made by:

- (a) a party; or
- (b) an entity that is taken under the GST Law to make the supply by reason of the capacity in which a party acts,

(**Supplier**) under or in connection with this document, the recipient of the supply, or the party providing the consideration for the supply, must pay to the Supplier an amount equal to the GST payable on the supply.

13.4 Timing of GST payment

The amount referred to in **clause 13.3** must be paid in addition to and at the same time and in the same manner (without any set-off or deduction) that the GST-exclusive consideration for the supply is payable or to be provided.

13.5 Tax invoice

The Supplier must deliver a tax invoice or an adjustment note to the recipient of a taxable supply before the Supplier is entitled to payment of an amount under clause 13.3.

13.6 Adjustment event

If an adjustment event arises in respect of a supply made by a Supplier under or in connection with this document, any amount that is payable under **clause 13.3** will be calculated or recalculated to reflect the adjustment event and a payment will be made by the recipient to the Supplier or by the Supplier to the recipient as the case requires.

13.7 Reimbursements

- (a) Where a party is required under or in connection with this document to pay for, reimburse or contribute to any expense, loss, liability or outgoing suffered or incurred by another party or indemnify another party in relation to such an expense, loss, liability or outgoing (Reimbursable Expense), the amount required to be paid, reimbursed or contributed by the first party will be reduced by the amount of any input tax credits to which the other party is entitled in respect of the Reimbursable Expense.
- (b) This clause 13.7 does not limit the application of clause 13.3, if appropriate, to the Reimbursable Expense as reduced in accordance with clause 13.7(a).

13.8 No merger

This clause **13** does not merge on the completion, rescission or other termination of this document or on the transfer of any property supplied under this document.

14 General

14.1 No fetter on statutory functions and no limits on Liability

- (a) To the extent applicable, nothing in this Deed is deemed to in any way to restrict or limit the powers of Landcom or RMS or to comprise a fetter of the exercise by Landcom or RMS of their statutory functions.
- (b) Nothing in this Deed limits any Liability which Landcom, the Dahua Group or RMS (as applicable) may have to Landcom, the Dahua Group or RMS (as applicable) under this Deed as a result of a breach by Landcom, the Dahua Group or RMS (as applicable) of a term of this Deed.

14.2 Assignment and novation

Other than as provided for under clause 14.9, the parties must not assign, novate or encumber any right, obligation or interest under this Deed, without the prior written consent of the other parties.

14.3 Entire agreement

- (a) This Deed and any subsequent voluntary planning agreement(s) under s 7.4 of the Act supersede all previous agreements about its subject matter and any agreements collateral to those agreements. This Deed embodies the entire agreement between the parties in relation to its subject matter.
- (b) To the extent permitted by law, any statement, representation or promise made in any negotiation or discussion, has no effect except to the extent expressly set out or incorporated by reference in this Deed.
- (c) Each party acknowledges and agrees that it does not rely on any prior conduct or representation by the other party in entering into this Deed.

14.4 Costs

Each party bears its own costs in relation to the preparation, negotiation and finalisation of this Deed (including any transactions or documents contemplated under this Deed).

14.5 Waiver

Failure by a party to compel performance of any term of this Deed does not constitute a waiver of that term or condition and does not impair the right of the party to enforce it at a later time or to pursue remedies it may have for any subsequent breach of that term or condition.

14.6 Governing Law

This Deed is governed by New South Wales Law and each party irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the New South Wales courts and courts competent to hear appeals from those courts.

14.7 Modification of this Deed

No modification or alteration of any provision of this Deed will be valid unless it is in writing and signed by the parties to this Deed.

14.8 Representations and warranties

Each party represents and warrants as at the date of this Deed that:

- (a) it has the power to enter into this Deed and to comply with its obligations under this Deed;
- (b) it has in full force and effect the authorisations necessary for it to enter into this Deed and to comply with its obligations under this Deed and to allow them to be enforced;
- (c) its obligations under this Deed are valid and binding and are enforceable against it in accordance with the terms of this Deed; and
- (d) this Deed and the transactions under this Deed which involve it do not contravene any Law or obligation by which it is bound.

14.9 Replacement of Government Agency

If a Government Agency referred to in this Deed:

- (a) is reconstituted, renamed or replaced or if its powers or functions are transferred to another Government Agency, this Deed is deemed to refer to that Government Agency; or
- (b) ceases to exist, this Deed is deemed to refer to that Government Agency which serves substantially the same purpose or object as the former Government Agency.

14.10 No Delay

Each party must not unreasonably delay any document, action, approval, direction, determination or decision which is required under this Deed.

15 Caveat

- (a) The parties agree that upon execution of this Deed by the parties, RMS has a caveatable interest in:
 - (i) Lots 2011 and 2012 in DP1234643;
 - (ii) the Available Land; and
 - (iii) land which is up to 15 metres from the boundary of the Available Land (measured in all directions from the boundary of the Available Land),

(together, the Caveat Land)

until the earlier of:

- (iv) the date the Final Completion Notice is issued; or
- (v) the date the Funding Amount End Notice is issued to each of the Developers under clause 4.1(e); or
- (vi) the termination of this Deed,

and that Landcom and the Dahua Group will not do anything or omit to do anything that will impede those rights.

- (b) The Dahua Group and Landcom agree that:
 - the Dahua Group and Landcom will not object to RMS lodging with NSW Land Registry Services a caveat for registration on the relevant folios of the Register (or parts thereof) of the Caveat Land, nor will the Dahua Group and Landcom seek to remove that caveat lodged; and
 - (ii) the Dahua Group and Landcom will promptly and use all reasonable endeavours to obtain consent to the lodgement of the caveat from each person who has an estate or interest in the Caveat Land registered under the *Real Property Act 1990* (NSW) to facilitate registration of the caveat.
- (c) RMS agrees that any caveat registered on the folios of the Register (or parts thereof) of the Caveat Land under this **clause 15** must not prohibit the transfer of the Property B Land from Landcom to Dahua 2.
- (d) If a caveat is registered on the relevant folios of the Register for the Caveat Land under this clause 15, RMS agrees to:
 - (i) promptly consent to any dealing or plan which relates to the Caveat Land which does not adversely affect RMS' interest in the Caveat Land, including any proposed subdivision of all or part of the Caveat Land to create a separate lot or lots for the Additional Dedicated Land and the creation of any security interest which might be proposed in connection with the lending of money to a member of the Dahua Group; and
 - (ii) upon the occurrence of the relevant event in clause 15(a)(iv), (v) or (vi) and the lapsing of RMS' caveatable interest, use reasonable endeavours to withdraw the caveat from the title to the Caveat Land within 10 Business Days of the relevant event occurring.

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

Execution

a deed.
a deed

Executed by Roads and Maritime Services by its duly appointed officer in the presence of:

)

)

)

)

Witness

Officer

Name of Witness (print)

Signed, sealed and delivered by) Landcom trading as UrbanGrowth NSW) by the party's attorney pursuant to power) of attorney registered Book 4716 No 510) who states that no notice of revocation of) the power of attorney has been received in) the presence of: Name of Officer (print)



Attorney

.....

Name of Witness (print)

Executed by Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Ltd

-Gompany Secretary/Director

Name of Gompany Secretary/Director

(print)

Witness

Director

.In Name of Director (print)

Name of Attorney (print)

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

Executed by Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd Ł Gompany Secretary/Director U e for Name of Company Secretary/Director (print)

)

.....

L

.....

Name of Director (print)



Annexure A

Required Works

1 Description

Construction of works as determined by RMS in its sole and absolute discretion in accordance with this Deed to provide safe and efficient access to the Menangle Park development, as generally indicated in the plans by Jacobs attached in this **Annexure A** of this Deed and attached, subject to refinement of the specifications by RMS in accordance with this Deed, including:

- (a) the Carriageway;
- (b) Hume Motorway Bridge;
- (c) Hume Motorway northern on and off ramps;
- (d) Menangle Rd tie in; and
- (e) any ancillary works.

The specifications and scope of the Required Works to be confirmed by RMS in accordance with this Deed in order to deliver the Required Works within the amount that is the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding.

Further refinement to the design and construction staging as required once the tender price for construction is received and during construction.

2 Specifications

The specifications applicable to the Required Works are as follows, subject to refinement and confirmation in the Final Business Case:

- (a) all applicable Austroads, RMS/TfNSW and other relevant standards and specifications, including the proposed cross-section being used for the design of the Required Works; and
- (b) any other requirements RMS considers acting reasonably are relevant to the delivery of the Required Works.

3 Preliminary Design Plans

See attached.



GEREVENCE REPARED IN CCI OUR AND WAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

影響 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 000 CWDERAND CAMPBELTOWN CITY COUNCILS SPRING FASH PAYOR STAGE 1 FOAD DEVELOPMENT MEMANOLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MEX SHEET NED RPAIL RELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO ELGENDAR, PAN, -BEET 1 OF 15 IELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUGUNDE PAN, -BEET 2 OF 15 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO PLINAMMER PAN, -SEET 2 OF 15 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO PLINAMMER PAN, -SEET 2 OF 15 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUGUNDE PAN, -SEET 2 OF 15 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUGUNDE PAN, -SEET 2 OF 15 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUGUNDE FLUA, -SEET 7 OF 15 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER PAN, -SEET 7 OF 15 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER PAN, -SEET 7 OF 15 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER PAN, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER PAN, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER PAN, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER PAN, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR, -SEET 7 OF 13 DELAKENTON, SCHONSTING AND ROLO FLUARITIER FLUAR. -SEET 7 OF 13 -SHEET 1 (0+3 -SHEET 2 (0+3 -SHEET 2 (0+3 DS2017/000204 MPACT SCHEDULE - SHEET 1 OF 2 MPACT SCHEDULE - SHEET 2 OF 2 NR245 YE 1440 RETAW THEMALARY ONE THEMALER JCTATT NR245 YELMAD RETAW THEMALARY ONE THEMALER JCTATT
 NR246 YELMAD RETAWI THEMALARY ONE THEMALER JCTATT El Pour la contrar cuburty PLAN - SEET 1 0 F 10 PRANNESS AND WATER CUBUTY PLAN - SEET 2 0 F 10 PRANNESS AND WATER CUBUTY PLAN - SEET 2 0 F 10 PRANNESS AND WATER CUBUTY PLAN - SEET 2 0 F 10 PRANNESS AND WATER CUBUTY PLAN - SEET 3 0 F 10 PRANNESS AND PRANNESS AND WATER CUBUTY PLAN - SEET 3 0 F 10 PRANNESS AND PRANN TYPICAL CHANNELS AND DRAW DETAILS - SAEET 1 054 TYPICAL CHANNELS AND DRAW DETAILS - SAEET 2 054 TYPICAL CHANNELS AND DRAW DETAILS - SAEET 2 054 TYPICAL CHANNELS AND DRAW DETAILS - SHEET 4 054 SHEET 1 OF 6 SHEET 2 OF 8 SHEET 2 OF 8 13 100 もい日里の NO RECORDER ON OSTING AND HOAD PUSHE UTLITY COORDINATION PLAN. SEET 1(F 12) UTLITY COORDINATION PLAN. SEET 1(F 12) UTLITY COORDINATION PLAN. SEET 20: 12 UTLITY COORDINATION PLAN. SEET 20: 12 UTLITY COORDINATION PLAN. SEET 20: 12 UTLITY COORDINATION PLAN. SEET 7: 51 UTLI 10 102 CONCEPT 12 22222 田志 CHH'S R. LINDACE THI SCHMMART THERE AND REAL ADDRESS THIS SCHMMART THERE AND REAL ADDRESS THIS SCHMART THERE ADDRESS THERE ADDRES 首提 INFROM EXTENDED APROX DETAIL עתונחי ו Transport Roads & Martlime Services WESTERN SYTNEY PROJECT OFFICE RAMPS AND MADITURE SEBURICE Y COMPLIANTION - 1 DE BEALKON, SIGNP SKAPOSTING AND ROND TNERGENER AUTION AUTION MSN 1 ha UTLEY SERVICES C.N. C10-14 C10-24 C1 DELINEATION, 39:40.01 STORMMATER SHORD SHORD SUIDAS SUIDAS SUIDAS SUIDAS SUIDAS SUIDAS SUIDAS SHOOL STUDIES SM-2351 Stated 10 Star (162) Star (162) Star (162) UT-0101 010-TU 010-TU UT-2010 11Horns SHEET UT-0201 Textorer A THEODOR 00000070 S.Seeking ALIENS OF Al Phoul Fundanty we fuctor straine Frank PASKNAN WE (Juctor) Straine Frank PASKNAN WE Juctor) Straine Frank PASKNAN WE JUCTOR Frank PASKNAN tescioter, 15 1 NUMBER OF CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY Runal (Andro) SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY Runal (SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY Runal (SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY Runal (SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY Runal (SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY Runal (SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY Runal (SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY Runal (SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY Runal (SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY RUNAL (SIGTI 3 OF 2 CR055 SECTORS - MORT-BOURD DITERY RUNA SHEET 10F (0 SHEET 20F (0 SHEET 20F (0 SHEET 20F (0 SHEET 40F (0 CROSS SECTIONS - MANUAL MANUAL MANUAL MANUAL SCIENCES - SECTIONS - MANUAL CONDENTION OF MANUAL SCIENCES - MEDIAN CONDENTION OF MANUAL SCIENCES - MEDIAN CONDENTION OF MANUAL SCIENCES - SECTIONS - SECTIONS - MEDIANCE ICON MORTH CONDENTION OF MANUAL SCIENCES - SECTIONS - MEDIANCE ICON MORTH CONDENTION OF MANUAL SCIENCES - SECTIONS - SECTIONS - MEDIANCE ICON MORTH CONDENTION OF MANUAL SCIENCES - SECTIONS - SECTIONS - MEDIANCE ICON MORTH CONDENTION OF MANUAL SCIENCES - SECTIONS - SECTIONS - MEDIANCE ICON MORTH CONDENTION OF MANUAL SCIENCES - SECTIONS - SECTIONS - MEDIANCE ICON MORTH CONDENTION OF MANUAL SCIENCES - SECTIONS - SECTION cidoss suchtoris l'ablevate fictor nuierheaune (neurone speet 5 or 18 access sectoris la bundat, factor northinabune (natural), astart 5 or 18 access sectoris la bundat, factor inchrinkolum (natio), astart 7 or 19 circless sectorios, laterwade fictoriumounu (natio, sectri 6 or 18 circless sectorios), laterwade fictoriumounu (natio, sectri 6 or 18 SHEET DOF TO 192 No. HERRIC MARKEN MORTHBOUND (MOSO), SIEEET 15 DF MENNANZIE RAND MORTHBOUND (MCDB), SEEET 17 DF MENNANZIE ROND MORTHBOUND (MCDB), SEEET 18 DF 1 MENNANZIE ROUD MORTHBOUND (MCDB), SEEET 18 DF 1 CODOS SECTIONS - LIAUNOL E RAND WATHROUND (XCOD) - SHEET 14 OF CODOS SECTIONS - LIAUNOL E RAND WATHROUND (XCOD) - SHEET 14 OF CODOS SECTIONS - HEAVING E RAND WATHROUND (XCOD) - SHEET 16 OF CODOS SECTIONS - LIAUNOVE E RAND WATHROUND (XCOD) - SHEET 16 OF 150721 ISOUND SUTTY FOMP (NO.N), SIEET 15 CF 21 GOOND ENTRY FAMP (NO.N), SIEET 15 CF 21 BOUND ENTRY FAMP (NO.N), SIEET 17 CF 21 MICHIERUND ENTRY RAMP (MOVIO) - SHET 13 OF 21 MICHIERUND ENTRY RAMP (MOVIO) - SHEET 13 OF 21 MICHIERUND ENTRY RAMP (MOVIO) - SHEET 21 OF 21 MICHIERUND ENTRY RAMP (MOVIO) - SHEET 21 OF 21 MIT RAME (MCSR) - SILET 10 OF 13 TRAME (MCSR) - SILET 10 OF 13 TRAME (MCSR) - SILET 11 OF 13 OF RAME (MCSR) - SILET 12 OF 13 TRAME (MCSR) - SILET 12 OF 13 TRAME (MCSR) - SILET 12 OF 13 12:00 SHEET 20F 10
 SHEET 30F 10
 SHEET 30F 10
 SHEET 50F 10
 SHEET 60F 10
 SHEET 60F 10
 SHEET 70F 10 i. 日本の STEEL S JACOBS' CRIDSS SIGETIONS - NEW MARK E ROAD INCRINGIOURD (MCBI) - LARCSS SECTIONS - MENANCLE ROAD INCRIMED/URL (MCBI) - CRIDSS SECTIONS - MENANCHE ROAD INCRIMED/UND (MCBI) - CRIDSS SECTIONS - MENANCHE ROAD INCRIMED/UND (MCBI) - URUES SECTIONS - REWARDLE RUAD NORTHEROWD (MOSO) -CROSS SECTIONS - REMANDLE ROAD NORTHBOUND (MOSO) -CRUSS SECTIONS - NEWWALE ROAD NORTHADIND (M200) -CRUSS SECTIONS - MENWALE ROAD NORTHADIND (M200) -CRUSS SECTIONS - MENWALE ROAD NORTHADIND (M200) cincos secritos: sourrasouno por Tavare (ac36), set cincos secritos: sourrasouno por Tavare (ac36), set cincos secritos: sourrasouno por Tavare (ac36), set cincos secritos: sourrateuno por Tavare (ac36), set GRUSS SECTIONS - NONTHERING ENTRY RAME () ACUIN - CHOSS SECTIONS - NORTHERING ENTRY RAME () ACUA) - CHOSS SECTIONS - NORTHERING ENTRY RAME () ACUA) -NORTHROWN ENTRY RAMP (AC40) - NORTHROWN ENTRY RAMP (AC40) - NORTHROWN ENTRY RAMP (AC40) NORTH STORAD ENTRY RAMP (NORTH). CROSS SECTIONS - NORTHECOND ENTRY RAMP (NOND) With Profession CROSS SECTIONS - SUBERVISION ACCESS ROAD (HCFD) ISION ACCESS ROAD (MOED) SCUTHOUND ENT RANF (MCSO) SCUTHOUND ENT RANF (MCSO) SCUTHOUND ENT RANF (MCSO) SOUND BOT RALP MCCOL Tel (St.) vi205.7560 Fax (T CIPESS SECTIONS - SPRING FARM PARAWAY CROSS SECTIONS - SPRING FARM PARAWAY CROSS SECTIONS - SPRING FARM PARAWAY CRUSS SECTIONS - SPRING FARM PARKWAY CROSS SECTIONS - WORLFOOMD FAITERY R CROSS SECTIONS - MORTHFOOMD FAITERY R CROSS SECTIONS - MORTHFOOMO FAITERY R COT IS CRUSS SECTIONS - HORT CROSS SCELONS - SUBDI CROSS SECTIONS - 5 CROSS SECTIONS - 5 CRUSS SECTIONS -CROSS SECTIONS - N CROSS SECTIONS - N CROSS SECTIONS - N CPOSIS (CCTOR) CROSS SECTIONS CROSS SECTIONS . CROSS SECTIONS . SECTIONS CREASS SECTIONS 101154 Shime Solution OH OH SHEET No. RCOTT RCOTT RCOTT RCOTT RCOTT RCOTT RC-0110 RC-0110 RC-0111 RC-0121 RC-0122 RC-0122 RC-0123 RC015 HC012 HC012 HC012 RC012 RC012 RC012 RC013 RC012 INCA ZONE 66 RC-0180 RC-0155 RC-0157 RC-0161 RC-0117 RC-0172 RC-0175 RC-0175 RC-0176 RC-0176 RC-0176 RC-0176 RC-0176 REPORT RCONT Sec.2 RC-0163 R0-0191 BC-0195 Nectorial Andrews SPEET 10F3 SPEET 20F5 SPEET 20F5 SPEET 40F5 SHEET 10F 5 SHEET 20F 5 SHEET 20F 5 SHEET 10F 5 5 SECTION - NORTHBOUND BITT TAWA AND/U, SICET 1 OF S SECTION - NORTHBOUND BITT TAWA AND/U, SICET 1 OF S SECTION - NORTHBOUND BITT TAWA PADAL, SICET 1 OF S SECTION - NORTHBOUND BITTY TAWA PADAL, SICET 2 OF S SECTION - NORTHBOUND BITTY TAWA PADAL, SICET 2 OF S SECTION - NORTHBOUND BITTY TAWA PADAL, SICET 2 OF S SECTION SYPERIO FAUN PANYINAY EA INCOD SIGT 701 2 SECTION SPERIO FAUN PANYINAY EA INCOD SIGT 2014 SECTION SPENIO FAUN PANYINY EA INCOD SIGT 2014 SECTION SPECIO SIGT 2014 SPECIAL PANYINY EA INCOD SIGT 2014 SECTION SPECIAL PANYINY EA INCOD SIGT 2014 SPECIAL PANYING SP - SHLET 1 OF 3 - SHLET 2 OF 3 - SHLET 3 OF 3 The second secon 1 H H H S S S SARM PARWAN WUB (MICHI) - SHEET 2:05-17 1000502551751 PL Participants CADSS SECTIONS - SPONS FARM PARKWAY WE JUCIDI - SHEET 1 (C CECTOR A SUMOLE ROLO SOUTHBOLING (NO 30) SECTION - NEUMOLE ROLO SOUTHBOLING (NO 20) SECTION - NEUMOLE ROLO SOUTHBOLING (NO 30) SECTION - JASTIMICE E ROLO SOUTHBOLING (NO 30) LONGTUDINEL SECTION - NELIWING, E ROMD NORTHBOUND (MIGD) -CONSTITUDINEL SECTION - NELIWING, E ROMD NORTHBOUND (NG20) -DIVISTILIZIUM, SECTION - NETWING, E ROMD NORTHBOUND (MIGD) -10.00 MENANCLE ROAD SOUTHEICURD (MC/U) -NORTHBOUND (MOBU) ROAD (MEED) ONGITUDINAL SECTION - SUBSYSSION ACCESS ROAD (MOFO) Tructor Procession of Annual Tructore LONSTRUENM, SECTICH SOUTHBOUND EXIT RAVE PLOSIN LONSTRUENM, SECTION SOUTHBOUND EXIT RAVE PLOSIN CONSTRUENM SECTION SOUTHBOUND EXIT RAVE (NCSN) CENTRAL ARGANICSIARIT PLAN. SPECT 10: 13 CONSTANT ARGANICSIARIT PLAN. SPECT 10: 13 SUSERVI, ARGANICSIARIT PLAN. SPECT 10: 13 CONSTANT ARGANICSIARIT PLAN. SPECT 10: 13 CENTRAL ARGANICSIARIT PLAN. ÷ 22 100103 pla SECTION SUBDIVISION ACCESS Thridal, Cross section, when to pa Thridal, Cross section, sheri 2 of a Thridal, Choss section, sheri 2 of a Thridal, Choss section, sheri 2 of a CROSS SECTIONS - SPENIG FARL INBOWNY CROSS SECTIONS - SPENIG FARL INBOWAY CROSS SECTIONS - SPENIG FARL INBOWAY WERWICLE ROAD 11207276 awa. SPRING FARM 14 COVER SHEET NOEX SHEET - SHEET 1 (19 2 NUEK SHEET - SHEET 2 (19 2 GENERAL NOTES CHOSS SECTIONS - SPENCE LONGITUDINAL SECTION-LONGITUDINAL SECTION PLOT DATE / Tale SHEET TITLE EARLIENDERS SECTIONS. SSO SECTIONS SECTIONS LONGINUMAL S LONGINUMAL S LONGINUMAL S LONGTUDINI, S LONGTUDINI, S LONGTUDINI, S Tendillionon COLUCIAN. S JONNAL 1 BARG NCOLORIA NG Y FRAM SSORD 3 GAN Across Acros Acros Across Across Across Across Across Across Acro 5 1 1.1 RO-0101 RO-0107 RO-0107 RD-0103 RP-0105 R0-0105 R0-0105 R0-0105 R0-0105 R0-0115 R0-0115 R0-0115 R0-0115 R0-0115 STIC-CH RD 0201 RD-4211 RD-4212 RD-0213 RD-0214 1020-030 RD-0221 RD-0223 RD-0223 RD-0225 RD-0231 2020-0H RD-0261 ND-0247 ND-0245 ND-0245 RD-0255 80-0281 RC-0101 RC-0102 RC-0103 RC-0105 RC-0105 RC-0105 RC-0105 Ster 20.008 FOAD

The second second

DERONARCE MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCORPLETE IF COPIED

	NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION REMORABLE CONSTRUCTION STARE TROND EVEL OF MENT STAGE TROND EVEL OF MENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK GENERAL MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK
	Altitude R. OF W 2010 Control 10.00010 Stational Stational
SHET No. SHET TILE BOOT STRUCTURE STORE STRUCTURE STORE STRUCTURE STORE STRUCTURE STORE STRUCTURE STORE STRUCTURE STORE STORE TO STORE STO	Concrete Con
	Refit in the second sec
SHEET Nu. SHEET TITLE UTURY SEMECS UTURY 050400M/001 - INPOUR DRESS SECTION UTURY SEMECS UTURY 050400M/001 - INPOUR DRESS SECTION EXPERT MODULIAND PROFERT MODUSTION - COT 200 EPF2840 PM0101 PROFERT MODUSTION - COT 201 EPF2840 PM	00mman ret. LOCOTON made - FULT INTER 1120 2017 Process Latencia (Larcello Angelo Angelo Angelo 2014 2014 Process Latencia (Larcello Angelo Ange

			NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND
RICE OFER HEIMEHOTORYNWY MEL BE LY TO TH TYNO SYMU KATHING. SS MOMUL BE COMMECTED TO AN PARS MAIN SNED TO BADEAVCHIS STANDAUCS AND WILL ED TO BADEAVCHIS STANDAUCS AND WILL GUISTURE TO BE GALYNMISED STEEL LUSHT GUSSTURY TO BE GALYNMISED STEEL LUSHT	TION OF SERDINGER WAND SEDILATE IT FEARES. REVICE SERVICES TO RELIATE THE REVIEW MON oF ALL REDINGENESS AND SERVICES TO RELEATE THE REPORTED MON OF ALL REDINGENESS AND SERVICES ADDRESS MAIN REVIEWANG REVIEW AND SERVICE TO RESERVER TO ANY OTHER COMPLEX TO RELIATE ADDRESS AND SERVICE TO RESERVER THE REVIEW COMPLEX TO RELIATE TO RELIATE OFFICIALIES MON OFFICE TO RELIATE ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS MON ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS MON ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS MON ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS MON ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS MON ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS ADDRESS MON ADDRESS ADDRESS MON ADDRESS AD		Reference Reference <t< td=""></t<>
8 	a) restruction of the sector of the sector o	THE CORFLAR INSLF	Predict resources internal and the second records to the second re
 GENERAL GENERAL I MIX MODEL FILE LOSED FOR COCCURENTATION OF ROAD PLANS ARE NOTED IN THE DESIGN MODEL FILE EXCHARGENEE EXCI ON COMMUNITY WITH INJS SPECIFICITIONS FOR THE PROJECT. 2 DEWINSTO DEFENDING MODEL FRANK 2 DEWINSTO DEFENDING MODEL FRANK 3 ALT IMPREDIONS INFORMERS MALESS OTHERWISE STATED, ALL LEVELS, COMMANDES MAD CO-OCCURRATES ARE EXPERSION MARTINES. 4 EXCEPT PLARTING MODEL FILE SCHMMALES AND CO-OCCURRATES AND ARE FOR TO ALLSTATION HEART DATUM (ALL DIFLS, CO-ORDIANTES AND CO-OCCURRATES. 5 AFET V BARTIESS, INAMETICS. 5 SAFET V BARTIESS, INAMETICS SAFET V BARTIESS, INAMETICS. 5 AFET V BARTIESS, INAMETICS AND COCURRENT FOR SEETTY BARTIER AN INJ. ALCOUNT ACCEPTIANCE DOCIDENT RESERVICE DOCUMENTS FOR SEETTY MALE AND AND SAME AND COCURD AND MALE AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND	 KERBS AND GUTTERS F. FOR SCHURKID REPRIZ AND GUTTER SHARES REFER MAG MODEL UPAWING RECOOLDS. F. FOR SCHURKID REPRIZ AND GUTTER SHARES REFER MAG MODEL UPAWING RECOOLDS. SIGNS SHULL RELAYANDER RUG. SIGNS SHULL RELAYANDER RUG. SIGNS SHULL RELAYANDER RUG. PAYERENT WARKING SHALL RE PROJECTION RUTH RUG. SHALL RELAYANDER RUH. PAYERENT WARKING SHALL RE PROJECTION RUTH RUG. SHALL RELAYANDER RUH. PAYERENT WARKING SHALL RE PROJECTION RUH RUG. SHALL RELAYANDER RUH. PAYERENT WARKING SHALL RE PROJECTION RUH. PAYERENT WARKING SHALL RE PROJECTION RUH RUG. SHALL RELAYANDIN RUH. PAYERENT WARKING SHALL RE PROJECTION RUH. RUH. PAYERENT WARKING SHALL RE PROJECTION RUH. PAYERENT REGURDER PROJECTION RUH. PAYERENT REGURDER PROJECTION RUH. PAYERENT REGURDER PROSES WALLER REFORMED FOR ANY LINE ROMAND. PAYERENT REGURDER PROSES WALLER REFORMED FOR ANY LINE ROMAND. PAYERENT REGURDER PROSES WARKING RUH REFORMED AND RUH. PAYERENT REGURDER PROSES WALLER REFORMED AND RUH. RUM REALT REGURDER ROMANDER REFORMED AND RUH RUH. RUM REALT REGURDER ROMANDER REFORMED AND RUH RUH RUH. RUM REALT REGURDER ROMANDER RUH REFORMED AND RUH. RUM REALT REGURDER ROMANDER REFORMED AND RUH RUH RUH RUH RUH RUH. RUM REALT REGURDER ROMANDER RUH RUH RUH RUH RUH RUH RUH RUH RUH RU	 UTILITIES IN THE LOOMTON OF UTILITIES TO BE CONFORMED ON SITE. THE CONTRACTOR SERVILIP CHRIPP OUT THE FOLLOWING BEFORE TO ADDRESS AND ADDRESS AND INFORMATION EXTEMPLIARIE: THE EXTERNATION OF UTILITIES AND ADDRESS AND INFORMATION EXTERNATION OF ADDRESS AND INFORMATION AND AND ADDRESS AND A	do M.L.Dopoloni Lavel - , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS ORWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLURE AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING WAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED











THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED











THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PHEPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED






THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED











THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED











THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED





THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

č



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

Ŷ NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 12 10 12 130 244054 AUD CAMPRELLITOWN CITY DOUADLS SPEAR AND RANKEN STARGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT STARGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALIOWNERT AND EATHWORKS DS201 Transport Roads & Maritime Services NESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ACADE MAD LAGITIME SEDUMEN MSN 1931 260,801 E90'901 194,81 L631 118 901 118 901 516.21 (Incolution) 3.5% 3.6% 100-184 15'163 C180 \$61.801 DESIGN SURFACE 110201 110'201 11911 0817 21.12 -2.8% 0831 516 901 ELE 051 890.8 911-201 0831 811'201 808.Y X. 3.2% 3.2% iÞ\$3 101752 681.701 009 7 IÞSÐ 100 421 206,303 009'Þ -3.0% 3.0% \$92°201 (#3) 921'201 006 E 1937 285'901 990 901 00910 EXISTING SURFACE ACOBS' -3.0% 30% 09971 FE40 476,701 096.701 100 003 000.0 625 0767 269,001 005 101 000.0 0%3MIS NC40 600 CP31 102 931 929'903 672,1-300 3.0% **KONO** 118'201 262.401 -2'031 -2'231 -9'331 0163 0530 0530 8540 292,801 723,801 724,801 009 9-000 9-002 9-103'069 CE40 BE40 1110-201 209-201 126.601 2 105 132 25 EXISTING PAVEMENT 2.0% 01113 1897/01 103.441 168.5--2.0% 105'532 CH40 106.727 000 8-HUS NOR 2 52 SENOT 466.14 ? SAFETY BARRER CALE 1 200 821.001 841.001 -0441 111'27-PEDESTRIAN SAFETY FENCE 0#¥1 76°334 281.97 988-334 DATURARLES O DATUMR1 26.0 DIGITAL CADASTRE (DP OVERLAN) C NUMBER EXISTING CUT STRAKES EXISTING DESIGN CUT STRINGS DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN 2112 14.15 100 BOUNDARY CONTROL LINE LECEND XX3/I 11 al al -5



UPIGO NI BE LANDONI BO YAM ONA MOLOO NI DERAGERI EE AND ONWARD SHIT



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED









THIS OREWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

÷. 1	NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION Strate to the construction of councies is the construction of councies is constructions in the construction of the construction is constructed to the construction of the construction is constructed to construct of the construction of the construction is constructed to construct of the construction of th
	DESIGN SURFACE DESIGN SURFACE DESIGN SURFACE ACTION SURFACE S
NINO	
A.	P SAFETY BARRLER Presente Print Providenter Presente Print Providenter Presenter Print Print
	BOURDHAR





⁰³¹⁹⁰⁰ TEST STALINGOMERS YAM ONA SUOJOO NEDSAARSA 36 YAM OMWAND SIMT







UBINO REPART IN COURD AND MAY BE INCOMENTED IN COPIED




















THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED





THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED





THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED





Z 120 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 20 STAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALIGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS MN CITY COUNCILE CANDEN AND C Transport Roads & Maritime Services NESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE XYANS AND MADDING SERVING 40.1 IAAI 866 18 62.993 C96'6Z IAAI 901 66 06 544 23,665 121 IAHE 902.86 976 28 55730 (AH3 661 66 L+1°66 55130 2.0% 2,0% IAXH 99,265 08976 51,680 IXXI 927.86 109.68 24'680 20% 語 CBA0 198 26 19,180 96,236 CBA0 827.66 212'99 091.01 NSM 6₩V0 921 98 928,78 18.500 0AAX 819 86 090'66 18'200 Nor P IVET 878.82 251/95 10 200 307 -3.0% NET \$82.86 565198 19'000 809'20 DESIGN SURFACE -3.0% 98°382 994'26 009'6 MCA0 Wa1 038,82 828 85 009.6 EAVI 610'95 PYP 86 611.6 ň 3 à 2.3.2 08140 \$09 B6 111 88 9/340 EXISTING SURFACE ACOBS EABI 190"66 86.038 000"1 Partic Holmer 083/4 99'66 141.96 000'0* 08344 425 0.000 400 WCB0 เยปเ 160,68 800 20 2,0% NO5GP 0811 86"125 293 25 009 6-20% 102.36 EXERTING PAVENIENT 1/8/1 622.68 812.25 00012-* 160 20% CEBX 152'65 189 18 587.8 12.52 CLBX 63758 210-26 012.6 2.0% 1/817 20,290 \$6# 26 080'01-2 Sec. 97C"70 2.1% 0117 PP7.86 101.08 SIS PI-R \$8C 68 KVBS 65 062 968.41-2010/01/11 05/10/ C885 269'08 925'51 268 96 P SAFETY BARRER 046E 11260 -2.3% 3.0% EXES 107'06 168.86 おたまし -24% EHB2 166.66 118 98 998'61-1131 910'66 290 06 629⁻¹2* Arad Aray 200°66 921 66 879,86 869,86 -55'302 PEDESTRIMM SAFETY FENCE 250 6640 EASO 991 (08 991 (66 600 96 700 96 59,483 9.6% EUSO \$11 69 106 67-095 56 150 921 06 DATUMR L. 59.D 0731 181 66 115'56 862,18-LATURERL 93.0 DIGTAL CALASTRE (DP OVERLAY) NG O 113 202.05 118.95 000 58 007.68 626'96 EH10 000'SE TATE CLICKER CUT STRINGS EXISTING CUT STRINGS EXISTINC LEVELS DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN Ê ₹ 12 AL BOUNDARY CONTROL LINE EGEND XXXXXIII

^{- 9¢1} -sel 52 51 ¢I 10 THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



DEPLOY OF DEPLOYING THE AND WAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

RC RC 33 · 法 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION CANCEN AND CAMPBELLTOWN OTY COUNTLY SPREAM AND AND EVEL CPAIRM STARE 1 ROAD DEVEL CPAIRM I MEDNANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MEDNANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALICHMENT AND EARTHMORKS DS2 0000000 GATRONIAL, Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE SUMPLY AND MADITINE OCOUPER 4.0.4 4.0.4 IAH3 IAAi 169'20 119'20 198.70 50'9% IAHEI IAAI 81.325 81.325 726.78 726.78 50 89*0* 50'439 18978 50'309 -3.6% 3.6% MSN 1989 9E6 81 1483 608 BL 902.76 208/26 65516 91/600 30% 記行 IVE1 ITENI 046.78 262.792 864 91 099726 106.31 15076 1000 10001 あり -3.096 15 938 NIT NU 62-18 97448 12.504 500'20 190'26 DESEGN SURFACE -3,0% 3.2% 03/02/000 0771 649 76 610'48 Þ0C 6 0%A.I 092,79 609 95 867.6 2002 102 OPG CHERK PLOT TATE 0713 89526 Sec. 96 861.0 No. 5 -1.0% 008 7.6 860 80 KEA1 7.947 7.700 199.98 KEA1 CBA1 119'26 141'15 820'98 89'0'58 9091Z EXISTING SUPPACE CBVI 168.66 JACOBS 1A80 058°26 050°26 979°26 86,627 96,625 96,612 000 0-070 0 068'26 068'26 595'26 059'96 895'96 895'96 07210 02910 00010 ivao 01.V.1 10:31 183J 1ATO WC80 575 220 WCB0 3.0% -3.0 K 18V) 072728 159.98 005 21 184.1 011/26 209'95 008.6-SOF -3.0% 0997 289.78 CO9 96 2 452 CE80 992-28 897.96 002'9-EXISTING PAREMENT 367 30% E804 202.70 021/96 \$ZÞ'B 1897 -90726 015.68 08:6 3.0% đ 18H3 97.526 Þ96.86 10'929 -3.0% 10 Loga Conte 18HB 002726 296'96 005114* 日日 137 10 LEGENERATE PAINTS 19A 012.86 86.210 784.8hr BAI 921.96 921.08 810,81-F SAFETY BARRIER \$ 260 distant. DIGITAL CADASTRE (DP OVERLAY) | FEDESTRIAN SAFETY FERCE DATUN RL 53.0 DATUR R. 1. 22.0 w/xe/2 EXERTING LEVELS STEATS EXISTING CUT STRAGS CUT STRINGS NEWSON DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN 2 2 107121 **BOUNDARY** CONTROL LINE LEGEND XXXIII

I





CORPORT OF A CONCEPTION OF A C











2 120 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION AMDEN AND CAMPBELTOWN GITY OCLARDLS SPERIC MARPANNY STACE I ROAD DEVELOPAGNY MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALIGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS DS201 Letter L REAR STATUS Transport Roads & Maritima Services MESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT CHINE ROADS AND MARKINE SERVICES MSN 1:1VI 699,89 C98 98 16'605 722.88 1:1AI 122.08 910.91 A B Z H 司 100 EHE P88.MQ 80'163 13"2343 바ョ 120,43 039 30 OFC'CR DESIGN SURFACE 2.0% 2.0% Mac 915 98 190799 06078 CBEI 696169 682 98 016 6 KVEI 90239 80"033 652 8 K¥£i 690.049 685,483 6526 3.0% 20% 1337 910 19 596'59 097.7 ileri 618,68 826.048 09£ L SOUCH DQuMI DIO DASTE 310,2058 000 2.0% 2.0% EM1 969.99 629'08 \$'520 1371 692 68 198 58 957 f 2.0% 2.0% EXISTING SURFACE JACOBS KEES CBES VICEO 245 48 125 48 125 48 997.28 977.80 807.88 080 L 090 L 000 D KEES C2ES WCE0 496.68 217,66 205.66 262,648 862,262 050'1 040'1 000'0-TT PACE NAME OF A CONTRACT OF NCEO 20 MCEO 52 CBES KEES 69'212 83'298 991'58 991'58 885°£-CBES KEES 00510 561/19 099°98 149°98 4'010 4'520 -2.05 2.8% EXECTING PAVEMENT 0431 990"98 101-59 0927-0931 83 210 960,38 092'2--2.0% 12 23% 04AM 84 338 606,033 052.6-KVE0 62.490 84738 092 6 N-D C-N 0380 911'18 80,302 066.0-CBEG 00933 84'6.53 025'5* -2.0% 2.0% EHLO Þ15'Þ8 841.28 131330 928740 066.61-EHED 838'88 S. 03A1 560.88 \$60,28 Z61 11-100 31 COMPACT STATE 0.141 \$\$1.28 682'38 193'91-F SAFETY BARRER 3422 1.2W DIGITAL CADASTRE (DP OVERLAY) [PEDESTRIAN SAFETY FENCE DATUN R.L 520 DATUMR L EI O W/24110202 EXISTING CUT STRINGS EXISTING CUT DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN ä 4 BOUNDARY -CONTROL LINE LEGEND XXXXVI



В 2 1 4 20 СТАНИИ СОСТАНИИ СОСТАНИИ СООННЕТЕ НЕ СОБІЕД ЦИХ DEVENING WAX BE БИЕРАЧЕР И СОГОЛУ УЛО WAX BE INCOMPLETE IL COBIED





THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED





A STATE DEVANDO NAV BE PREPARED IN COLONE AND MAY BE INCOMELED



THIS ORAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



IIII IIII E BE BUESPKED IN COLONIK KND NEVA BE MCONELETE IF COPIED



THIS ORAMINE MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

150



^{2 3 3 4 4 4 5 4 5 4 7 8 7 8 7 9 7 9 7 9 7 9 7 10 00}



THIS BRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE FREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED





PARTICLE IN THE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND SKIN BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING WAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED










			NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION concentation unerelation concentations concentation concentation concenter and concent concenter and concent
			ACTION COLORIDATION MISSION CO-DD CLAIM MISSION CO-DD CLAIM MISSIO
	ONIN	i de la companya de l	Accession - minimum - mini

58888 2 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION おおめ (DROI S CURRENT AND CANFELL TOWN CITY COUNCILS STATIANS FANAL PROVING STARGE 11 ROAD DEVELLOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENNINGLE PARK ROAD ALIGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS 01010 DS201 52 662 81 022 300 000 I' DESIDN 096'16 226'09 000'0BZ Transport Roads & Marttime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE BUARS AND MACITIME SCRUCKS 926'16 158'28 600'09Z SADE R=480.000 MSN 00 359 C76 76 S40"000 1291 友祥 102.011 1111 HY. 819'08 092'28 550 000 16 57 229 2000 000 100 000000 200 0000000 200 8147.06 624.53 500"000 PL012018 004/4082+X 91N 195 100 RL 00.410 117 06 601'76 190,000 224.08 117.651 9TH LONGITUDINAL SECTION NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP MC40 80'918 229'98 000 091 STRAIGHT IN166403-06-RD-0221 IN166403-06-RD-0221 D0449402106-SD419990 192.08 880 98 140'000 20 N-D N-D 91.046 HTP 124.391 141 10 802'58 150'000 OUT I FRICH 102 AUM 2015 58 ないなないない 699'10 826'98 000.001 R=110,000 AULUOUS 3051 S16 28 099158 000.08 85'145 920 69 GTV 960'86 995 28 600'69 HOLASCADOROSU ANAROSA COON INCOME 867,69 680,65 9TH 7402400 805 30 00 00 00 G= 60104 809'08 108 98 40 000 STRAGHT DOL DOLINE BULNE 001'98 269 985 50'000 ĝ ∈ α \$100.2 KF 82'205 209'96 HLb 0'000 ALb 98'333' 000 0 NTE 9 HOREONTAL ALIGNMENT DATUMERL 75.0 VERTICAL ALIGNMENT CROSSFALL LEFT EXISTING LEVELS DESIGN LEVELS STATION 委員会 ÷

THIS DRAWING BAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

Å3 202 SOF NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 1936D CANDEN AND OWPERLITOMM ETTY COUNTLY SPANIE TRAND PROVIDENT STAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT NENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD DALOWINGTH AND STATHMOORS L=177.056 G=310705 265 901 291/001 595,252 9TV 005 101 1004 102.961 103'344 000 099 Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE RONDS AND MARTIME SERVERS 102'501 642 201 000 099 MSN あたの間から 919.401 199'lol 240 000 K#-6612/1403 VC=145.000 Hr 104 551 Ib 81/0 655 763 10.01 Linds In 11110 STRAIGHT 202'201 100 014 220 000 0)40mm200 Ŋ 105 958 829'68 000 009 Ň 242 PRAM I 3/10/2016 1000 698'IDI 100.86 000.065 JACOBS' LONGITUDINAL SECTION NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP MC40 ROMEN SYDNALST ROM 2000 ALCORESSEE Second OT 12200 First and 70.05 2009 Web were purchances 2-02 MON 20-0 100 800 921/458 000'099 1000 ATP 450,253 100 381 NUCLES SCOREST NO. 921-9664 9TH 000.044 690'96 90 808 662 68 N N. AND AND 677,66 669 76 ? 450 000 B * MGA ZONE 56 L=111.424 G=5 2074 512:26 000'66 000'000 Market 1 weeks 10000 099'95 995,06 380,000 R=460,000 109'96 206.98 390,000 Color Maria WOOLER // RENEORCE CONTROL 101/28 1193'98 936.926 340.000 VIC=270,000 K=2501,000 05:00 609.78 0001020 100301 Ser State z 225.19 18876 PLOT DATE HALE 300,000 HORIZONTAL ALIGNMENT DATUMRL 73.0 VERTICAL ALIGNAGHT GROSSFALL LEFT EXISTING LEVELS DESIGN LEVELS STABOW 竹田

NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 1000 CANDEH AND CAMPELLITOMN OFTY CONNELS SPARATE INVIDUATION OFTY CONNELS SPRAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT BRANCLE ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANCLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALGAWEDT AND CATTHWORKS ROAD ALGAWEDT AND CATTHWORKS AND LOVATURAWE SECTION. AND DUTTY SAND AND onerse DS20 112'103 112'154 000.008 NON CONCEPT DESIGN R=4900.000 114'081 210 011 000 009 Transport Roads & Maritime Services NESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE 114:541 114'504 000'098 R=250.060" 060'011 BS0,438 9TH Þ68.61 P \$69,858 9TH K= 13562.750 VC=137.381 MSN SPERI 869 611 840 000 P STN 935.002 P STN 935.002 102.01 Distanti 10001 17110 113,237 121 611 820 000 115 993 115,699 000"009 (Callor) 3/10/2018 Digites Desiz-Box DC:0X 112.111 626 111 000 084 JACOBS' LONGITUDINAL SECTION NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP MC40 Mathematical Activity 111'008 ATP 766.312 111204 966.111 000 092 3005 ALEGEN CONTREPT 059'011 110'034 000.051 STRAIGHT 2 Alart 912.011 110 518 720,000 の日本の日本の日本の日本の ,1 ALLSS S 103'695 V21-801 000 002 MONE COOR L=171.069 C=3.0705 Manufaction of the second seco 800'601 956,801 000 009 108.434 C#S.701 000,099 AUCOUNT INCODE STORE 1028,701 109 BUS (00.048 「「「ない」」という trans, trans 103 208 062'501 6001020 100 102/055 104'300 0001009 MOPDATE CYAS HORIZONTRI, ALIGNNENT DATUMRL. 96.0 VERTICAL A STATEMET CROSSFALL LEFT EXISTING LEVELS DESIGN LEVELS STATION

.



			NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION	CANCENAND CAMPENAND SFEMAL INGRI AND CAMPENAND SFEMAL INGRE A ROAD DI MEDANGLE ROAD ROAD ALIGAMEN ROAD ALIGAMEN ALIGAMEN ALIGAMEN ALIGAMEN ALIGAMEN ROAD ALIGAMEN ALIGAMEN ROAD ALIGAMEN ALIGAMEN ROAD ALIGAMEN ALIGAMEN ROAD ALIGAMEN ROAD ALIGAMENTA ROAD ALIGAM
			24 I 15	NOCOMB NOTITING NOTITING NOTITING 1111 1111 Autor Settiment Autor 1111 1111 Autor Autor Autor 1111 Autor Autor Autor Autor 11111 Autor
	ONING	7		Accelerations projectures Acceleration Acceleration and Acceleration Acceleration and Acceleration Acceleration acceleration acceleration Acceleration acceleration Acceleration acceleration Accelerati
	Ç	6		Actre access transmission water and access transmission and access transmission access transmission access acces access access access access access a
		. *	കൊടേത്തായം ചെലിം	 The state of the s



⁵ CERTER OF A REPARED IN COLOON AND WAY BE INCOMPAND SINT





5 12 18 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION Antro C CANCERFAND CAMPELLITORN CITY COUNCUS STARS PARAM PRIVEL DATE OF THE STARS STARS I ROAD DEVELOPMENT & MENANGLE ROAD TO MENNICLE PARK ROAD ALGOMMENT AND EARTHYDORKS I LOAM LUONMENT AND EARTHYDORKS 165.66 100.050 000 000 EFONCES 100.184 161.001 280.000 Transport Roads & Maritime Services 100 531 446 075 9TH MESTERN SYTMEY PROJECT OFFICE SOURS AND IMAGINE SEPTIME 100,274 100'548 260 000 NC=89_208 RL 100,434 616,125 NT2 91 局 020'001 100'512 540'040 UL 100.326 STN 229.366 10201 1220 126,001 100'501 350'000 10000 VTP, 202,309 100.276 991'001 CHECK TO B TITLE Decome LONGITUDINAL SECTION - MENANGLE ROAD SOUTHBOUND (MCAD) 10000 民=4(2).6(2) 100 218 921-004 100/001 L=62.028 JACOBS' 117 March Hannes How And Andrew Anna San Anstra And Andrew State and Andrew Andrew Nature March Andrew 691.001 861.001 060 091 306 ACURE NOTION 100'008 100'083 ATP 140,066 950 001 VCV20.020 IP 970 125 261 RL 100.054 NLOO STON 810.001 SLD OOL : 150'000 VTP 110,281 196'60 橋告 201 DOCTORNE TITLES 000.001 GTV 216 66 806 86 0071 1269A 688.99 019 66 HTP 87.222 HODODANA MINIMAN 209'88 687 68 000'09 VG=67.005 X=14403/100 912'66 13 181.76 NT2 91 867,33 169 66 000'09 Antibolitie Not2 (2011) - memory Antibolizie Not2 (2011) - memory Reveal (110) pps (2010) - process and (110) pps (2010) - p STRAIBHT 659,66 736.68 000'01 678,60 678.25 9TV 1 102 102 1-33,879 0.0125% E99'66 659'68 50 000 ý z a 8 000.0 NT2 91 048.69 JFI HTP 0,000 VTP 019 66 869'08 PLOT DATE: TAK HORIZONIAL ALIGNMENT DATUS RI SI C VERTICAL ALICAMENT CROSSFALL LEFT EXISTING LEVELS DESIGN LEVELS ALUUM. STATION 夏節

THIS DRAWING KWA BE FREPARED IN COLOUR AND KWA BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

NICHOL SPEET 2 OF 5 \$3 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION CAUPEN AND CAUPEELL TOWN CITY COUNCUS SPACE TAND PARKET STACE TACATD DEVELOPMENT RTACE TACATD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALIGNMENT AND EATTHROODS K=2567/100 VC=49/130 DS201 R±5500.000 291'95 02°65¢ 000 000 たいない \$60.66 VTP 593.631 NIN I 090,69 021.082 9TH EDE STATES 1:03.531 826 26 802.78 280 000 Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE DOLDS AND LEDITION SECHARCE 999'26 867,88 000'099 ATP 566.150 829'28 MSN 117-18 699 96 000.098 100011 Lange I 1101 長田の \$26.70 960,334 250,000 RL 97,363 STN 511,222 19004 VC=116,760 K=3643,7900 ł FL 00 924 086,76 86.275 000'009 1000 1 077.064 NTS 91 PLOT UATE ž LONGITUDINAL SECTION - MENANGLE ROAD SOUTHBOUND (MCA0) 100 10000 뉟 019 96 1.04.10 000.095 JACOBS' 627,723 \$Z9'98 000'099 11/185/00/06/10/00/24/2 STRAIGHT 7.002 \$Z¢76 VTP 436,190 690 08 160 98 N/Cr M-TAD TADA F1.58% THE OFT ÷. 695 98 558 26 150'000 807.88 015 401 dIA CUMMATING CONTROL 681824 824 86 000.004 ACCULATE AND HUDON I 66 505 126 68 360'000 K=654 700 VC=60 285 LIS 68 18 785 785 NTS 91 067 86 PEP 66 000.086 MOLANDIGOROMONI JISANDAN NONITO NONITO DECEMBENDED AND ADDRESS 812'60 677.68 000 09E 269'66 ATP 327,265 069'66 **P88.68** 920.600 G=0.800% 1=25.738 10123 ž = a DAYO D K=-2015 /102 VC:02.205 000.006 818.108 9TV 100 032 266'06 THE FEED LONG HOR ZONTA ALIGNAENT DATUMSLESS VERTICAL ALIGNMENT **CROSSFALL LEFT** EXISTING LEVELS DESIGN LEVELS PLETOCOCOMINAL STATION 똭읍

THIS DEWARG WAY BE WEEPERED IN COLORS AND WAY BE INCOMPLETE IL CONEO











THE DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



		5.	NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION CONDRAMD CAMPERATIONS OT CONSTRUCTION STRING F ROAD DEVELOPMENT RIAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD LIGGMENT NAL ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD LIGGMENT NAL ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANG ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANG ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANG ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANG ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANGRE ROAD TO MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENENTER MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENENTER PARK MENANGRE PARK MENANGRE PARK MENENTER MENANGRE PARK MENENTER MENENTER PARK
			Arreard for Miles Contract manual prime Contract manual m
	ONINAR	>	March Cl Instances IPOCOPE ADDRICE CL (IN ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL AL
			water First Strand Stra
		AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED	0







Annexure B

Milestones and Contributions

See attached.

.

COLUMN 5 Security Party	N/A	NIA	N/A	N/A	N/A		N/A	N/A	N/A	Landcom
COLUMN 4 Funding Party	Landcom	Landcom	Landcom	Landcom	Dahua 3		Landcom	Landcom	Dahua 3	Landcom
COLUMN 3 Funding Amount Allocation (SAUD)	(100%) \$3,347,826 in respect of the Property B Land	(100%) \$1,652,174 in respect of the Property A Land	(100%) \$38,834,784 in respect of the Property B Land	(100%) \$19,165,216 in respect of the Property A Land	(100%) \$23,000,000 in respect of the Dahua Land		(25%) \$9,708,696 in respect of the Property B Land	(25%) \$4,791,304 in respect of the Property A Land	(25%) \$5,750,000 in respect of the Dahua Land	(25%) \$9,708,696 in respect of the Property B Land
COLUMN 2 Funding Date	The date this Deed is executed.		The Funding Date for Milestone 2a,			If the Funding Allocation Amount for Milestone 2 will be partly paid and partly secured by a Security:	The date which RMS, acting reasonably, nominates as being 10 weeks before the date on which RMS	Issues a Request for Tenders (or similar document) for the head construction contract for the Required Works, or such later date as specified in a written	notice from RMS to Landcom and Dahua 3 following approval of the Final Business Case. Landcom may, in its discretion, provide the funding at an earlier date.	The date which RMS, acting reasonably and with due diligence, nominates in a written notice to
UULUMN 1 Milestone	Milestone 1		Milestone 2			If the Funding Allocation Am partly secured by a Security:	Milestone 2a			Milestone 2b

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152648462_1

parth
West
Chambers
Corrs

COLUMN 3 COLUMN 4 COLUMN 5	e Funding Amount Allocation (\$AUD) Funding Party Security Party	Dahua 3 and Landcom under clause 5.2(c)(i), as (25%) \$4,791,304 in respect of the Landcom Landcom the date on which 25% of the Required Works will Property A Land	discretion, provide the funding at an earlier date. (25%) \$5,750,000 in respect of the Dahua 3 Dahua 3 Dahua 3	The date which RMS, acting reasonably and with (25%) \$9,708,696 in respect of the Landcom Landcom due diligence, nominates in a written notice to Property B Land	Danua 3 and Landcom under clause 5.2(c)(1), as (25%) \$4,791,304 in respect of the Landcom Landcom the date on which 50% of the Required Works will Property A Land have been completed Landcom may in its	discretion, provide the funding at an earlier date. (25%) \$5,750,000 in respect of the Dahua 3 Dahua 3 Dahua 3	The date which RMS, acting reasonably and with (25%) \$9,708,696 in respect of the Landcom Landcom due diligence, nominates in a written notice to Property B Land	Danua 3 and Landcom under clause 5.2(c)(i), as (25%) \$4,791,304 in respect of the Landcom Landcom Landcom have been completed. Landcom may in its	provide the funding at an earlier date. (25%) \$5,750,000 in respect of the Dahua 3 Dahua 3 Dahua 3	Total Milestone 2: \$81,000,000	Grand total : \$86,000,000	
COLUMN 2	Funding Date	Dahua 3 and Landcom under claus, the date on which 25% of the Requi	nave been completed. Landcom ma discretion, provide the funding at an	The date which RMS, acting due diligence, nominates in	Lanua 3 and Landcom unde the date on which 50% of th have been completed 1 and	discretion, provide the fundi	The date which RMS, acting reasons due diligence, nominates in a written	Danua 3 and Landcom unde the date on which 75% of th have been completed. Land	discretion, provide the funding at an			
COLUMN 1	Milestone			Milestone 2c			Milestone 2d					

3437-2025-8564v54 L\32906431.1 ME_152649462_1

Annexure C

Property A Land, Property B Land and Dahua Land

1 Property A Land

- a. Lot 641 DP600334
- b. Lot 1001 DP1219028
- c. Lot 32 DP1101983
- d. Lot 1 DP598067
- e. Lot 7 DP801774
- f. Lot 1002 DP1234642

2 Property B Land

- a. Lot 2 DP554242
- b. Lot 59 DP10718
- c. Lot 12 DP251335
- d. Lot D DP19853
- e. Lot 32 DP1105615
- f. Lot 1000 DP1219023
- g. Lot 1 DP1091474
- h. Lot 9 DP249530
- i. Lot 15 DP251335
- j. Lot 17 DP251335
- k. Lot 4 DP628052
- I. Lot 2006 DP1234643
- m. Lot 2007 DP1234643

- n. Lot 2008 DP1234643
- o. Lot 2009 DP1234643
- p. Lot 2010 DP1234643

3 Dahua Land

- a. Lot 3 DP236059
- b. Lot 124 DP1097090
- c. Lot 7 DP787284
- d. Lot 1 DP727098
- e. Lot 1 DP708770
- f. Lot 1 DP707225
- g. Lot 1 DP249393
- h. Lot 33 DP1101983
- i. Lot 31 DP1101983
- j. Lot 125 DP1097138
- k. Lot 1 in DP1247661



3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152648462_1





3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152648462_1



3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152649462_1

page 43

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

Annexure D

Dedicated Land

Column A Title reference	Column B Timing of dedication
Lot 2012 in DP1234643	 No later than: 4 months after the date the Dedication Notice is issued by RMS; or 2 months after the date of execution of the Relevant VPAs by all parties to those Relevant VPAs, whichever is the later.
Lot 2011 in DP1234643	 No later than: 4 months after the date the Dedication Notice is issued by RMS; or 2 months after the date of execution of the Relevant VPAs by all parties to those Relevant VPAs, whichever is the later.
The Additional Dedicated Land.	 No later than: 4 months after the date the Dedication Notice is issued by RMS; or 2 months after the date of execution of the Relevant VPAs by all parties to those Relevant VPAs, whichever is the later.

Annexure E

Lease Land

The Lease Land is the land comprising all or part of the parcels specified in part 1 of this Annexure E, as depicted on the plan specified in part 2 of this Annexure E.

1 Title reference

- (a) Lot 1 DP 598067
- (b) Lot 2011 in DP1234643
- (c) Lot 2012 in DP1234643
- (d) Lot 2007 in DP1234643
- (e) Lot 2006 in DP1234643
- (f) Lot 1002 in DP1234642
- (g) Lot 9 in DP249530
- (h) Lot 2008 in DP1234643


3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152649462_1

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

page 46

Annexure F

Spring Farm SRG Terms of Reference

1 Background

Spring Farm Parkway is a potential east-west road that would link Camden Bypass at Spring Farm to Menangle Road at Menangle Park, including connections to the M31 Hume Highway. When completed, the proposed road would service existing and future residential land releases including Spring Farm, Elderslie, Menangle Park and Mount Gilead and will provide an alternative route to Narellan Road with access to the Hume Highway.

The NSW Government 2016-17 budget has committed \$30 million under the Housing Acceleration Fund Round 4 to fast track planning and Stage 1 construction for the Parkway. RMS has commenced investigations and plans to deliver a strategic design for the corridor and a business case for construction of Stage 1 within the available funding.

RMS is working with Landcom and the Dahua Group to develop a funding agreement for funding towards the delivery of Stage 1 to support the Menangle Park rezoning as endorsed by Campbelltown Council in November/December 2016. Endorsement was on condition of satisfactory arrangements towards the Stage 1 infrastructure prior to sub-division. The Landcom and the Dahua Group contribution to funding is estimated at over 74% of the total funding for Stage 1 of the Spring Farm Parkway.

The design and cross-section developed by Landcom for Stage 1 of the Spring Farm Parkway are generally being used to guide design development and the limits of the Required Works. RMS can vary the ultimate design of Stage 1 to enable delivery of access to the Menangle Park development within the total funding available.

The specifications and the project estimate will be refined as investigations and INSW Gateway approvals progress.

2

Role and Purpose

The intent of this stakeholder reference group is to facilitate cooperation between key stakeholders and RMS during planning, investigations and feasibility assessment for delivery of Stage 1 for the Spring Farm Parkway.

This process will allow for open communication and transparency through the development of the project and finalisation of the specifications and final project estimate for Stage 1.

As funding contributions from Landcom and the Dahua Group are capped and RMS does not have the capacity to provide for any funding gaps, this group will work together to share information and maintain a high level of awareness of investigations, risks and mitigation measures to achieve the outcomes necessary to provide access to Landcom's and the Dahua Group's development in Menangle Park within the available resources.

Key aspects will include:

- (a) ensuring the SRG is fully informed of progress of the Required Works during the term of development and delivery, including the design options and estimates to be included in the project business case;
- (b) ensuring the SRG is fully informed of changes to key program milestones/specifications and/or funding issues and contribute to problem solving;
- (c) discussing major issues and risks with the potential to impact the cost and delivery of the Required Works;
- (d) facilitating an understanding at the SRG of the project management and INSW Gateway framework that is used by RMS to manage the project, control costs and provide value for money;
- (e) facilitating understanding and co-operative problem solving; and
- (f) reporting and making recommendations to the Department/RMS/TfNSW HAF PCG regarding program, specifications and/or funding to support Stage 1 of the Spring Farm Parkway.

3 Term

This Terms of Reference is effective during the period of development and delivery of the Required Works, commencing on the date of the Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deed.

4 Membership

The group will comprise key strategic agencies and partners, including:

- (a) RMS
- (b) Landcom
- (c) The Dahua Group
- (d) The Department

Others to be invited as needed, include:

- (a) Council
- (b) Transport for NSW
- (c) Greater Sydney Commission
- (d) others as agreed.

All parties must ensure that suitably informed and authorised representatives are made available to contribute to meetings and workshops as required.

5 Meetings

- (a) All meetings will be chaired by RMS.
- (b) The meetings will include discussion on:
 - progress in design and construction of the Required Works (as appropriate);
 - (ii) progress against the Indicative Program, including having regard to the Target End Date for the opening of the Carriageway to traffic and completion of as much of other the Required Works as possible;
 - (iii) any proposed variations to the scope of the Required Works;

- (iv) progress against the budget for the Required Works; and
- (iii) to the extent reasonable practicable, utilisation of Contaminated materials (including soils and building and demolition waste) on the Dedicated Land for the Required Works and mechanisms to avoid the disposal of waste offsite.
- (c) Without limiting the other issues which they may raise at the meetings, the Developers may raise material issues arising from their review of information relating to the Cost of the Required Works.
- (d) Except as set out below, all decisions are to be made by consensus (i.e. members are satisfied with the decision even though it may not be their first choice).
- (e) If:
 - (i) a material issue arises during the design phase of the Project;
 - (ii) consensus cannot be reached at a meeting on that issue; and
 - (iii) RMS, acting reasonably, determines that the resolution of that issue will not interfere with, or cause delays to, the Indicative Program,

then the disputing attendees will be given an opportunity to escalate that issue to their respective senior executives, who will promptly meet and endeavour to negotiate in good faith to resolve the issue in dispute.

- (f) If:
 - (i) a material issue arises at any other time during the Project; and
 - (ii) consensus cannot be reached at a meeting on that issue; and

the process for the escalation of issues to senior executives set out in (e) of this **Annexure** F may occur concurrently with RMS continuing to progress the Project in accordance with the Indicative Program.

- (g) The parties agree that the key objective of the SRG is:
 - to facilitate the opening of the Carriageway to traffic and completion of as much of other the Required Works as possible by the Target End Date and within the budget of the Funding Amount plus the HAF Funding; and

- (ii) if, that objective is not achievable, to achieve delivery of the Carriageway by the Target End Date and within the budget of the Funding Amount plus the HAF Funding.
- (h) RMS will:
 - prepare the agendas and any supporting documents, including regular headline funding reports showing how the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding were expended during the last reporting period, projected expenditure and the balance of funding available for the Required Works;
 - (ii) if requested by a Developer provide:
 - (A) an itemised breakdown and details of the costs towards which the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding have been or is proposed to be applied;
 - (B) copies of any contractor invoices and documentary evidence that RMS can provide as determined by it acting reasonably, to verify the Cost of the Required Works;
 - (iii) prepare and coordinate meeting notes and information;
 - (iv) consult with and agree action items and next steps in relation to the delivery of the works with the Dahua Group and Landcom, in particular, in relation to any variations to the proposed scope of the Required Works; and
 - (v) prepare meeting minutes to be circulated to all parties in attendance.
- Meeting minutes will capture actions and assigned parties responsible for said actions, and these will be raised at subsequent sessions for redress.
- (j) Meetings will be held at least bi-monthly until the Final Business Case. After this, the frequency can be altered by agreement of all parties.
- (k) If sub-groups or specific meeting are required, these can be arranged outside of these times at a time convenient to sub-group members.
- If site inspections are required and agreed to by RMS, these can be arranged at a time convenient to the members in accordance with the construction contractor's induction/other requirements.

6

Relationship to Existing Groups

The Stakeholder Reference Group will seek to resolve issues with the consensus of attendees.

At the outset, the group will seek endorsement of these Terms of Reference.

The Stakeholder Reference Group will continue to report and make recommendations to the HAF PCG regarding program, specifications and/or funding to support the Project.

7 Exclusions

This is not a Project Control Group and relies on the willingness of the parties to work together to resolve issues and successfully develop and deliver optimum outcomes for the Project.

It does not replace existing governance, contractual, statutory or RMS procedures/process. RMS will follow NSW Government and RMS guidelines during project development including for Stakeholder and Community consultation and property acquisition.

The HAF/RMS Governance processes for the Project will apply including INSW Gateway approvals.

Any disputes will be referred to the HAF PCG for consideration.

The stakeholders identified in this group are encouraged to input into these processes.

Membership does not ensure favourable decisions or outcomes but allow issues to be aired and discussed.

This does not replace obligations made in relevant Voluntary Planning Agreement or Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deeds.

Annexure G

Lease

1 Lease Terms

ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES

AGREEMENT FOR LEASE OF LAND TO ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES

AGREEMENT made the of 201....

BETWEEN:

[Landcom ABN 79 268 260 688 of Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150 (Landcom)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd (ABN 80 606 391 235) of Suite 20.02, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 2)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd (ABN 49 606 391 922) of Suite 20.02, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 3)]

[as applicable]

(Land Owner)

and

Roads and Maritime Services (ABN 76 236 371 088) of 20-44 Ennis Road Milsons Point NSW 2061, a NSW Government agency and corporation incorporated under the *Transport Administration Act 1988* (NSW) (**RMS**)

2 Definitions

In this lease these terms have the following meanings:

- (a) Approval means any consent, approval, authorisation, determination, licence, registration, order, permission or concurrence required by any Law required for the commencement, execution, Completion or use of the Required Works.
- (b) Completion means that the Required Works have been completed to the relevant percentage as specified for each Milestone set out in Column 2 in Annexure B of the TIC Deed, as determined by RMS acting reasonably and evidenced by the status reports given by RMS under clause 9.1 of the TIC Deed.
- (c) **Contamination** has the same meaning as in section 5 of the *Contaminated Land Management Act* 1997 (NSW), including hazardous materials such as asbestos in structures and soil.
- (d) Environmental Law means any law relating to the environment
- (e) Environmental Notice means any direction, order, demand, notice, declaration or other requirement from any Government Agency (whether written or oral) under an Environmental Law.
- (f) **Government Agency** means a department of State, statutory or public authority, instrumentality, statutory corporation, body or person whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local.
- (g) Law means:
 - (i) any statute, regulation, rule, proclamation, order, ordinance or bylaw whether present or future and whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local;
 - (ii) the common law;
 - (iii) any Approval (including any condition or requirement under an Approval); and
 - (iv) any standards, criteria and guidelines made or approved by the NSW Environment Protection Authority in relation to Contamination or the Remediation of Contamination
- (h) Lease Land means the land comprising all or part of folio identifiers [insert title reference] as depicted on in the plan in the Schedule. [Dahua note: Please put this definition in alphabetical order. Dahua has left it in its current location to show the mark-up on the definition wording.]
- (i) Make Good Works means:

- (i) restore the Lease Land and any land accessed by RMS or its Personnel as nearly as practicable to its condition prior to the Required Works or access, excluding any changes to the condition of the Lease Land authorised as part of the Required Works, unless otherwise agreed with the Land Owner; and
- (ii) Remediate any Contamination:
 - (A) that is caused by RMS or its Personnel; or
 - (B) that existed prior to the commencement of the Required Works and is disturbed by or exacerbated (but only to the extent the Contamination was disturbed or exacerbated by the Required Works,

other than any Contamination which:

- (C) is permitted to remain under this Deed or pursuant to any Approval obtained in respect of the Required Works; or
- (D) is permitted to remain as otherwise agreed with the Land Owner.
- (j) **Personnel** means the employees, agents, officers, contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants and invitees of RMS and [Landcom or the Dahua Group] (as applicable).
- (k) Remediation means any clean up, remediation or restoration measures relating to any Contamination with respect to the Dedicated Land, whether in existence prior to, on or after the date of the TIC Deed, including any remediation required under any Environmental Notice or under any Law in relation to such Contamination
- (I) Required Works has the same meaning as in the TIC Deed.
- (m) **TIC Deed** means the Menangle Park Spring Farm Parkway Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deed between RMS, the Land Owner and [the Dahua Group/Landcom] dated [insert].

3 Grant of lease

- 3.1 The Land Owner leases the Lease Land to RMS for a term of 3 years from the date the TIC Deed is executed, and thereafter, month to month, for the purposes of undertaking the Required Works, on the terms in this document.
- 3.2 RMS must pay a one-off rental fee of \$1.00, on demand if requested by the Land Owner, by way of consideration for the grant of this lease.

4 Requirements of access

RMS must (and must ensure that its Personnel) at all times when accessing the Lease Land:

- (a) comply with all relevant Laws and Approvals;
- (b) obtain and maintain appropriate levels of insurance;
- (c) cause as little disturbance or inconvenience to any other occupiers and users of the Lease Land as is reasonably possible;
- (d) take all reasonable steps to prevent damage to any property or harm or nuisance to any persons in or near the Lease Land;
- (e) not cause any damage or loss to the Lease Land other than to the extent necessary for the carrying out of the road works; and
- (f) subject to clause 6(c), comply with all reasonable site access requirements (including workplace health and safety requirements) required by the Land Owner, or their Personnel.

5 Variation to Lease Land

- 5.1 If, at any time prior to the termination of the Lease, RMS considers, acting reasonably, that it requires a lease over additional land for the carrying out of the Required Works, RMS may give notice to the Land Owner indicating on a plan the additional land it requires for the Required Works.
- 5.2 On RMS giving notice under clause 5.1:
 - the parties are to negotiate in good faith to agree the new boundaries of the Lease Land;
 - (b) if the parties reach an agreement on the new boundaries of the Lease Land:
 - (i) the additional land is deemed to form part of the Lease Land for the purposes of this **clause 5**; and
 - (ii) RMS must prepare and provide to the Land Owner a plan showing the new boundaries of the Lease Land; and
 - the plan in the Schedule of this Lease is deemed to be replaced by that plan provided under clause 5.2(b)(ii) and the Lease under clause 3 applies to the Lease Land as depicted in the new plan; and

6

(c) if the parties are unable to reach an agreement on the new boundaries of the Lease Land, the dispute resolution procedures in the TIC Deed apply.

Access for Landcom and Dahua

If, at any time prior to the termination of the Lease, the Land Owner requires access to the Lease Land to carry out works as part of its Development on the Lease Land (as the case may be):

- (a) the Land Owner must notify RMS at least 2 weeks prior to accessing any part of the Lease Land of that part of the Lease Land required for their proposed works, and the nature and timing of those works;
- (b) the parties agree to use best endeavours to negotiate and coordinate their respective activities (and RMS will procure the coordination of its head contractor's activities) so as to minimise disruption to the Required Works and the works proposed by the Land Owner; and
- (c) once RMS' head contractor has taken possession of the Lease Land, when accessing the Lease Land, the Land Owner must comply with all reasonable site access requirements (including workplace health and safety requirements) as required by RMS' head contractor.

7 Release

- 7.1 RMS releases the Land Owner from all actions, proceedings, claims, demands, liability, loss, damages and costs arising from the access, use or occupation of the Lease Land under this Lease by RMS or its Personnel except:
 - (a) to the extent caused or contributed to by a negligent or wrongful act, omission or default of the Land Owner; and
 - (b) as a result of any breach of this Lease by the Land Owner.

8 Work, Health and Safety

- 8.1 In this clause 8:
 - (a) WH&S Act means the Work Health and Safety Act 2011 (NSW).
 - (b) WH&S Legislation means the WH&S Act and the WH&S Regulation.
 - (c) WH&S Regulation means the Work Health and Safety Regulation 2011 (NSW).
 - (d) "Workplace", "construction project", "construction work", "person conducting a business or undertaking" (PCBU) and "principal contractor"

have the same meanings assigned to those terms in the WHS Legislation.

- 8.2 The Land Owner authorises RMS to exercise such authority and management and control of the workplace in connection with the road works as is necessary to enable RMS to discharge the responsibilities imposed on a principal contractor under the WHS Legislation.
- 8.3 Without limiting any other provision of this Lease, RMS acknowledges and agrees that:
 - (a) it is the PCBU that commissions the construction work in connection with the road works for the purposes of the WHS Legislation;
 - (b) it has management and control of the workplace in connection with the road works for the purposes of the WHS Legislation;
 - (c) it is the principal contractor in connection with the road works unless RMS engages another PCBU as the principal contractor for the road works; and
 - (d) it has sufficient authority and management and control of the workplace in connection with the Required Works to comply with its obligations as principal contractor, or to enable another PCBU it engages as principal contractor to comply with its respective obligations under the WHS Legislation.
- 8.4 Without limiting RMS' obligations under any other provision of this Lease, RMS:
 - must at all relevant times exercise and fulfil its functions and obligations in relation to work, health and safety under the WHS Legislation and this Lease in connection with the Required Works, including as principal contractor;
 - (b) if RMS engages another PCBU as principal contractor, must:
 - require the principal contractor to comply with the obligations imposed on RMS in relation to work, health and safety under this Lease; and
 - ensure that the principal contractor fulfils its functions and obligations in relation to work, health and safety under the WHS Legislation and this Lease;
 - (c) must not:

- (i) carry out; or
- (ii) permit any other PCBU engaged by, or under the control or direction of, the RMS to carry out,

any construction work unless RMS, or a PCBU engaged by RMS, is exercising and fulfilling the functions and obligations of principal contractor under the WHS Legislation in respect of all construction work carried out under this Lease; and

- (d) to the extent not prohibited by Law, must indemnify the Land Owner against any damage, cost, expense, loss or liability suffered or incurred by the Land Owner arising out of or in connection with:
 - (i) any failure of a PCBU engaged by RMS to exercise or fulfil the functions and obligations of the principal contractor under the WHS Legislation or under this Deed or to otherwise comply with this clause 8; and
 - (ii) any work health and safety claims in connection with the Required Works or RMS' workplace except to the extent that they are directly caused by a wrongful, negligent or unlawful act or default of the Land Owner.
- 8.5 Without limiting any other obligations under this Lease, RMS must, and must ensure that any PCBU it engages as a principal contractor must:
 - (a) comply, and must ensure that its subcontractors comply, with the WHS Legislation (including the obligation under the WHS Legislation to consult, cooperate and coordinate activities with all other persons who have a work health and safety duty in relation to the same matter);
 - (b) if requested by the Land Owner or required by WHS Legislation, demonstrate compliance with the WHS Legislation, including providing evidence of any approvals, certificates, authorisations, licences, prescribed qualifications or experience, or any other information relevant to work health and safety matters;
 - (c) notify the Land Owner immediately (and in any event within 12 hours of such matter arising) of all work health, safety and rehabilitation matters arising out of, or in any way in connection with, the Required Works;
 - (d) carry out the Required Works safely so as to protect persons and property and the environment;

- (e) insofar as the Principal Contractor, in carrying out the Required Works is under any duty imposed by the WHS Legislation, do everything necessary to comply with any such duty; and
- (f) ensure that it does not do anything or fail to do anything that would cause the Land Owner to be in breach of the WHS Legislation.

9 Make Good

- 9.1 If requested by the Land Owner by notice in writing to RMS, RMS must, within 60 days after the termination of this Lease, carry out and complete the Make Good Works.
- 9.2 RMS must obtain at its own cost and risk all relevant and necessary Approvals for all parts of the Make Good Works before commencing the Make Good Works.
- 9.3 RMS may not seek any modifications to any Approvals relating to the Make Good Works without the prior written endorsement of the Land Owner, which must not be unreasonably withheld.
- 9.4 RMS must ensure the Make Good Works:
 - (a) comply with all Approvals;
 - (b) are carried out in a proper and workmanlike manner;
 - (c) do not cause any loss, injury, death or damage to Land Owner or to any person or entity; and
 - (d) comply with all Laws and requirements.
- 9.5 RMS must notify the Land Owner in writing once the Make Good Works are complete.
- 9.6 If RMS does not complete the Make Good Works by the date stipulated in the notice served under clause 9.1:
 - (a) the Land Owner may serve notice on RMS providing a further period of 30 days to complete the Make Good Works; and
 - (b) if RMS fails to complete the Make Good Works after service of notice, the Land Owner may undertake the works necessary to complete Make Good Works and RMS is responsible for the costs incurred by the Land Owner in carrying out the Make Good Works. RMS must reimburse the Land Owner within 15 days after receipt of a tax invoice issued by the Land Owner or the Land Owner's contractor.

10 Contamination

On and from the date that RMS commences the Required Works, RMS:

- (a) releases the Land Owner from any claim or liability arising from Contamination that is caused by RMS or its contractors on the Lease Land or that existed prior to the commencement of the Required Works, to the extent that the pre-existing Contamination is disturbed or exacerbated by the Required Works; and
- (b) must comply with all Environmental Laws and Environmental Notices in relation to the Required Works, to the extent they relate to Contamination referred to in clause 10(a).

11 Assignment

This lease must not be assigned or transferred without the prior written consent of the other party, which must not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

12 Termination

The parties acknowledge and agree that this lease may be terminated by either party by notice to the other party in writing that:

- (a) the Required Works have been completed; or
- (b) the TIC Deed has been duly terminated.

THE SCHEDULE HEREINBEFORE REFERRED TO:

The Lease Land is the land comprising all or part of the following folio identifiers: [inserf]

[Insert plan of Lease Land]

Executed by Roads and Maritime Services by its duly appointed officer in the presence of:)))	
Witness		Officer
Name of Witness (print)		Name of Officer (print)
Executed by [Land Owner]))	
Company Secretary/Director		Director
Name of Company Secretary/Director (print)		Name of Director (print)

Annexure H

See attached.

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152649462_1

page 63







page 64

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152649462_1







page 65

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152849482_1

Annexure I

Terms of Works Easement

[Drafting note: The following terms cover easements for batters and easements for drainage. If a particular easement is required only for batters or only for drainage, then the provisions and heading text which relate to the purpose for which the easement is not required should be deleted for that easement.]

1. DEFINITIONS

- 1.1 In this easement, the following terms have the following meaning:
 - (a) Approval means a consent, approval, authorisation, determination, licence, registration, order, permission or concurrence required by any Law required for the commencement, execution, carrying out and completion of any works or activities on land.
 - (b) **Contamination** has the same meaning as in section 5 of the *Contaminated Land Management Act* 1997 (NSW), including hazardous materials such as asbestos in structures and soil.
 - (c) **Drainage Infrastructure** means any line of pipes, swales, drainage culvert or other structure or infrastructure constructed for the purpose of draining water (whether rain, storm, spring, soakage or seepage water).
 - (d) **Easement Site** means that part of the land shown on the Plan as burdened by the easement.
 - (e) Law means:
 - (i) any statute, regulation, rule, proclamation, order, ordinance or by-law whether present or future and whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local; and
 - (ii) the common law.

- (f) Plan means DP [insert]. [Drafting Note: Plan of the easement site will be prepared at the time the easement is being registered]
- (g) **Remediate** has the same meaning as in the Contaminated Land Management Act 1997 (NSW).
- (h) **RMS** means Roads and Maritime Services (ABN 76 236 371 088) a NSW Government agency and corporation incorporated under section 46 of the *Transport Administration Act 1988* (NSW).
- (i) **RMS Works** means the works to be carried out by or on behalf of RMS in respect of the Spring Farm Parkway Roadway.
- (j) **Spring Farm Parkway Roadway** means the proposed east-west road that would link Camden Bypass at Spring Farm to Menangle Road at Menangle Park, including connections to the M31 Hume Highway.

2. WORKS BY RMS OR THE OWNER OF THE LAND BENEFITTED

- 2.1 The owner of the land benefited may, or (if the owner of the land benefited is not RMS) must permit RMS to:
 - (a) construct and maintain on the land burdened, but only within the Easement Site, whatever batter or embankment is reasonably necessary to support the surface or subsurface of the land benefited or any part of it, or any structure or works on the land benefited, in so far as that surface, subsurface, structure or those works are required to support the Spring Farm Parkway Roadway; and
 - (b) use any Drainage Infrastructure already located in, on or under the Easement Site (including any replacement Drainage Infrastructure) and, where no such Drainage Infrastructure exists, to construct, maintain and use Drainage Infrastructure on or under the Easement Site, for the purposes of draining any batter or embankment located on the land burdened to support the Spring Farm Parkway Roadway or capturing and diverting overland flows which otherwise would flow onto the RMS Works; [Drafting note: Delete whichever of the yellow highlighted words do not apply for any particular easement.]
 - (c) inspect, clean, repair, maintain, renew, replace or remove Drainage Infrastructure identified in clause 2.1(b);
 - (d) do anything reasonably necessary for purposes identified in clause **2.1(a)**, (b) or (c), including:
 - (i) entering the land burdened;

- (ii) taking anything on to the land burdened; and
- (iii) carrying out work.
- 2.2 If any batter or embankment or other support works are constructed or carried out on the land burdened, RMS or (if the works were carried out by the owner of the land benefited) the owner of the land benefited must:
 - (a) construct all such works in accordance with all RMS standards which are relevant to such works; and
 - (b) provide the owner of the land burdened with a statement from RMS' Project/Contract Manager for the RMS Works confirming that such works have been carried out in accordance with RMS' Specification R44 Earthworks (as amended from time to time, or any other standard which replaces or supersedes that standard)."

3. WORKS BY THE OWNER OF THE LAND BURDENED

- 3.1 After the completion of the RMS Works, the owner of the land burdened may carry out civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened:
 - (a) so that the ground levels on the land burdened align substantially with the finished levels of the Spring Farm Parkway Roadway; and
 - (b) to install drainage infrastructure.
- 3.2 The owner of the land burdened must not:
 - interfere with the batter or embankment, other than in the course of civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened contemplated by clause 3.1 which are carried out in accordance with an Approval;
 - (b) undermine the support which the batter or embankment offers;
 - (c) cause or allow to be caused any damage to any Drainage Infrastructure or interfere with the free flow of water through any Drainage Infrastructure, other than in the course of civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened contemplated by clause 3.1 which are carried out in accordance with an Approval; or
 - (d) use the Easement Site, or any other part of the land burdened, or any other land, in a way which may:

- (i) adversely affect the stability of or the support provided by the batter or embankment; or
- cause damage to the Drainage Infrastructure or interfere with the free flow of water through the Drainage Infrastructure, other than in the course of civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened contemplated by clause 3.1 which are carried out in accordance with an Approval, and without RMS' prior consent,

except in accordance with the terms of this easement.

- 3.3 If the owner of the land burdened does or allows anything to be done which:
 - (a) damages the batter or embankment;
 - (b) impairs the effectiveness of the batter or embankment; or
 - (c) damages the Drainage Infrastructure or interferes with the free flow of water through the Drainage Infrastructure, other than in the course of civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened contemplated by clause 3.1 which are carried out in accordance with an Approval, and without RMS' prior consent,

other than in accordance with the terms of this easement, the owner of the land benefited may, or (if the owner of the benefited land is not RMS) must permit RMS to, serve not less than 14 days' notice on the owner of the land burdened requiring the damage to be repaired or the impairment removed. If the owner of the land burdened does not comply with the notice, the owner of the land benefited may, or (if the owner of the benefited land is not RMS) must permit RMS to, enter the land burdened and repair the damage or remove the impairment and may recover any reasonable costs from the owner of the land burdened.

- 3.4 In exercising the rights under clause 2.1 and clause 3.3, the owner of the land benefited must:
 - (a) ensure all work is done properly;
 - (b) cause as little inconvenience as is practicable to the owner and any occupier of the land burdened;
 - (c) cause as little damage as is practicable to the land burdened and any improvement on it;

- (d) restore the land burdened as nearly as is practicable to its former condition; and
- (e) make good any collateral damage; and
- (f) Remediate any Contamination which is caused, disturbed or exacerbated by it or its personnel.

4. TERMINATION OF THIS EASEMENT

- 4.1 This easement terminates on the date on which the owner of the land benefited gives written notice to the owner of the land burdened that it no longer requires the benefit of this easement.
- 4.2 Upon the termination of this easement:
 - (a) the owner of the land benefited must promptly:
 - (i) restore the land burdened as nearly as practicable to its condition prior to the grant of the easement, unless otherwise agreed with the owner of the land burdened; and
 - (ii) Remediate any Contamination which is caused, disturbed or exacerbated by it or its personnel; and
 - (b) the owner of the land burdened and the owner of the land benefited must promptly do all things necessary (including making application to NSW Land Registry Services) to remove the record of this easement from the title of the land burdened and the land benefited.

Annexure J

Catchment Plan

See attached.

page 71

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152649482_1



page 72

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME_152649462_1

Annexure B

Education Land





0 Flo

3459-1260-1868v19 Planning Agreement L\331496308.1

Annexure C

Novation Deed

Minister for Planning and Public Spaces

Landcom

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd

[New Developer]

Novation Deed for Voluntary Planning Agreement

Contents

1	Definitions		1
2	Nov	ation	2
	2.1	Original Agreement	2
	2.2	Reference in Original Agreement	2
	2.3	Address for notices	2
3	Affir	mation of the Original Agreement	2
4	Inde	mnities	2
5	War	ranties and representations	3
	5.1	Warranties	3
	5.2	Survival of warranties	3
6	GST		3
	6.1	Construction	3
	6.2	Consideration GST exclusive	4
	6.3	Payment of GST	4
	6.4	Timing of GST payment	4
	6.5	Tax invoice	4
	6.6	Adjustment event	4
	6.7	Reimbursements	4
	6.8	Calculations based on other amounts	5
	6.9	No merger	5
7	Stan	np duty and costs	5
8	Furt	her acts	5
9	Ame	ndment	5
10	Governing law and jurisdiction		5
11	Cou	nterparts	6
12	Gen	eral	6
	12.1	Construction	6
	12.2	Headings	6
Exec	cution		7

Date

Parties

Minister for Planning and Public Spaces ABN 20 770 707 468 of Level 15, 52 Martin Place, Sydney, New South Wales, 2000 (**Minister**)

and

Landcom ABN 79 268 260 688 of Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150 (Landcom)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 235 of Suite 02, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 2)

(Landcom and Dahua 2, together, Original Developer)

and

[New Developer] ACN [#] [Address] (New Developer)

Background

- A The Minister and the Original Developer are parties to the Original Agreement.
- B The Original Agreement relates to the whole of the Land.
- C The Original Developer propose to transfer the whole of its interest in the Land to the New Developer and wishes to novate all of its rights and obligations under the Original Agreement to the New Developer.
- D [Insert any other appropriate recitals]

Agreed terms

1 Definitions

In this deed these terms have the following meanings:

Effective Date [X	(]
------------------	---	---	---

Land	Has the meaning given to that term in the Original
	Agreement.

Original	The voluntary planning agreement dated [X] and made
Agreement	between the Minister and the Original Developer.

2 Novation

2.1 Original Agreement

Subject to **clause 2.2** and with effect from the Effective Date:

- (a) the New Developer is substituted for the Original Developer as a party to the Original Agreement;
- (b) the New Developer will be bound by the Original Agreement, and will be entitled to the benefit of the Original Agreement, as if the New Developer was a party to the Original Agreement instead of the Original Developer; and
- (c) the Original Developer is released and discharged from all obligations and liabilities, and from all claims (whether for costs, damages, fees, expenses or otherwise), arising under the Original Agreement, except in respect of any obligation, liability or claim that arose prior to the Effective Date.

2.2 Reference in Original Agreement

All references to the Original Developer in the Original Agreement are to be construed as references to the New Developer.

2.3 Address for notices

The Minister must address all notices and communications to be given or made by it to the New Developer under the Original Agreement to the following address:

New Developer:

Address:	[X]
Fax:	[X]
Contact Person:	[X]
Email:	[X]

Affirmation of the Original Agreement

The Original Agreement will be read and construed subject to this deed, and in all other respects the provisions of the Original Agreement are ratified and confirmed, and, subject to the variation and novation contained in this deed, the Original Agreement will continue in full force and effect.

4 Indemnities

3

The New Developer indemnifies the Original Developer on demand against all liabilities, claims, damages and loss which the Original Developer suffers or incurs in relation to the Original Agreement including those which arise or relate to acts or omissions occurring on or after the Effective Date.

5 Warranties and representations

5.1 Warranties

Each party represents and warrants that, at the time of execution, and at the Effective Date:

- (a) it has capacity unconditionally to execute, deliver and comply with its obligations under this deed;
- (b) it has taken all necessary action to authorise the unconditional execution and delivery of, and the compliance with, its obligations under this deed;
- (c) this deed is a valid and legally binding obligation and is enforceable against it by each other party in accordance with its terms; and
- (d) its unconditional execution and delivery of, and compliance with its obligations under, this deed do not contravene:
 - (i) any law or directive from a government entity;
 - (ii) its constituent documents;
 - (iii) any agreement or instrument to which it is a party; or
 - (iv) any obligation of it to any other person.

5.2 Survival of warranties

The warranties and representations in **clause 5.1** survive the execution of this deed and the novation of the Original Agreement.

6 GST

6.1 Construction

In this **clause 6**:

- unless there is a contrary indication, words and expressions which are not defined in this deed but which have a defined meaning in the GST Law have the same meaning as in the GST Law;
- (b) GST Law has the same meaning given to that expression in the A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth) or, if that Act does not exist for any reason, means any Act imposing or relating to the imposition or administration of a goods and services tax in Australia and any regulation made under that Act; and
- (c) references to GST payable and input tax credit entitlements include:
 - (i) notional GST payable by, and notional input tax credit entitlements of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory (including a

government, government body, authority, agency or instrumentality of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory); and

(ii) GST payable by, and the input tax credit entitlements of, the representative member of a GST group of which the entity is a member.

6.2 Consideration GST exclusive

Unless otherwise expressly stated, all consideration, whether monetary or nonmonetary, payable or to be provided under or in connection with this deed is exclusive of GST (**GST-exclusive consideration**).

6.3 Payment of GST

If GST is payable on any supply made by:

- (a) a party; or
- (b) an entity that is taken under the GST Law to make the supply by reason of the capacity in which a party acts,

(**Supplier**) under or in connection with this deed, the recipient of the supply, or the party providing the consideration for the supply, must pay to the Supplier an amount equal to the GST payable on the supply.

6.4 Timing of GST payment

The amount referred to in **clause 6.3** must be paid in addition to and at the same time and in the same manner (without any set-off or deduction) that the GST-exclusive consideration for the supply is payable or to be provided.

6.5 Tax invoice

The Supplier must deliver a tax invoice or an adjustment note to the recipient of a taxable supply before the Supplier is entitled to payment of an amount under **clause 6.3**.

6.6 Adjustment event

If an adjustment event arises in respect of a supply made by a Supplier under or in connection with this deed, any amount that is payable under **clause 6.3** will be calculated or recalculated to reflect the adjustment event and a payment will be made by the recipient to the Supplier or by the Supplier to the recipient as the case requires.

6.7 Reimbursements

(a) Where a party is required under or in connection with this deed to pay for, reimburse or contribute to any expense, loss, liability or outgoing suffered or incurred by another party or indemnify another party in relation to such an expense, loss, liability or outgoing (**Reimbursable Expense**), the amount required to be paid, reimbursed or contributed by the first party will be reduced by the amount of any input tax credits to which the other party is entitled in respect of the Reimbursable Expense. (b) This **clause 6.7** does not limit the application of **clause 6.3**, if appropriate, to the Reimbursable Expense as reduced in accordance with **clause 6.7(a)**.

6.8 Calculations based on other amounts

If an amount of consideration payable or to be provided under or in connection with this deed is to be calculated by reference to:

- (a) any expense, loss, liability or outgoing suffered or incurred by another person (**Cost**), that reference will be to the amount of that Cost excluding the amount of any input tax credit entitlement of that person relating to the Cost suffered or incurred; and
- (b) any price, value, sales, proceeds, revenue or similar amount (**Revenue**), that reference will be to that Revenue determined by deducting from it an amount equal to the GST payable on the supply for which it is consideration.

6.9 No merger

This **clause 6** does not merge on the completion, rescission or other termination of this deed or on the transfer of any property supplied under this deed.

7 Stamp duty and costs

The New Developer will pay all stamp duty arising directly or indirectly from this deed.

8 Further acts

- (a) Each party will take all steps, execute all deeds and do everything reasonably required by any other party to give effect to any of the actions contemplated by this deed.
- (b) This deed binds each party which signs it even if other parties do not, or if the execution by other parties is defective, void or voidable.

9 Amendment

This deed may only be varied or replaced by a deed executed by the parties.

10 Governing law and jurisdiction

- (a) This deed and the transactions contemplated by this deed are governed by and are to be construed in accordance with the laws applicable in New South Wales.
- (b) Each party irrevocably and unconditionally submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts exercising jurisdiction in New South Wales and any courts which have jurisdiction to hear appeals from any of those

courts and waives any right to object to any proceedings being brought in those courts.

11 Counterparts

This deed may consist of a number of counterparts and the counterparts taken together constitute one and the same instrument.

12 General

12.1 Construction

Unless expressed to the contrary, in this deed:

- (a) words in the singular include the plural and vice versa;
- (b) any gender includes the other genders;
- (c) if a word or phrase is defined its other grammatical forms have corresponding meanings;
- (d) 'includes' means includes without limitation;
- (e) no rule of construction will apply to a clause to the disadvantage of a party merely because that party put forward the clause or would otherwise benefit from it;
- (f) a reference to:
 - a person includes a partnership, joint venture, unincorporated association, corporation and a government or statutory body or authority;
 - (ii) a person includes the person's legal personal representatives, successors, assigns and persons substituted by novation;
 - (iii) any legislation includes subordinate legislation under it and includes that legislation and subordinate legislation as modified or replaced;
 - (iv) an obligation includes a warranty or representation and a reference to a failure to comply with an obligation includes a breach of warranty or representation.

12.2 Headings

Headings do not affect the interpretation of this deed.

Execution

Executed as a deed.	
Signed, sealed and delivered by the Minister for Planning and Public Spaces in the presence of:)))
Signature of Witness	Signature of Minister
Name of Witness (print)	Name of Minister
Signed, sealed and delivered by Landcom ABN 79 268 260 688 by the party's attorney pursuant to power of attorney registered Book 4749 No 274, who states that no notice of revocation of the power of attorney has been received in the presence of:)))))
Witness	Attorney
Name of Witness (print)	Name of Attorney (print)

Executed by Dahua Group Sydney		
Project 2 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 235 in		
accordance with s127(1) of the		
Corporations Act 2001 (Cth):		

)	
)	
)	
)	

)

Company Secretary	/ Director

Director

Name of Company Secretary / Director (print)

Name of Director (print)

Executed by [New Developer] ACN [X] in) accordance with s127(1) of the *Corporations*) *Act 2001* (Cth):)

Company Secretary / Director

Director

Name of Company Secretary / Director (print)

Name of Director (print)

Annexure D

Greater Macarthur Growth Area



3459-1260-1868v19 Planning Agreement L\331496308.1